DOCUMENT RESUME t
ED 255 703 f CE 041 187

TITLE Small Business Opportunities for Vietnam Veterans.
Hearing before the Committee on Small Business, House
of Representatives, Ninety-Eighth Congress, Second
Session (Boston, Massachusetts).

INSTITUTION Congress of the U.$., Washington, DC. House Committee
‘on Small Business.

PUB DATE 11 Jun 84 ' ‘

NOTE 224p.

PUB TYPE Legal/Leg1slatlve/Regulatory Materials (090) -~

Viewpoirts (120)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC09 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS # Adults; Blacks; Community Services; Credit (Finance);
E11g1b111ty, Entrepreneursh1p, *Federal Aid; Federal
Programs; *Financial Aid Applicants; Financial Needs;
*Financial Problems; Financial Support; Grants;
Hispanic Americans; Loan Repayment; Minority Groups;.
Outreach Programs; Resource Allocation; *Small
Businesses; *Veterans

IDENTIFIERS *Small Business Administration; *Vietnam Veterans

ABSTRACT

This document is a transcript of a hearing,concerning
small business opportunities for Vietnam veterans in the Boston area.
During the hearing, testimony was given from four panels of
Vietnav:era veterans who represented a cross—-section of those who
served¥their country in that war. Some of the witnesses also
represented veterans groups or worked in veterans programs or
‘outreach centers. M1nority veterans comprised two of the panels.
During the hearing, witnesses testified about the many problems that
Vietnam veterans face in attempting to get loans from the Small
Business Administration (SBA) to start or purchase a business. The
problem is especially acute for minority veterans, according to the
testimony, because they have less capital, or they have language
barriers and nobody in the SBA to speak their language (primarily
Spanish), or they are the victims of prejudice. The veterans who
testified cited the need for more outreach programs, more money ‘for
loans, and less red tape in the SBA in order to provide scme economic
opportunzty to Vietnam veterans who thus far have been penalized for
their service to their country. (Written testimony is also included
in this document.) (KC)

A

IR X E ARSI EEE RS EEREEISE RS R R AR AR AR XSRS RN T

* Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the begt that can be made *

* from the original document. *
******”****************************************************************

»




e e s e o n S T

Ny

SMALL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIES

ED25570 3

FOR VIETNAM VETERANS

HEARING

BEFORE THE . 4

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

NINETY-EIGHTH CONGRESS
SECOND SESSION . ’

BOSTON, MA, JUNE 11, 1984

Printed for the use of the Committee on Small Business

)
hj Yy .
JRETU |
‘ - ’ U.8. DEPARYMENT OF SOUCATION
fg\pﬁ NATIQNAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION
EDUQATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION

CENTER {ERICS
This documant hss been reptnduced o8

recoived from tha patson of organization

origﬁllmq |
{1 Minor changaes hava been nade to improve

reproduction quality.

.O Pointa of view of opinons stated in this docu-

ment do not necessarily ripresent ofticist NIF

postion ot policy.

N, GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
RUARIIER Y] WAMHINGTON © 1084




COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
PARREN J. MITCHELL, Maryland, Chairman

NEAL SMITH., lowa

JOSEPH P. ADDABBO, New York
HENRY B. GONZALEZ, Texas

JOHN J. LAFALCE, New York
BERKLEY BEDELL, lowa

HENRY J. NOWAK, New York
THOMAS A. LUKEN, Ohio

ANDY IRELAND, Florida

IKE SKELTON, Missoyri «.

CHARLES W. STENHCLM, Texas
ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, Kentucky
NICHOLAS MAVROULES, Massachusetts
CHARLES HATCHER, Georgia *

RON WYDEN, Oregon '
DENNIS E. ECKART, Ohio “
GUS SAVAQGE, [llinois ‘
BUDDY ROEMER, louisiana

NORMAN SISISKY, Virginia
ESTEBAN EDWARD TORRES, California
TOM J. VANDERGRIFF, Texas

JIM (COOPER, Tennessee

JAMES R. “JIM" OLIN, Virginia

C. ROBIN BRITT, North Carolina
RICHARD RAY, Georgia

CHARLES A. HAYES, Illinois

JOSEPH M. McDADE, Pennsylvania
SILVIO O. CONTE, Massachusetts
WILLIAM 8. BROOMFIELD, N?chigan
LYLE WILLIAMS, Ohio

JOHN HILER, Indiana

VIN WEBER, Minnesota

HAL DAUB, Nebraska .
CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH, New Jerdey
DAVID DREIER, California

GUY V. MOLINARI, New York

TOBY ROTH, Wisconsin

UENE CHAPPIE, California
SHERWOOD L. B(’EHLERT New York
MICHAEL BILIRAKIS, Florida

DAN SCHAEFER, Colorado ‘

“Madgor L. Crark 111, Staff Director

TuoMas G. Powrns, General Counsel

Lo Linenty, Publications Specialist
Cumigring A, Ruserir, Minority Staff Director

un

4




o
. ]
CONTENTS . .
. ,
| S .
, v oo s Pa
Hearing held on June 11, 1984......coiiiniininssssnmimimssno B;
Opening statements of )
. Mavroules, Hon. Nicholas, a Representative in Congress from the Stat2 of
MASBACHUBELLE v.ovvvvriveriireresiens sorvererienis i tssistssretdemmersisstsssostssosressssssatssoses 4
Mitchell, Hon, Parren J., chairman, Committee on Small Business.............. 1
Testimony of: .
Alexander, Karol, assistant director, Vietnam Veterans Leadership Pro-
gram in MassachuBetts. .........coevmimiammm s 11
Armstead, Ronald, Boston Vietnam Veterans Center .........cooevevsnniersennens 80
N BASQUE, WLl .vvvevversrmrerssrivesssrinsssessssssstsmsssssssssssssssstsns s ssassssssms s essssssssssssssssssons 83
Camacho, Paul R., Massachusetts Vietnam-era Vieterans Association.......... 35
Cooper, Ralph, director, Veterans Benefits Clearinghouse ..........ccveeer: wererivns 73
Dorls, Hon, Francia D., senator, Commonwealth of Masgsachusetts, and
chairman, Special Commission on the Concerns of Vietnam Veterans..... 6
Ducey, Richard J., executive director, Vietnam Veterans Leadership Pro- “
2032 11 FTTTT eetseunessastanensestosssessassnes o8sererteRsRSasEsaERIOR S RO R OE IO RS E RO R SRS IR 000
Halachis, John, commissioner of veterans services, Commonyweafth™of
Masagchusetts ...ocvvrireninniireenes s ssrssrsnar e s afareeons Viorvrseens 22
Hallg:&ook. Al, president, Massachusetts Vietnam Era Veterans Asso- 70
CLALIOM .1 vveeeevererereeeerierorerersrnsesesessssssssssresasssssesessarsbsnsesnseshassnessotsnoraso st essnsassanasas '
Henning, William, staff coordinator, Nam Vets Asscciation of the Cape -
: AN Lhe IBLANGS.........oiririreiriiinir s sttt st s sssns ssssast st snsatntssstons 66
Jernigan, Donald L., vice prezident, Winchester Square Vie}nam-era Vet-
erans, Ltd .....ooeovvevnrisnnenns AR R R 8?
Klein, John, president and owner, Intrepid Technologiés, Inc......cccruiirinnns 3
LONE, MICHAGL.....cevvevieerrenirerersrerssorermrerssorssossssessressssssssessrsssrarssssssstssasasssnssssnsssssans M
McNally, John J., Jr., District Director, Small Business Administration..... 30 .
McNiff, John, Regional Director, Veteiang' Administration........vvuevevsevivnns 28
Moakley, Hon. Joe, a Representative in Congress from the State of Mas-
BACKUBELLE .......cvoveererreiirreressarssnerarersssssetsess imersssesmassssssssssssessssmasssatossians sersasmassesseses b
Moakley, Robert, Regional Director, Veterans Employment and Training
Service, Department of Labor ..., 27
MOLING, TONIO ...vrererreirsrerriererseresessssersssessrssresssssssaptesssssssosssssssenssses v sersee e 1
MRodriguez, Jaimie, director, Operation OULreach ........wswcmmeenmnnnirinnins 79
Additional material supplied for the hearing record:
Doris, Hon. Francis D., senator, Gommonwealth of Massachusetts, and
chairman, Special Comntission on the Concerns of Vietnam Veterans:
Testimony of Mr. William F. Littlefield before the commission ................ b
. , Ducey, Richard J., executive director, Vietnam Mgterans Leadership Pro-
. gram: Brochures of ProOgrams.........cmiresmiienssssnmssenmmmo s 47
Henninﬁ. William, staff coordinator, Namn Vets Association of the Cape
and the Islands: Prepared statement........cvivinimie e, 67
Jernigan, Donald L., vice president, Winchester Square Vietnam-era Vet-
erans, Ltd: Outline of Springfield Business Development Fund Pro- i
v KEAM Lo nrvirnninssesotines Fevessestoneasestersssttisee e es b s e e er bt st RR BB E e R es s e R RRRE SR e RR TR RROES
MeNally, John J., District Director, SBA: Percentages of veteran ioans
'|pﬂroved and declined..... coooovvviineiiiininns et s e R 36
Mitchell, Hon. Parren J., .airman, Committee on Small Business: Pre-
pared StALEMENt ... e 2
APPENDIX

Report of Commonwenlth of Mnssachusetts Senate, re concefhs of Vietnam

wir vetq‘:‘i‘ns .................................................................................................. fenieeeeseinn. 87
darn -




Y

t v \")

SMALL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR
~ VIETNAM VETERANS |

‘ ) MONDAY JUNE 11, 1984 n R

Housk Or REPRESENTATIVES,
. CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
' ~ Boston, MA.,

.The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:20 am., at JW.
. McCormack Post Office and Courthouse, Boston, MA, Hon. Parren
J. Mitchell (chairman of the commit‘ee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN MITCHELL

Mr. MrrcneLL, Good morning. This hearing will come to order.
I am Congressman Parren Mitchell. I .ave %he honored privilege
of chairing the House Small Busiftess Committee. This morning the
committee will conduct a bearing on small Lusiness opportunities
for Vietnam veterans and 'on the special problems these veterans
. are having in entering into the business mainstream. We have as &
" committee received testimony in the past from veterans, but this is
our very first time we have had a hearing.solely and exclusively
devoted to Vietnam era veterans and small business problems.
We are delighted to be here in Bostor.. We had no problem get-
_ ting through the tunnel at all, and it was nice inside the tunnel,
breathing in that air while we traveled here. ,
As you probably might know, there is a Veterans’ Committee of
the House which has the responsibility for veterans’ affairs, but. -
there is an overlapping of jurisdiction because in our Small Busi- Y
ness Committee, we have introduced legislation which specifically
addresses itself to veterans, that is, the legislation which authorizes
the veterans-loan program at the Small Business Administration.
I will not take time to spell out what that program involveg, but
. T must congratulate the members of the committee and the Con-
gress, the House and Senate. We have consistently apgro riated
money for that veterans' loan program. Unfortunately, the Reagan
adminis* ration blocked the funding last year, and there was a de-
. ferral and delay in the spending. However, during 1984, we again
made $25 million avattable under the SBA regular appropriations,
bill, and 1 am hoping that -this $256 million in special loan funds
-~ will be fully utilized this year apd that funding for veterans’ loans
will centinue for many years in the future.
This morning we will hear from four panels of Vietndm era vet-
erans who represent a cross-section of those who served their coun-
try so well in that terrible. war. Some of our witnesses also repre-
gent vetergns groups or work in veterans programs or outreach

-




centers, s0 that they have considerable experience with the prob-
lems Vietnam era yeterans face. ‘

Two Qg our panels are composed of minority veterans. As our
committée member§ know, these veterans face even greater diffi-
culty in entering the business mainstream. We are pleased that we
will hear from officials from both the Commonwealth of Massachu-
setts and the Federal Government. In particular, I want to thank
Senator Francis I Doris for taking the time to appear. It is our
understanding that he has been most instrumental in shaping vet-
erans’ programs in Massachusetts.

[Chairman Mitchell’s complete prepared statement follows:]

. PrEPARED STATEMENT OF HON, PARREN J. MITCHELL, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON 3
SMALL Businksh

T'his morning the Committee on Small Business will conduct a hearing.on small
business opportunities for Vietnam-era veterans and on the special problems these
veterans have in entering the business mainstream. Although the. Committee has
received testimony from veterans groups in the past, this is our first hearing devot-
ed solely to the concerns of Vietnam veterans; and I am pleased that we were able
to come to Boston and meet so rear where our country's first veterans began the
struggle for freedom and independence which resulted in the foynding of this great
nution. . .

Under the Rules of the House of Representatives, the Committee on Veterans A)-
fairs hus the primary legislative jurisdiction in most jssues affecting veterans; how-
ever, the Committee on Small Business has jurisdiction over-issues affecting small
business and: in particular, S~ all Business Administration programs. In recent
yoars, there has been increast 4 interest in how these program® can serve the needs
of Vietnam veterans, and the 6ommittee has strongly supported efforts to improve
the delivery of SBA services to thisdgroug. In fact, as long ago as January, 1974,
Iegislation was approved which provided that veterans were to receive “‘special con-
sideration” in all SBA programs. This provision, included in Public Law 93-237, was
all but ignored in some rarw of the country until relatively recently, when addition-
al legislation made it clear that the Congress was willing to reserve funds for the
exclusive use of Vietnam-era and disabled veterans. ortunately, I understand
SBA's Boston District Office has initiated a variety of efforts to give veterans the
"special’ consideration” which the law entitles them to, and we hope to hear more
about these efforts later. -

There has been some confusion about the legislation which created a veterans
loan progrum at SBA, and [ believe it would be helpful to briefly summarize how
this program came ahout. A new Veterans Administration business loan program

- was authorized by the Veterans Small Business Loan Act of 1981, Title I1I of Public
Law 97-72, which was approved on November 3, 1981. However, the Reagan admin-
istration has opposed implementation of this program, and as a result no funds have
heen available since its enactment. Instead, the Congress reserved direct loan funds
in the existing SBA loan program for the exclusive usd’of Vietnam-era and disabled
veterans. This was first done by Public Law 97-3717, approved on December 21, 1982,
which set-aside $205 million during fiscal year 1983, an amount equivalent to that
authorized for the unfunded VA business loan program.

Unfortunately. the Reagan admir.istration persisted in its efforts to block funding
fur this program and froze all SBA direct loan funds by requesting a “deferral” or
delay in spending. This request was rejected by the Houte of Represuntatives on
March 10, 1983, with the result that direct load funds were again as ailable. Unfor-
tunately, by the time funds were allocated and instructions were is«<ved to the *field
offices nhout the new SBA veterans loan program, more than half ne fiscal year
had been lost, and at the conclusion of fiscal 1983 only $8 million in luing had been
approved, or less than cae-third of the $20 million which was uvailahle

Juring fiseal 1984, $25 million was again made available by SBA™ . regular appro-
wiations hill, Public Law 9%-163, which was approved on November 28, 1981, 1 am
an«-l'ul that these special foan funds will be fully utilized this year, and that fund-
i will contin® in future years for Si3A veterans louns.

Looking to the future, I am pleased to report that legislation ()ripfinnting in the
Committer, and approved by the House on ‘March 15 by an overwhelming majority
of 3%6-11, would provide, for the first time, a separate line-item authorization for
SBA veterans lonns. This bill, H.R. 3020, would authorize 330 million in direct veter-
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ana loans in flacal 1986 and $31.2 million in fiscal 1986. A similar Senate bill, S.
1328, provides for $25 million in 1985, Unfortunately, a conference to resolve the
differences in the two versions of the bill hus been delayed because uf administra-
tion opposition to the bill. Also, the administration’'s 1985 budget request again
seeks to eliminate all SBA direct loans, including those to veterans.

I intend to continue to fight for the retention of this important resource for Viet-
nam and disabled veterans. In addition, I believe SBA must continue to improve its
outreach efforts to identify those veterans which may be able to use agency services
and to increase awareness of these services, including not only financial assistance,
but management and technical assistance, bonding assistance, and the agency's ad-
vocacy and research functions. Aﬂhough, SBA's commitment to the direct loan pro-
gram has been disappointing, I do believe that its outreach efforts have improved
markedly since $3 million was earmarked for that purpose last year.

Finally, 1 believe it is time for Congress to take a good look at what should be
done to clarify the meaning of the “special consideration” provision enacted by P.L.
93-237 more than ten years ago. Current regulations are extremely vague, with the
result that veterans in some areas are afforded practically no special consideration,
while those in other areas with more committed and aggressive personnel receive
the priority attention intended by the law. I believe new regulations are called for,
and dhope! that some of the information that we receive today will be useful in this
regard,

‘his morning we will hear from four panels of Vietham-era veterans who repr;r-
sent a cross-section of those who served their country so well in that terrible war.
Some of our witnesses also ~epresent veterans groups or ‘work in veterans programs
or outreach centers,-s> chat they have considerable experienc%\vith the problems
Vietnam-era veterans face. Two of our panels are composed of minority veterans,
and as our Committee's members well know, these veterans face even greater diffi-
culties in entering the business mainstream.

- 1 am very pleased that officials from both thé State of Massachusetts and the Fed-
eral government can be with us this morning. In particular, 1 wish to thank Serator
Francis D. Doris for taking time to appear. As those here know, Senator Doris has
been instrumental in shaping veterans programs in Massachusetts, and it is a pleas-
ure to have him here with us this morning. -

?

Mr. MitcHELL. Let me say that this program—this hearing—has
had an intense amount of interest. The Speaker’s staff will be here
with us today, that is, Hon. Thomas P. O’Neill. I almost said “Tip.”

Mr. JoE MoakLEY. Some of these people even know him by that
name. . 1 ‘

Mr. MircueLL, Congressinan Barney Frank had a particular in-
terest in this. He has been quite a fighter on the House floor for
veterans and his staff will be represented.

We will hear from Congressman Mavroules and Congressman
Moakley in a moment. Congressman Mdakley, I want to thank you
for helping us to put on this hearing. It was his impetus—his
drive—that caused us to come here. s

One or two other things—housekeeping measures—before we ac-
tually get to the other two Members’ statements.

Ladies and gentlemen, normally on Mondays the House of Repre-
sentatives does not have any recorded votes. We elected to have a
hearing on Monday in Boston. Then a decision was made that
there would be votes today, so we will take off in time to make the .
votes. There are a number of bills under suspension. We cannof
afford to miss those votes. I would urge cooperation from everyone,
and I will be saying this time and time again, to try to capsulize
your statements in at least 56 minutes. I know it is rough to do, but
we are going to have tb do it if we hear from all the witnesses we
have scheduled. * :

My first thought, when we learned there would be votes today,
was to simply cancel this hearing, but that would be manifestly

5
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unfair, so we have come, but we afe going to operate under a very
compressed timeframe and I would urge your cooperation. -
Most of the Members of the House will attest to the fact that I
am rather good with this, and if you go & little beyond 5 minutes,
there will be a resounding whack up here to let you kncw ‘that you_
have exceeded the time. I hope we can get your cooperation.
Congressman Mavroules, would you like to make a statement?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. NICHOLAS MAVROULES, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHU-
SETTS : :

Mr. MavrouLEs. Thank you tery much, Mr. Chairman, and let
me thank you for the foresight and wisdom, at the request of Con-
gressman Moakley and others, to have this hearing here in Boston,
MA, on this Monday morning. '

As yaqu well know, I, too, have g,speaking engagement in Wash-

‘ ington at 12 o’clock and 1 am going to try to make that. However, I
felt it was very imnortant to be with you this mnrning, at least to
get my statement in the record and let all of you know where we
are coming from. I-think it is so important.

Mr. Chairman, just as a review, the concerns of the Vietnam vet
are many and they touch upou every aspect of their lives. They
range from war trauma, to their exposure to agent orange and a
hostile homecoming, to difficulties fitti ack into society.

Upon returning home, Mr. Chairman, the Vietnam veteran en-
countered a generally Rostile public' reactlon to his or her partici-
pation in that war and, for the life of me\I will never know why.
This was coupled with a misplacement of pliblic values resulting in
a meager distribution of social services at all levels of government.
There can be no doubt that this past decade has left us with a
bitter legacy of broken promises and official neglect. Some steps
are slowly being taken, to reverse that trend.

For example, with the dedication of the Vietnam Veterans Me-
morial in Washington, DC, (these veterans are finally beginning to
receive some of the recognitten and national concern that were so

" long denied, but so very much well deserved. On this past Memori-,
al Day, the Unknown Soldier from the Vietnam era was interred
at Arlington National Cemetery as a tribute to the other 2,400
Americans whose whereabouts and fate also remain unknown.

For the living the struggle continues. No issue is more important
to any of us than that of employmegnt for Vietnam veterans. They
have been faced with high unemployhent rates, a hostile and often
discriminatory social climate and an indifferent Government
system. Special attention, therefore, Mr. Chairman, needs to be fo-
cused on job training and educational programs, and oppostunities
for State or Federal civil service employment. :

Even more importantly, we need to promote small business op-
portunities and focus on small business programs at the State and
Federal level. The concerns of our Vietnam veterans should be a
special priority, and it is time that we embrace our Nation’s sons
and daughters for their valiant efforts and assist thein in establish- .
ing a secute [wture.

-




T welcome that opportunity today in these small business hear-
ings, Mr. Chairman. Once again, let me thank you for your dedica-
tion to the Vietnam veteran. I have watched you in our committee
meetings, and not only for the Vietnam vet but for all of those
having a difﬁczlt time today, and I want to thank you for taking
time from a v
Boston. ,
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MircHewL. Thank you. It is reciprocal. I know of your other
engagements and it was at great sacrifice that you came here.
Congressman Moakley.

TESTIMONY OF HON.JOE MOAKLEY, A REPRESENTATIVE'IN
" CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. JoE MoakLey. Mr. Chairman, 1 want to thank you very
much. Senator Doris and Paul Camacho and some of the vets that
came down to Washington told me how important it was to have
this hearing in Boston so that they could personally discuss with
you and the committee some of the things they felt were very im-
portant and should be heard. o,
I thank you for aliowing the committee t¢ come to Boston on
such a day to hold this hearing.

You were telling the audience about the votes today. Not only do
we have votes, we have a vote on immigration which is *probably
one of the hottest bills that we arg going to deal with in the Con-
gress. We have as many people for it as against it, and the Rules
Committee, which I am a member of, was notified by the Speaker
last week te have it on the floor today after Parren Mitchell so
%reatly accommodated my request to,have the committee come to

oston.

So all I can say is I want to thank you, and if you s¢e the Mem-
bers of Congress leaving in the area of 12 o’clock, you will know it
will be the last time we camget a plane to get back to vote on the
immigration bill.

I will waive my opening state

t, Mr. Chairman, because of the
time constraints, but also I would Iikg, if it is all right with you, for
members who cannot get their entir& testimony before us, to have
their entire statement appear in the régord.
. Mr. Mr1cHELL. Sure, of course. For all the persons who have pre-
pared testimony, your testimony will be submitted in its entirety
for the record. It will become a part of the committee hearing.

We are simply asking that you try to capsulize your testimony,
cut it as short as you can without leaving out any of the important

things, simply because of the compressed timeframe that we are.

tunder.

We are delighted to have Senator Doris. I saw you when zou
came in the door there, please come right up to the witness table

He is a Senator in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and he
is chairman of the Special Commission on the Concerns of Vietnam
Veterans.

In addition we have Mr. John Halachis, commiissioner of veter-
ans services, Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

Senator. :

ry busy schedule to have these hearings here in-
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TESTIMONY OF HON. FRANCIS D. I)OillS. SENATOR. COMMON-
WEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS, AND CHAIRMAN, SPECIAL COM-
MISSION ON THE CONCERNS OF VIETNAM VE"ERANS

Mr. Doris. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I echo the sen-
timents of the two outstanding Congressmen from Massachusetts
who have cared g0 much and so long, not only for the Vietnam vet-
erans of Massachusgetts buv Jor the Vietnam veterans of the United
States of America. .

I thank you for listening to them and for caring enough to come.
On behalf of all the vaterans of Massachusetts I thank you.,

Mr. Chairman, I will leave with you five copies of Senate Report
2307, which is the final report of the Massachusetts Commission on
the Concerns of Vietnam Veterans. In addition to that, I will leave
you the full commission hearing which was held back in March
1983 relative to employment and material on the Small Business
Administration. )

(The report referred to above appears in the appendix.’

Mr. JoE MoAKLEY. Senator, what was the complete title of the
commission liearing?

Mr. Doris. It was the “Massachusetts Special Commission on the
Concerns of Vietnam Veterans.” This was a special informational
hearing on employment and I would suggest to you, Mr. Chairman,
and members of the committee, that information relative to the
Small Busingss Administration* would be contained in the testimo-
ny of Williant Littlefield, which is on page 128 through page 134,
And also I réfer you to exhibit 5, which js a packet of some 16
pages from the SBA.

[The pages of the transcript and exhibit 5 follow:]

Mr. LittLeriELD. 1 will make this rather brief because of the time. I would like to"

say tonight that the long awaited business loan rogram for the Vietham Era Veter-
an and for disabled veterans is now online, ahtfis going to be administered by the
United States Small Business Administration,

- The top item that you see e fact sheet on that program, that fact sheet is
dated March 11, 1983, and bec available to me this week. '

There was a meeting of the Veterans Task Force in Washin n, that task force
came up with 29 items. One of the items that they came up with is they wanted the
Administrator, James Sanders to make a statement concerning Vivtnam Vetgrans,
and Veterans in general. Mr. Sanders statement as Administrator controller f the
Agency was that Veterans have absolute preferunce in all gervices withik the
United States Small Business Administration. They have preference as fat as dftect
money is concerned over non-veterans. And, there are monies that are noy set aside
specifically for Vietnam Veterans and Vietnam Era and Disabled Veterans,

There were 29 items that the Task Force came up with, each one of these items is
addressed separately in the documentation that you have before you. The Agency is
workiug on euch one of those. )

There i a bit'on what the Agency is doing and what tne Agency intends to do.
Our District Director, Jack McNally has said that he has an open door policy and

* that everybudy who works with him and for him is going to have an open docor

policy.

My name is Bill Littlefield, I am the Veterans Affairs Officer, I have an open door

*policy and I am available any time, any place, to go anywhere as scheduje permits,

to talk to any velerans group about S%X loans. And that is my personal commit-
ment and a commitment of this Agency, &

Thank you very much.

{The documents referred to were marked exhibit BMal-(p).]

Mr. FitzpATrICK. Thank you.

Mr. Littlefield, do you cover all srnall businesses?

Mr. LittLEFIELD. Yes, sir

14

10 ’

Ny




i
-

» 7.

Mr. CamacHo. So the man with a garage shop or the man with a lumber businéss
or the man with a dry cleaning business, small construction business; he can per-
haps get a loan for equipment or——

Mr. LITJLEFIELD. The one thing that we want to stress that these are loans, and
that the one non-negotiable item is that, you know, it has to be a quality applicant
with repdyment ability.

Mr. CamacHo, All right. :

Mr. LirrLerieLn. We will delve deeply into these at any time. There are basic re
quirements. The only restriction, the restriction as far as discharges are concerned

" is that the discharge must be other than dishonorable. That is the only restriction

as far as discharge. .

Mr. CaMacHo. How much of this morey, is this money allocated by states, it says
25 million; so half a million dollars per state or what?  ~

Mr. LitviemieLp. We have not been informed exactly what the allocation was
going to be. ‘

Mr. CaMacHo. Would yoy, being knowledgable and practically speaking, how
quick would the lineup have to be for a veteran to get in on part of that 25 million?

Mr. LirtLeriELD. | really don’t think there is any schedule involved, if the demand
is there, I sure that Congress is going to meet that demand.

Mr. CafiacHo. And how.restrictive do you think, these are just normal precau-
tions or are they exclusively—— . .

Mr. LirrierieLp. 1 really can’t answer that. .

Mr. CaMacHo. Capability, that shouldn’t be a category by which' to make ineligi-
ble many people. That i8 just a normal——

Mr. LerrLeFIELD. It would probably be the category in which we would make most
people ineligible.

Mr. CAMACHO. You don’t expeét any bureaucratic snafus?

Mr. LirrLerigLp. No, I do not. .

Mr. Frrzeatrick. I just have one more, ‘this ties in with something Paul said, and
you talked about earlier before the heerings.

A Vet has to be turned down by three banks before hg can apply for this, is this
correct? .

Mr. LirrLerieLp. We are a federal agency and we are not in competition with the
private lending institutionsywithin the state of Massachusetta.

Really the person who w)ants a loan has three s:ots. He goes tarough, he comes
up with his documentation, his business plan, whatever the bank wants; he goes to
the bank. If the bank likes him, he is off and running and he is with the bank.

The bank may feel that they are more comfortable with an'SBA guarantee. If
that happens, under our guarantee program, we will guarantee, &t the request of a
pnrticip?ting bank, up to 90 percent o the unpaid balance tc a credit worthy appli-
cant. All right? '

If the.bank doesn't like him directly or with the 90 percent guarantee, they can
come and apply direct to the Agency. When they come they must have a letter from
two banks. That letter must state the amount of the loan, the terms, the duration
and the reason why the applicant was turned down, and it also must state that the
bank will not consider the applicant under the SBA guarantee payment program.

I am not saying that this is an easy process, that it*is going to be easy for a veter-
an to qualify, But, I am saying that the monies are the ¢ for a credit worthy veter-
an and that we will work with them through the mufagement assistance depart-
ment of the SBA, and through the various small business development centers
throughout the state, and we yall try to help the veteran in any way that we can.

Mr. ('AMAcHO. Does this also intlude expansions of existing businesses? .

Mr. LirrLerikLn. Yes, it does.

Mr. CamacHo. All right.
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U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

v

, . e
BUSINESS LOANS FOR/ﬁiETNAM-ERR AND DISABLED VETERANS
/ N .
The Program

To provide Vietnam-era and disabled veterans with special financial
sssistance under 7(a) criteria when credit {s not gvallable

elsewhere. Such loans may be made to establish and/or assist in

the operation and expansion of an existing bussness. Direct loang . 7
»i11 be 1imited Administratively to $150,000 (statu -y 1imit is
$200,000). Guaranty loans are available to eligible spplicents

under the reqular Business Loan Program. If a guaranty loan is
svailable & dinect cannot be considered..

E1igibility

Vietnam-era veterans who served for & period of more than 10 .

days, any part of which was between August 5, 1964 and May ‘7,

1975, and were discharged other than dishonorably; Vietnam-era

veterans discharged for service-connected dissbility; disabled

veterans with compensable 30% or more dissbility; or, veterans

with disability discharge. A business concern must meet SBA's :
eligibi?ity criteria and be at least >1% owned by elipible h g *
veterans,- who must direct the management and dally business

operations, It {s not intended that this program be used bv

eligible veterans to promote investment interests.

Interest Y

The {nterest rate will be the same as for SBA's 7(a) Business Loan
Program.

Collaterel

Losns must be of such sound value or so secured as reasonably to
assure repayment! Available collaterel and other guarantles will
be required.

Applications for Loan

A small business concern nay make application at the nesrest SBA
office. More detalled informatior may be obtained from the
“Veterans Affairs Officer at any 5BA uffice.

Other veterans who do not qualify under this program are entitled
to special consideration under the $BA 7(a) Businest Loan Progranm.

Willism F. Littlelield
Srall Besiness Aninisira‘ion “ﬁR | l m

-“

150 Cavceway Street-10th Floor
Boston, Ma 02114

223-3192
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THE SBA VLTLRANS PROGHAM

A REPORT 10 THE CONGRESS
L4

l. Task Force To Detine Scope of Effort

xy Following the March 31, 1981 Congressional Hearing on
tpecial Consiceration for Veterans, on the recommenoation of .
the Arerican Legion and at the suggestion of Congresgman G. V.,
. "Sonny" Montgomery, the Administrator directed that s Task
Force on Special Consideration for Veterans be created,

The Chi2f Counsel for Advocacy organized the Task Force.
Membership on this Task Force included members of the SBA
Maragerent Board and reprenentatives from each of the major

" veterans service organizpcions. The organizational meeting was
held on September 16, 1981. The Task Force's objectives were:

1. To examine and clarify “"special consideration" for
veterans as randated by the Small Business Act, as
amended by Public Law 93-237, with a view toward
eventually publishing new rultes and i1tgulations which
more clearly reflect SBA'S capabilities and
recponsibilities toward veterans of the Armed Forces of
the United Stutes and theis survivors or dependents;

2, To del.re the scope and direction of the SBA's
comm.ttment to “etetans: and,

w

To develup areas of mutnay cooperation in this effort
between the £BA and nationnl veterans service
organizations.

The Task Force was divided into fou? gubcommittess: Loans
and Other Financial Asristance; Management Agssistance; Training --
and Public Tnformation; P.ocurement andg Technology Assistance
and Organizaio® Policy und Interagency Cooperation. Each
subcomrittee met on several occasions and the Task Force met as
a whole to formulate the Task Force's Final Report. The
meetings extendcd over a period«of six months, ang, in Mrrch
1982, the Task Force made twenty-nine-recommendation to the
Administrator.

— . .

2. Task Force Recommendations
The recommendations of the Task Force were:

1. Applications submitted by veterans should rececive
~7 priority both in processing and funding ahead of
applications received from non-veterans. *

2. L} its guaranteed loan program, the SBA will erphasize
\‘,s policy of "special consideration® for veterans,
including efforts to publicize the needs of veterans
and to encourage bank loans to Veterang., !

3. The S5BA should explore the possibility of providing
packaging assistance to veterans,

Q
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3. Admxnistrator‘u Policy.Statement

on May

14, 1982, after reviewing the '°°°mm°"d’tiJn‘ of the

i Statemgnt
! e, the hAdministrator issued a Policy
::;tsgf;; ;he guidelines for SBA action to assure special

consideration fordapeterans.

United Siares of Amenca
Small Business Adminisiretion
Washingion, D.C. 20416 -

’

' POLICY STATEMENT

By
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Policy Stntement

|
Task Force Recamrendation - .

28, The Administrator of SBA and the Administrator of VA should
issve separate "policy Statements” to their employees
regarding assistance to veteran business, ' .

What SBA {s Ioing -

Administrator Sanders {ssued Statement on May 14, 1982,

Proposal ~

Full implementation with all deliberate speed utilizing available
budget funds,

o1
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Veterans Affairs Office

) Task Force Recommendation =

17. stablish a permanent Office of Veterans-in-Business within
the Office of the Chief Counsel for Nvocacy,

18, Establish a 12-ronth \'rruk Force on Veterans-in-Buginess to

be composcd of senior program officials of SBA and veterans
service organizations,

. 23.  Establish the full-time position of Assistant Advocate &r
Veterans Business Affairs within each regional offfice responsible
for assuring that veterans receive "special consideration” in
all regional and district level proqrams,

24, Ajpoint a Veteran Field Service represontative in thej;u
Central Office ard monitor field performance in providing

business services to veterans. This applies to each Associate
Administrator,

what S8A is Moing -

The hdministrator established an Office of Veterans Affairs under the
Associate Deputy Adrinistrator for Special Prograns and est -1ished

a Tvelve-ronth Task Force. The Office of Veterans Affalrs ;s headed

by a Director, who i{s responsible to the Associate Mdputy / Aministrato:.
Al prograns areas are repcesented on the Task Force. Al .nistering
the program in the Field Offjces are the District Directo.s, each of
whom has appointed a Veterans Affairs Officer. There is a Regional
Veterans Affairs Officer assisting the Regional Aininistrator in

each of the ten regions, ,

The Office of Veterans Affairs employs the only full-time Vetersns Affairs
Officers. Currently only four of five full-tim2 slots are filled.

The current operating' cost of this Office are $170,000.
Proposal -
A. Fill vacancy on Veterans Affairs staff.

B: Continue to work with the Task Force and monitor field office
performance.,

C. FReview and develop eppropriate programs and incentives for
veterans business ownership.

D. Include in budget the total administrative expenses of maintaining
the Office of Veterans Affairs

Total cost - $290,000 .

‘ BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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“Training Conferences

Task_Force ﬁemmr\da;ionl -

6. Continue the MA naticnal effort, with special Training Seminars

for all Veterans, with erphasis on Vietnan-era and disabled
veterans, )

7. Management Assistance fbivision will impfement a deronstration project:

in no less than four &ifferent geographic locations of “Special
Business Management Tfaining for Veterans.®

8. b less five state SBDC's (Wisconsin, Washington, South Carolina,
Ronnsylvania, and Florida) will develop, Promote, and execute business
aﬁ.sisunce pllet programs targeted for veterans, :

16, The Mansgement Assistanca Workshops include a segment on "How t
to do Business with Goverment,.“

What SBA i Doing =

SBA targeted five cities for the Management Assistance Division

demonstration project of Special Businoss Hanajement Training for Veterans.
They are San Francisco, hallas, Denver, {oluwbus and lew York. -

The San Francisco Conference was Jetd on Decorber 11-12, 1982, 1In
connection therewith, three cbjectives were emphasizeds

1. The crcation of local Veteran Business Resource cils.
Composed of veterans, federal and state officiald and others,
each concil would provide a network of business resources .

for veterans and involve local veteran groups in defining needs®
and problem, solving,

2. Provide business training specifically focused on the needs of

, the veteran entrepraneur, Special omphasis ix to be placed on
prerequisites to obtaining a loan,. doing busiress with the

Government and special areas of local interesc, as jdentified,

3. Avareness of special needs of veterans by SBA program personnel
to form the basis for increased comunity outreach and to enable
SBA to oonmuni_cate these needs to local lenders and banks.,

The pilot SBOC Project is underway in Minnespolis, Minnosota, 'The

training session is scheduled for February 19-20, 1983 and based on
develogments, similar targets will be formulated. This project differs

from the training project since cach SBIX's functions are defined by contract.

RN TARYR
B I DA
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\

Funding for these conferences has consisted.of two contracts of,
roughly $20,000, with no provision for funding the remaining conterences.

Proposals - ]

LA, Fund the remaining pilots at $10,000 fo;:'each rogram
cost of $50,000. each program at a

v

B. scheQu;e 30 additional conferences over the next 18 months,
providing identical fyhding at a cost of $30U,000.

These funds would defray the cost of orgarizing the conferences as well
as special printing, facilities and equipment rental.

C. Provide funding for Veterans Business Resource Counci t
'$300,000. uncils a -

Total cost - $650,000,
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{ \
Veterans Affaisaffficers Training

Task Force Reccrmendation - \‘
S, All current and newly appointed field Veterahs Affairs Officers

(V#0s) should recejve extensive training to inform ard orientate
them on the Agency's orgarization, .ission and comitment to
*gpecial consideration” for veteranz. -

14, Tesignated Veterans Affairs Officers (VADs) receive training on
SBA Procurement and Tedhnolmgy Assistance programs and that, on
an on-going basis, they receae pertinent updated information
regarding Procure:'\snt and Technology Assistance,

~

\hat SBA is Doing =

Currﬁ?tly the Office of Veterans Affairs maintains contact with Lhe
Veterans Affa.rs Officers in the field by forwarding me~orandes
explanatory of the program and thru priodic telephone contact as needed.

Proposals ~ : -
The Office of Veterans Affairs will schedule two-day semina.x;s for the ’
Districts Directors and the Veterans Affajrs Officers to review the .
statutory and policy background for special consideration for veterars, to
introduce the loan program under 97-72, and to set targets for each district

to perfect its veterans programs,

Tbtal COSt - 5100,000.

t f_ .\\ . ~.;'-'-‘ - . o-)
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Ugrade Publications and Directives

Task Force Recommendations -

9, The Office of Public Comuhications wil) rescarch,
v and publish a booklet/brochure for veteran service=

10. SBA develop a comprehensive veterans
\ information pertaining to procurement

°

de\'lelop.
and programs,

brochure esgecially containing
und technical assistanoce,

12.  SBA shdr.ld make available appropriate copy describing procurement

progrars that coul?® readil

viterais organi-:’ ions.

. What SBA is toing -

SUA {ssued its Veteran's Handbook based on the provisions of P. L.
93-237, pointing out the availabilit

and "special consideration,®

Subsequent appropriation of funds for SDA to irplement a Vietnanm and

ginally assigned by the Congress
requires a comprehensive update of the

HandicappeC veteran ]
Handbook. ,

1 projram, ori
to the Veterans Adniny ‘ration,

Y be included in the pyblication of

y of all SBA's Prograns to Veterans

The Task Force has &lso recowended the puhlication of a manual for the

use of SBA's Veteran Affairs Officers.
include under contract with the Vietnam Veterans Foundation on the

Minnesotd project.

Work on this manual is presently

It is anticipated that other outreach materials will be required and

° developed..

Proposal - ye

Full implementation of the above re
provided by Congressg for veteran ou

.

Total cost - Veterans Handbook * $150,000 °

VAD Manual

§ 75,000

Outreach Materials $125,000 -

Y[y

. ad

5

Ve

$

(.pmnndations utilizing the funding
treach.
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Internal Implementation

Task Force Recamendations =

1. Applications submitted by veterans should receive priority

both Iy processing and funding ahcad of applications.received
fran non-veterans.

‘ »
\2. In its guaranteed loan program, the SBA will erphasize its
policy of "special considerption” for veterans, including efforts

to publicize the needs of erans and to encoyr»ge bank loans
to veterans, -

4. SOA ghould rodify part 116 of its Rules and negulatfons consistent
with the recommendations of this Task Force.

11. SBA develop a procedure for systematic notification of local veterans

organizations to advise them of upcaning procurement conferences,
scninars, and trade fairs.

2). Assure that in SBA regulations,‘SOP's and policy directives,

veteramare Placed ahead of all other applicants when cstablishing
priorities for assistance of any type.

22, Include in all SBA MAjency operating plans, Regional Operating
Plans, goals and objectives appropriate recognition and qoals
for Veterans-in-Business; and include veterans-in-business in the
annual Congressional reports of SBA and Cheif Counsel for Advocacy.

" \mat SBA is Doing -

The SnA has incorporated a change in its losn processing standard operating
procedure which provides for priority for veterans both in processing
ard funiing ahead of non-veterans., This SOP must be cleared before it
becoms effective. The policy has been discussed with field office
personnel,

SBA has taken no specific action on a Bank Outreach Proyzam. The creation
of the Veteran Business Ownership Councils in connection with SBA's pilgt i
conferences is the first step in the creation of a network to accomplish’ this
goal, ‘The availability of direct loan funds has centered the attention of

SBA and the task force on internal procedures rather than bank outreach at
“this time, *

The task force's recorrondations on the 'mdificntion of Part 116 of the
5BA rules and regulations has, by mutual agreement, been held in abeyance




pending ‘our experience from the pilot programs to enable SBA and the task
force to re-¢xamine the content of the originally proposed reguLatiom.

The Office of Veterans Affairs has assumed the duties of advising tHe
national Veteran Serviceé Organizations of scheduled activigies of local

interest ar® a joint effcrt is being made to hohify the local offices
. of activities.

SBA through the Office of Veterans Affairs anl the task force are working
to provide for vete.an priority and appropriate goals to assure compliance
‘with the congressiona. mardate of special consideration for veterans.

Y . “
Proposal - - .

SBA and the task force will continue 6 ronitor these activities and cooperate’
in providing for full implementation. C[xpenditures to accomplish any of the
outreach under this activity will be intluded in the activities: publica-
tions and raterial; resource councils; and, studies and data oollection,

as apprepriate,

‘The Pechin Report

Task Force Reocrmendation = -~ . '

13, Direct-the Agency to initiate systematic measures to irplement
recomendations contained in the "Pechin Report” consistent with
the prograns amd policies of the Administration.

<

What SBA is Ioing =

In addition t'o the Adninistrator's lay 14, 1982 Policy Statement, the
Office of Veterans Affairs along with the Task Force on special considera-
tion are working jointly to explore practical ways to implement the recom-

- mendations of the "Pechin Report.” '
Proposal =
That the joint effort toward pre tical irplementation continve. Mo specific
fuhding is required.
L -
¢
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4

Action with the Veterans Administration

Task Force Recormendation =

)

4 L)
26, 1Initiate action with the Veterans Mministraﬁibn to secure their
appointment of a Veterans-in-Business coordinator in each regional
city to work with SBJA Advacate and other agencies,

bhat is Being one -

» The Veterans Administration has named representatives to serve as

Veterans-~in-Business coordinators in each regi aligity, s ot
advised its field staff. egﬁgg, Yo The SEA has '

Proposal -

Continue to involve the VA Veterans-in-Business coordinators in planning

and‘mrticipa_ntion in Veteran Business Resource Councils and $pA field
office xctivity, Mo cost is anticipated, :

PACKAGING ASSISTANCE -

Task Force Recorvrendation

3. The SBA should explore the possibility of providing packaging )
assistance to vgterans.

hhat SBA is Doing -

| At thig time the SBDA does not provide packaging assistance for its

‘ clients. The Minority Business Development Agency of the Departrent of
Correrce allocates funds for minority packaging assistance, The Office
of Veterans Affairs and the Task Force has examined this problem and are
exploring the pravision of these services by possible contract with or
grant to Veterans Business Resource Councils. ‘These are adequate funds
projected for the councils to include loan packaging pilots, An alterna-
tive approach would be through utilization of the Vietnam Veterans lsader-
ship Program adninistered by ACTION.

Froposal -
Further study by SBA and the Task Force.

ERIC
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Mr. Doris. In addition, I will leave you two letters, one of them
from your great State of Maryland and your reputation, by the
way, precedes you here and your particular concerns for those
Vietnam veterans. Mr. Chairman, here is dhother letter from the
State of Georgia. ‘

It is typical of the response through the Vietnam veterans lead-
ership orogram in many other States. - —_—

In Massachusetts—and the Vietnam veterans of Massachusetts
have ccrtainly led the way in our entire country—I would probably
say that the Small Business Administration office in Boston has

een, in my opinion, extremely cooperative, very much concerned
about serving the Vietnam veteran population. Mr. Chairman,
when they came before the Committee on the Concerns of Vietnam
Veterans at that specia! hearing, I would like to have you know
that it was held in the evening, lasted some 3 hours, and they
stayed with us, they were concerned about us and they stayed to
answer questions if need be by individual Vietnam veterans.

During that hearing, it was requested that they go out and hold
hearings, informational hearings as we did in various geographic
locations throughout the Commonwealth, Mr. Littlefield mentioned
at that time, and this was a few years back by the way, that the
Small Busine:s Administration had in fact made those efforts, but
the Vietnam veteran population did not respond as expected at
that time. .

I think as Congressman Moakley and us Congressman Mavroules
are very well aware that going back 3 years ago, the feeling and
sense for Vietnam veterans in Massachusetts and in our country -
was not as it is today. The Vietnam veterans themselves in many
cases didn't care because they thought the Feneral population and

“ those of us who served in Government really didn’t care. So they
didn’t respond, but the SBA did make an effort. :

I would like you to know that the SBA office in Boston responded
favorably. They went out and held new hearings again, and they
are doing that now. It was recently down in Lynn that 60-some
Vietnam veterans showed up for a Saturday hearing. Again, I com-
mend the local SBA officials who are giving up their Saturdays and
giving up their evenings and traveling throughout the Common-,
wealth to listen to and lielp: these Vietnam veterans,

So I say thut in a very positive sense and will probably end there
and answer any questions you may have. There are individuals
who will testify following me, Rick %ucey, director of the Vietnam
Veterans Leadership Program, and our executive director of the
Commission, Paul Camacho. They have done a tremendous job.

The Vietnam veteran population has a tremendous communica-
tion network that went to work in combination with the SBA to
~each out to the people that they couldn’t otherwise reach in the
beginning. 1 thinﬁ tﬁat may be a very important thing when it
comes to other States as they look into the problem. There is in
place that communication network if the other States have it.

With ihat, Mr. Chairman, again I thank you. If you have any
questions 1 will be glad to answer them. '

Mr. MrrcHELL. Thank you, Senator.,

If time permits, I would like to hear from Mr. Halachis and then
put questions to the both of you if that is all right.




22

Mr. Dowis. Yes, sir.
Mr. Mircrewr . Thank you for taking time to be with ur.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN HALACHIS, COMMISSIONER OF VETERANS
SERVICES, COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. HarLacHis. It is indeed & pleasure and my considered duty to
be here for the suhjcct you are addressing here in Boston. I would
like to adg, my welcome in addition to that of Congressman
Mavroules and Congressman Moakley. .

On behalf of the Governor and his administration, I welcome you
to Boston.?\\ve know that the reason that you are here is most im-
rortant and'thoge who will come befsz4 you here in Boston certain-
.1y are representative of the Vietnam veteran population an¢ the
" problems facing that population.

I would like to say one thing very quickly, that the preceding -

speaker has and is recognized here in Massachusetts as having
been’at the forefront in addressing the wrongs that were made and
imposed on the Vietnam veterans in the last 10 years and immedi-
ately following that war, It was his leadership, and when these
young men looked for leadership they found it in Senator Doris.
Ynu cannot magine how I feel sitting-in this room with him and
having him as a member of the general court to assist me in doing
the job I need to do. Those are very, very genuine and sincere
words and I hope you accept them and make that part of the
record. .

Sir, I want to also congratulate this committee in assembling
here through the efforts of staff member Joe Sobote, ‘ferha 8 with-
out doubt the greatest representation of Vietnam ieaders, Vietnam
vets that sit behind me today. They will come. before this commit-
tee and, given the opportunity, they will ev.press and transmit to
you, to this commiftee the views, the com.non views and problems
and perhaps hopefully how to address those problems of the Viet-
nam veteran community.

Sir, I have capsulize! my testimony in a very short statement. I
am more able to keep myself confined within the time alloted by
reading the statement rather than to dc otherwise.

Mr. MircHELL. Yes, fine.

Mr. HavacHis. Veterans of all wars deserve the gratitude of their
country. Young men enter the service of their country at a time
when the basis for establishing a livelinood is important. Some vet-
erans return with scars and physically something less than when
they entered. Others return to communities where a readjustment
is required.

The Vietnam veteran is a veteran that has been tempered with
history—a history that reflects a divisiveness in our country. There
was little forthcoming for its Vietnam veteran from his community
or from its leadership immediately following the Vietnam war.
They looked vuon their own ranks tor leadership. They weathered
some tough t.mes, they stayed together.

The Vietnam veteran discovered thit he had some problems:
Agent Orange; post-traumatic stress due to combat; a feeling of re-
sentment from the American people that he was tie blame for the
war and as such, the synibol o? a much dreaded war.

<.
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The Viethum vetgefin has made significant contributions o the
community and thé country. The Vietnam veteran generally has
an average age of 35 to 37 years old. In the veteran community we
have seen the importance that a younger generation represents to
the aging historical national veterans nrganizations. The Vietnam
veteran will play an important role in the leadership of those great
veterans organizations.

A paraliel can be made within our own business community. The
Vietnam vete= ~ has much to contribute to our economic system.
In Massachusetts, there are approximately 175,000 Vietnam era
vet-rans. While Massachusetts enjoys a low unemployment rate,
there are pockets of high uremployment in the major industrial
cities, The Vietnam wat d-ew young men a'.d women that came
from heavier populated anw. .ndustrial citics of Massachusetts.

Massachusetts thfoughout history has aided the veteran in times
of economic crisis, and does so today. Massachusetts has always
and will continue to support veterans in every way possible.

Werid War 1I and the GI bill proved that, given the chance, \ne
veteran can make a pngitive contribution to our society. As com-
missioner of veterans services, | have seen on a daily basis the out-
standing abilities and positive attitudes of the Vietnam veteran.
However, what is lacking are opportunities for the Vietnam veter-
an.

This is moere clearl: a case of where the recipient is capable of
assuming zesponsibilities thar a1 case of doing “something” for a
veteran, wWhist is peeded is a revitalization of a program specifically
designed within the SBA to deal with Vietnam veterans in three
Mujor arva.

h(l)ne. an information program to explain simply what is avail-
able

Two. research and categorize opportunities in the business com-.
munity for the Vietnam veteran.

Three. develop & program that can be administered jointly by the
SBA and the State's Veterans Commission.

The Federal Government and the State government have a long
history of working effeccively and joincly in programs for veterans.
The precedent is there, the mechanisms are in place.

That concludes my stetement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MircHeél. Thank you very much for your statement.

Betore raising one or two questions tha' 1 have, 1 am delighted
that Congressman lke Skelton, a subcommittee chairman of the
House Small Business Committee, has been able to join us. How
you made .t here, I don't know. I took a look at your schedule for
Satarday and Sunday, bat we are delighted that you could be here.

Mr Skrrron. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mrresenn. Lot me just cay 1 think both of your statements
were just excellent. 1 wouid not have completed college had 1 not
b the (G bl of rights. I simply would nov have.

I vertuinly think that the Vietnam veterans are entitled to all
the same benelits that T got as a veteran, all of those and perhaps
more. 1 have heard about the organization of Massachusetts Viet-
nam veterans, and 1 perhaps should talk to the veterans them-
selves. T wnnt to learn how it has done,




In other States, it is an enormous problem for us. We have one
Vietnain veteran group here and another there and there with no
communication; they have no common agenda in many instances.
We try to set up something that we think is meaningful in re-
sponse to one group and another group says no, that is not the wey
to do it. So we want to learn from representatives of the various
organhizations how they were put together and how they were held
together. .

r. Halachis, the Senator haa spoken of his evaluation of SBA's
degree of cooperation. What about your working relationship with
the SBA and the Veterans’ Administration? \

Mr. Havachis. I am sorry to say, since assuming my office,, I
have had very little experience in dealing with SBA with any ;l)‘lr(%
lems in that whole context of programs. I was ho%ing that, perhaps
when time allowed, the executive director of the Vietnam Veterans
Leadership Program, Rick Ducey, who has beer. heavily involved in
that area, could provide me counsel and guidance. So I would Jdefer.
I cannot judge or give a degree of effectiveness of the program from
my office at this point.

r. MitcHELL, Thank you.

Congressman Moakley.

Mr. JoE MoakLEY. Parren, you said if it weren't for the GI bill of
ri¥hts, you would never have finished college. If it weren’t for the
GI bill of rights, I wouldn’t have finished high school, so I can do
one better than you.,

Actually, Fran, I want to thank you for the contribution you
have mad‘; on the local level, also at the national level in coming
down with Paul Camacho and the rest of the veterans. I have ha
an opﬁortunity to look at some of the legislation that you proposed
and the study that came out. I think 1t is very commendable. I
think this really should be the Bible for many veterans organiza-
tions, ‘

Commissioner, 1 was just wondering, you say that there are
175,000 Vietnam veterans in Massachusetts.

Mr. HALAcHIS. Yes.

Mr. JoE MoakLey. Although we face low unemployment, there
are pockets of high unemployment among certain Vietnam vets. Do
you have any figures on w{xat the unemployment rate is among
Vietnam veterans? I know in Massachusetts we have probably a
4.25-percent unemployment rate which is very, very low.

Mr. Harachis. Using a formula devised in my office, and we are
not playing with figures, I w,uld say you use a times four factor
and say that, whatever statistics are developed by the Department
of Labor or so on, you could add about 25 percent to that total and
come up with that many. -

For example, if the unemployment rate is 10 Yercent, then you
may consider 12. percent for Vietnam-era vets. If you go one fur-
ther and analyze minority groups where already there is a separate
figure for unemployment of minority groups, then you would find -
we can conceivably go to 14, 15, 16 percent.

Mr. Jor MoakikY. In other v- «ds, that is consistent throughout
the State?

Mr. HavrActis. T would say, »w, . you would have to consider it
to be consistent. Here in Magsad .ugetts, some of those areas are in
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the general Boston vicinity, in areas on the North-Shore around
Peabody-Lynn, where industrial cities have converted or have nut
quite made the conversion, certainly in southeastern Massachu-
getts. There is no question about it. But the fact to be considered is
that it is not pure statistics, We are dealing with a population that
has had a hard time comiag back to the community throughoyt the

' area. They have had problems in adjusting to families, friend$, and
$0 on.

Mr. Jor MoakLry. I agree. 1 wondered if there was any formula
and you explained it very well.

’ Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. MiTHCELL. Do you have any questions?

Mr. SkerroN. I have questions, but I think I will reserve them
for a later witness.

Thank you.

Mr. Doris. If I may, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MiTcHELL. Yes,

Mr. Doris. I don’t know what the situation is in the Small Busi-
ness Administration relative to their public relations department. I
raise the point at this time because there is very deep cancern
about cutbacks in the Veterans’ Administration. Right now, nation-
ally, there are nine regional public relations persons and they want
to cut that down to only four nationally. That would be a disgrace,
I think. I don’t know whether or not that situation applies to the
Small Business Administration but I would hope that you do what-
ever is possible if you become aware of the fact that there would be
cutbacks in that particular area.

The communication process through public relations is so impor-
tant, and SBA in Massachusetts has been effective there.

Mr. MrrcHELL. Senator, I am glad you mentioned that. I think all
of us here are committed to the protection of veterans programs.
Overall, there is no 1%l{eater champion of veterans ‘yrograms in the
House than Sonny Montgomery who heads the Veterans Affairs
Committee and he generally works against those who try to emas-
cuiate those programs.

[ was pleasantly surprised to hear you talk about the degree of
cooperation that the SBA has given to you ana this city.

Mr. Doris. Yes.

Mr. MrrcHELL. T would be le - than candid if I did not say that
the SBA has not performed the way I would expect them to per-

. form, not only with respect to veterans, but across the board.
Under this administration, we have seen draconian cuts in the
direct loan money. Some vets cannot go to the banks and get a line
of credit, even wi‘h a 90-percent guarantee. It is tough to get a

. bank loan for them,

The Congress put the direct loan money back in. The administra-
tion, as I indicated in my opening statement, nad eliminated the
money for veterans, the special program for veterans only. We got *\
it buck in. Then what happened was they simply did not spend it.
It was not spent. There was footdragging in order to save money.

So last year again we put it back in and we are riding herd.
There iy $25 million there. It is earmarked for veterans, Vietna
veterans, and it must be spent. So I can almost guarantee you that
we will beyslugging it out, not with your Boston district SBA, which

<Y
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" is cooperative, but with the national SBA, which I have not found

to be very cooperative.

Mr. Doris. Mr. Chairman, I met you for the first time, you are
beautiful. If I may, it is a little bit otfbeat——

Mr. MitcHELL. That is all right.

Mr. Doris. From the SBA, but I believe the figure was $43 mil-
lion reverted back in the area of the outreach centers. I believe it
was $43 million or $63 million. It reverted back and when it came
out in the newspaper they said there was just no need for the
money. There were no requests.

Just to give you an example, in the interim report of the Massa-
chusetts Commission on Vietnam Veterans, we recommended the
establishment of six additional outreach centers in Massachusetts
and hopefully through the efforts of Congressman Moakley and—I
tend to say Nick and Joe~——

. Mr.Jok MoakLey. Jhat is all right.

" Mr. Doris. Congressman Mavroules, it is not true that the funds
were unneeded. Those moneys went bhack, but they were needed.
Peo%le didn’t put the time and effort into it. I hope they do with
the SBA programs. But what we had to do, at least to provide those
services until the Federal Government does, was last year to fund
the outreach center in Fitchburg, and give partial startup moneys

. in the Roxbury section of Boston. This year we are funding not

only Fitchburg, and full funding Roxbury, but also full funding the
Cape and Islands and there is still a need beyond that. The need is
there. The need is great.

Mr. MrrcHELL. Sure., \

Mr. Doris. You raised a very fine point in saying you wanted to
listen to the Vietnam vets and how they established this network
of communications. You and I know it was only 2.6 years ago in
marching down Constitution Avenue ard the national salute to the

~ Vietnam veterans that finally that feeling started to come back,
;and as Mr. Littlefield had mentioned at the hearing, they went out

and tried to reach therr They couldn’t. They offered again to do it

.and they worked in coop.ration with the Vietnam veterans leader-

ship and that network and whether or not one person gets a loan
as a result, the fact is the opportunity was presented, they were
willing to listen again, and in using that network the individuals
who were concerned showed up. &

Thank you.

Mr. MircHeLL. Thank you.

Gentlemen, thank you very much. I have so many comments |
want to make, but my staff said watch your blood pressure. It is
not up in Boston I do get furious about a calculated cynical atti-
tude demonstrated by this administration age‘'nst not only veter-
ans, but against the have-nots, those who desperately need help.
All the cuts that have been made in the areas of housing, benefits
for veterans, et cetera. But I have been warned to watch my blood
pressure.

Thank you.

Mr. HarAcHis. May | just make one last comment, in expanding
what (you ire saying now, Mr. Chairman.

As Commissioner, I am observing, I have a sense that what is de-
veloping in this country is a very dangerous development and that
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is Lo remove veterdns ns a targeted group or as a group iclemi'ﬁed>
as u special group of Americans. They are trying to put them
under othen categories of the disadvantaged, housewives, women, -
minorities, unemployed and put them all under those categories
and remove from them the characteristics and title and role of vet-
erans of this country. This is very dangerous.
s Mr. MircenLL. Thank you, sit. : -
We would like to hear from our next panel, made up of Mr.
Robert Moakley, Regional Director of the Veterans Employment
- and Training Service of the Department of Labor; Mr. John .
v McNiff, Regional Director of the Veterans' Administration, and
Mr. John McNally, District Director of the Small Business Admin-
istration. ’
Thank you for teking time to be here. It is important that you be ,
here, we must make sure that the SRA and other sniall business—" "
programs for veterans” are fully implemented.. Thank “you very 4

much. T
Mr. Moakley, will you-leadl off.
TESTIMONY OF ROBERT MOAKLEY, REGIONAL DIRECTOR, VET- ~

ERANS EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING SERVICE, DEPARTMENT
OF LABOR

Mr. RoBerT MoakLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman and mernbers of the committee, thank you for the
opportun,ty to appear here this morning. At the outset, I would -~ -
like to commend you for your sincere interest in the concerns of
vetéran. which i8 evidenced by your presence in Boston today. The
members of your staff are also to be commended for their efficiency
in making arrsngements for this hearing, especially Mr. Sobota
who has worked very closely with us over the past 2 weeks.

As the Regionul Director of Veterans Employment and Training,

I am responsibie for the implementation and supervision of all De- -
rurtment of Labor programs affecting veterans in the six New Eng-
and States. These programs include the Disabled Veterans Out-
reach Program, local veterans employment regresentatives, veter-
ans programs under the Job Training Partnership Act, veterans re-
employment rights, Affirmative Action Programs and workin%with
the Veterans' Administration in the implementation of the Ema=r-
gency Veterans Job Training Act.

. Because of the diversity of the programs with which I am in-
volved, 1 interact with other Federal agencies, as well as agencies
of States and local governments, on a daily basis. Because of my
activity with veterans organizations througgout the region, I have

. come to know a great number of veterans and have b»~~*.. aware
of the problems confronting them. )

The major problem confronting the Vie!nam veterans is an eco-
nomic one. Vietnam veterans have a much greater unemployment
rate than nonveterans in the same age groups. Those who are em-
ployed earn much less than their nonveteran coutem ohﬁ:ies and
the minority veteran is the most scverely affected. Evesthough
the Vietnam veterans are the best educated of all of our veterans,
unemployment and underemployment seem to plague them regard-
less of their abilities.




»

28

The American dream is to altain an economic stature that will
allow you to buy a horne, educate-your children, and enjoy some of
the pleasures of life. That dream has not besn easily attainable for
our Vietnam veterans. Out of sheer frustration many Vietnam vet-
erans have come to me, expressed their inability to find suitable
employment, and sought guidance to obtain loans so that they
could start their own businesses.

Unfortunately, it is a common misconception among many veter-
ans that all they need is a good idea for a business and the SBA
will finance them. We, here 1n this room, know that it is not, and
will never be, quite that simple.

The Vietnam veterans who will testify here today are truly rep-
resentative of all Vietnam veterans. They are male, female, white,
Hispanic, and oriental. They represent blue-collar America, white-
collar America, and socioeconomic backgrounds ranging from sub-
urbia to the ghettos of the city. They are united by & common
bond—concern for their fellow veterans. :

I have known and worked with many of them over the years, and
I 'am sure that their testimony will be most useful to you in draft-
ing legislation or initiatin% rograms to assist veterans,

fore closing, 1 would iEe to express my thanks to the SBA on

_ the local level here. Mr. McNally and the staff have been most co-
“eperative with us. I have appeared with Bill Littlefield, his veter-
ans officer, on mawy panels at seminars and conventions over the
years, and he has always been most responsive to telephone calls,
~mail, or people that I have referred to that agency for assistance.”

Again, Mr, Chairman, I thank you and the members of your com-
mittee for coming to Boston. I know you are on a tight schedule
and I intend to keep my remarks brief. .

Thank you.

Mr. MircHELL. Thank you very much.

v If it is all right with you, I would like to get the testimony from
the ogher two witnesses and then we can ask questions of all the
members, .

TESTIMONY OF JOHN MeNIFF, REGIONAL DIRECTOR, VETERANS'
ADMINISTRATION

Mr. McNirr. Good morning. 1 also want to welcome you, Mr.
Chairman, and memuvers of your committee, to Boston.

Veterans are a way of life with me. I have spent the last 38 yr.ars
of my life working in the Boston Regional Office and veterans, to
my way of thinking, are the bread and butter of this country and
the Vietnam veterans are in this particular State of Massachusetts.
We have an excellent relationship with the Vietnam Veteran Lead-
ership Program, with the Vietnam veterans groups, with Commis-
sioner Halachis and Senator Doris, and I would like you to know i
that our relationships with SBA are excellent.

So, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, the Veterans’
Administration Regional Office in Boston administers loan guaran-
tee programs for the States of Massachusetts and Rhode Island. At
the present time, these programs are limited to the guarantee of
home loans obtained through commercial lenders. Prior to 1972,
the VA also administered a program which guaranteed loans for
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business purposes. This rogram was rescinded by Public Law 93- -
569, effective December 81, 1974, .

Public Law 97-72, which became efféctive May 38, 1982, author-
ized VA guaranteed or direct small business loans to Vietnam era
veterans and veterans of any period who were 30 percent or more
disabled from service connected conditions. Loans under this pro-
gram would be limited. to $200,000 and the guaranty could not
exceed 90 percent of the loan. Funds to establish and operate this
program were authorized by the act; however, a separate appro-
priation of such funds by Congress would be necessary.

In signing the authorizing legislation, the President stated: -

- Because this program might duplicate a-similar program im-the Small Businese
Administration, and would involve the Veterans’ Administration in an area in
which it has no expertise, I intend to weigh carefully any efforts to fund this pro-
gram, : - :

To date, no funding' has been appropriated and the program has
not been implemented. :

The Veterans’ Administration is committed to providing full sup-
port to the Small Business Administration in its actions to assure
that veterans receive special consideration when seeking SBA as-
sistance. Liaison with SBA is handled by the loan guaranty officer
in each VA regional office. The VA has participated in recent con-
ferences on small business loan programs. _ —

In copcert with SBA, the Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program
in Massachusetts has recently sponsored meetings with several vet-
erans groups: 'n January 1984, a conference was held in Spring-
field, MA, and was attended by axproximately 96 veterans; a
second conference, held in Lynn, MA. in May, was addressed by
Confressman Mavroules. Approximately 40 veterans were in at-
tendance. Further conferences are scheduled for Hyannis, June 28;
Roxbury, August 4; and Worcester, October 13.

The VA is also participating in the Veterans Business Resource
. Council. This council is being established by SBA and includes rep-
resentatives from that agency, the VA, the Department of ‘Labor,
and the Vietnam Veterans’' Leadership Program as well as mem-
bers of the banking industry and veterans’ services organizations.

The VA refers business-assistance inquiries to the veterans af-
fairs officer at the appropriate SBA field office. This fiscal ¥ear ap-
K;oximately 200 such referrals have been made by VA offices in

assachusetts and Rhode Island. In addition, when addressing

. groups of veterans, VA employees provide attendees with a point of
contact at SBA who can provide detailed information on the many

tyiues of assistance SBA provides.
would like to point out that during this specific period of time,
- the major veterans’ organizations of Massachusetts are running
their State conventions. I fully intend the Vetersns' Administra-
tion employees to attend these meetings, and I will go to each
myself, and we will give this program our complete and undivided

support.

{)would also like to point out that 87 percent of the employees of
my office are veteran employees, Vietnam era veterans. I have
- with me Ed Lukey who is our district counsel, and Ed, by the way
was a Special Forces captain in Vietnam. I heve Carl Laster, re-
tired Navy, who ran riverboats up and down rivers<in Vietnam,
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and Will Geagan, also & Vietnam veteran, So we have a great deal
of pride in our staff and the group we work with.

We will support this program any way we can.

Mr. MrrcHiLL. Thank you, sir. .

TESTIMONY OF JOHN J. McNALLY, JR,, DISTRICT DIRECTOR,
“ SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION B .

Mr. McNaLLy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members.

I want to welcome you also to Boston. I want to apologize for the
difficulty you had going through the tunne!l, but if you follow the
lcad of the Speaker, maybe in the near future we will have that
third tunnel and we will have no problems.

Mr. JoE MoAKLEY. I just want to let you know that the chalrman
voted with us on that bill.

Mr. SkerToN. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. JoE MoakLEY. So does lke.

Mr SkeLTON. You )]ust picked up another vote.

Ar. MircHELL. Let’s stop this reckless spending; please go ahead.

Mr. McNaLLy. I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify.
Since establishment of the Small Business Administration in 1953,
the agency has endeavored to provide financial and management
assistance to the Nation's veterans, and outrea¢h programs direct-
ed toward veterans have been a consistent part of our efforts. The
enactment of Public Law 93-287, which provided statutory d1rec-
tion for the establishment of ‘Spe01al Consideration for Vé{erans”
has provided the agency with the impetus to tormalize and reem-
phasize the agency’s efforts in this regard. The agency, under thi
mandate, has established the following programs to assist veterans:
Indepth management assistance counseling with emphasis on avail-
able SBA programs of potential benefit to veterans; the designation
of veterans affairs officers charged with the responsibility to work
with local VA offices and veterans organizations and to provide as-
sistance to veterans on where to get answers.

Mr. MircHELL. Excuse me; we do have your testimony, Mr.’
McNally. We cen read your programs. Would you move over to
your next page, sir, on the full implementation of the programs.,

Mr. McNaLLy. Sure. 1 will.

One of the most beneficial results of the passage of Public Law
9:3-237 was the designation of an SBA employee in each district
office as a veterans affairs officer. My appointee to that position,

illiam Littlefield, has worked aggressively and closely with veter-
ans organizations to make sure that the district of Massachusetts
has an effective outreach program directed toward veterans—and
particularly toward Vietnam veterans.

Over the past few years, this SBA Management Assistance Offi-
cer has conducted an average of four vete-ans seminars per year
distributed geographically across the State of Massachusetts. The
purpuvse of these seminars was to provide general information on
SBA programs available to veterans and on the benefits, disadvan-
tages, and procedures for establishing a small business enterprise.
In fiscal year 1983, which ended last September 30, 1983, 2,000 vet-
erans attended these seminars and approximately half of these at-
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tendees were Vietnam veterans. In ;ﬂiﬁlon, 1,280 individual coun-
seling sessions were held with veterans during fiscal year 1983,

For fiscal year 1984, as of May 31, 1984, 2,835 veterans have at- .
tended SBA-sponsored training seminars; 1,682 of these attendees
were Vietnam-era veterans and to date individual counseling ges-
sions have been held with 939 veterans. In addition, a Veterans
Business Resource Council has been established to provide a clear-
inghouse for information and to provide a central source where vet-
erans can obtain referrals for assistance in dealing with problems
which they are encountering in their brisiness endeavors.

In addition to these agency initiatives, I and the members of my
staff have made ourseélves available to Mpartici ate in numerous
meetings conducted by veterans groups. My chief of finance partici-
pated in a convention of veterans services agenis, and I bave ad-
dressed the Disabled American Veterans Sgtate Convention, the
Veterans of Foreign Wars State Convention, the Amvets State Con-
vention, and the Atherican Legion State College. -

I am happy to report to you today that these outreach efforts are
showing increasing success. In fiscal year 1988 this district office
made 9 dire¢t loans and 80 bank guaranty loans to veterans. The
direct loans amounted to $454,000 and the SBA share of the guar-
anty loans amounted to $9,472,000, for a total of 89 loans with an
SBA share of $10,926,000 in fiscal year 1983,

In fiscal year 1984, as of May 81, 1984, this office has made 102—
13 direct and 89 uaran?-—loans to veterans. SBA's share of these
loans is $15,046,000, and over half of these loans, 54, have been
given to Vietnam-era veterans. What is perhags most encouraging
18 that the percentage of all SBA loans going to veterans in this
district has risen dramatically from 18 percent in fiscal year 1983
to 31 percent for fiscai year 1984, :

In the SBA 8(a) program administered by our regional office, 21
percent of its participants are veterans and the contracts awarded
to these veterans amounted to over $36 million in fiscal year 1983.

Administrator Sanders has breathed life into this program and
made this a national priority of the agency. This emphasis is re-
flected in the 1983 accomplishments: $641 million to all veterans,
$292 million of that figure just to Vietnam veterans, or 24 percent
of all the loans loaned by SBA for fiscal year 1983.

Also we have a nationwide series of seminars going on currently
to train Vietnam veterans about small business and we are wit-
nessing high interest among veteran citizens for this program.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my pregared statement. I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have.

r. MitcHELL. Thank you very much.

I wiill ask Congressman Skelton to lead off with questions for the
panel. _

Mr. SkeLToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. McNally, I would like to address my questions to you.

First, let me renagitulate a little bit of the legislative history
that we have had. You recall that there was a loan program estab-
lished in Public Law 97-72, November 1981, but the administration
opposed implementation of that program and no funds came about
as a result of it. Are vou familiar with that?

Mr. McNALLY. Yes. '
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Mr. SKELTON. Later, Congress reserved direct loan funds insthe
existing SBA loan program for the exclusive use of Vietnam era
veterans and disabled veterans in the amount of some $25 million.
Now, according to the statistics we received from the Washington
SBA office we were told that in direct loans for the fiscal year
1984, there were 318 million in direct loans to Vietnam era veter-
ans, however, that is, as I understand it, not under this direct loan ;
program established for the exclusive use of Vietnam era veterans

Evident}y that includes all of them who happen to be veteran{
that qualify under other auspices.

Mr. McNaLLy. Yes.

Mr. SKELTON. So actually according to the figures we have as a
committee, there have only been $8 million in such loans approved
.of the $25 million. You agree with all of that, do you?

Mr. McNaALLY. Yes.

Mr. SKELTON. That is true and correct, is that right?

Mr. McNaLLy. To the best of my knowledge, sir.

Mr. SkeLTON. T would like to ask some questions regarding part
of this. 1 am just not talking about Vietnam era veterans, I am
talking about the Vietnam era and disabled veterans. First, look at
the disabled Vietnam era veterans. According to the figures that
we received from the SBA, under this program or any program to
the best we can conclude, direct loans to disabled Vietnam veterans
in fiscal year 1983 totaled six nationwide. Six. For other disabled
veterans-—-direct loans nationwide—the total is zero.

Now, with that in mind and these are their figures so I assume
they are correct now, would you tell us what directives, if any,
have come from them regarding the specific area of disabled Viet-
nam veterans and the specific area of other disabled veterans? .

Mr. McNaLLy. We have had specific instructions to institute a
veterans N})rogram. I think one of the things that I might point out
to you, Mr. Skelton, is that in Massachusetts we have a tremen-
dous outreach program with the banking community of Massachu-
setts. We run a series of bank office seminars in nine geographical
areas of the State over a 3-week period. We zero in on the priorities
to get the maximum amount of participation that we can from the
banking community.

Mr. MitcHELL. Will th2 gentleman yield to me for a moment?

Mr. SKELTON. Yes.

Mr. MrrcHELL. Your question was with reference to direct loans,
not the bank loans,

Mr. McNaLLy. That is correct, but I wanted to point out, Mr.
Chairman, that with the current rate of interest, we have been
able to succeed in Massachusetts by the very figures I #gve you in
myhtestimony, in getting the banking community to garticipate
with ug——

Mr. SKELTON. Let me interrupt you right there if I maﬁ, Mr.
McNally. The guaranteed loans for the fiscal year 1983 for the dis-
abled Vietnam veteran category, nationwide are zero. Guaranteed
loans, other disabled veterans, fiscal year 1983, guaranteed loans,
zero in Americy, all across the Nation. Those are the figures SBA
gave to us.

Mr. McNanky. T am not privy to the figures that the central
office gave you, sir,
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Mr. SkerLtoN. Obviously these figures are correct. ’I‘he{are very
damaging in my opinion. It shows a lack of concern—I am very
kind in that wv—to the disabled vet whether he is from World
War II or the Vietnam era. I want to know what directives you
have rec-ived. Please answer my question: What directives you
have re. eived from your superiors in Washington concerning either
direct louns or guaranteed loans, particularly direct loans, to assist
the disabled Vietnam vets or other disabled vets?

Mr. McNaLLy. I have received all of the instructions that we
have to participate to a maximum degree to provide—— :

Mr. SkELTON. | am talking about specifically. Has anything been
specifically pointed out or Jirected to these areas of disabled Amer-
ican veterans? Have you received anything from the Washington
headquarters? o

Mr. McNaLLy. No, sir. '

Mr. SkeLtoN. That is what Y wanted to know. ‘ v

Do you have a special outreach program for disabled Vietnam
veterans or special outreach program for any disabled veterans?

Mr. McNaLry. Yes, sir, I do.

Mr. SkertoN. Tell ug if you do have that, tell ue why there have
not been—if you do obviously other parts of the Nation have it-—
why there have not been more veterans who would qualify under
the disabled Vietnam veterans or other disabled veterans portion
of this program? .

Mr. McNaLLY. Let me say this to you: That we are now—- -

Mr. SkeLtoN. I am realiy concerned about this. -

Mr. McNaLLy. We are now seeing as a result of our endeavors, 2
ycars ago it was brought out in previous testimony here, we went
around the State and ran a series of seminars for veterans. We
didn't get very far with them. We then started to work with Rick
Ducey and his group in a series of seminars, and we are now seeing
an increased participation,

We did participate in conjunction with the Veterans’ Administra-
tion in all of the State conventions last year. We will be doing the
same thing again this year to promote the interest in the Vietnam
era veterans and the disabled veterans. We are geeing an increase,
we went from 16 percent of our loans last year to up over 30 per-
cent néw. We are seeing a bigger percentage coming in in the bank
guaranteed loans and we think that in our mafagement programs,
particularly with our small business development centers, we are
seeing a deep interest also in that.

So we are doing everything that we can to promote the interests
of the veterans throughout this district with the resources we have.

Mr. SkeLTON. | hear a few things about your work, but I am con-
cerned about an overall national policy. That is my concern. I
would just hope we see %eater improvement in the fiscal year
1984. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MircHeLL. Thank you.

Just one or two questions, Mr. McNiff. You talked about the Vet-
erans Businesa Resource Council. You say 200 referrals of veterans
to this council have been made.

Mr. McNier. That isn’t quite what I said, sir, I said they were
establishing this council now, and 1 further said that we had re-
ferred 200 requests to SBA during thiu fiscal year.
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Mr. MitcHELL. To SBA, I see, and not to the é\)uncil.

Mr. McNIFF. Yes, sir.

Mr. MircheLL. Do you do a followup on your referrals to SBA?

Mr. McNiFr. Carl Laster, who is our coordinator with SBA, does
the followup. He.follows up with Mr. Littlefield.

Mr. MircHEeLL. All right. Do you have data to show what percent-
a?e or how many of the 200 referrals to the SBA received the kind
of service that they desired?

Mr. McNi1Fr. As I understand it, the service they received is ex-
cellent, How many loans were granted, I cannot answer that.

Mr. MitcHeLL. You don’t do followup on that?

Mr. McNirr. No, sir.

Mr. MircHELL. Now, I had another question for you, Mr. McNal-
_ly, a followup on Congressman Skelton's line of questioning.

In fiscal year 1983, according tu your testimony, the district
office made nine dirsct loans and 0 bank gaaranteed loans to vet-
erans. You go on to indicate the diract loans were $454,000, and the
guarantees were $9 million. We have pretty strong evidence to
point out that in fiscal year 1983 word was sent out from Washing-
ton to go slow on direct loans; that is in 1983. That was because the
administration wanted to phase out the direct lcan program. To
the best of your recollection, was any such directive sent to you?

Mr. McNaLLy. I never received that directive, iir. Chairman.
Yes, it is common knowledge that the ‘administration wants to
phase out the direct loans.

Mr. MitcHELL. Phase out direct loans.

Mr. McNsLLy. Right.

Mr. MircaeLL. They couldn’t do it legislatively; they tried it ad-
ministratively by cutting the number of approvals.

Mr. McNaLLy. No, the approval authority rests with the district
office, and w~ have not had any problems in that area whatsoever.
The fact of the matter is that during the periods of time we had
difficulty in actually utilizing those funds that were budgeted to us
in the direct funds.

Mr. MrrcHELL. One last question.

Omt of the nine direct loans that were made, what percentage is
thit of the totai number of applications for direct loan money?

Mr. McNar.Ly. Of the nine made?

Mr. MrreseLL. Nine direct loans, yes.

Mr. McNawLy. Probably in the vicinity of 156 percent at that
time. '

Mr. MircHELL. In other words, 85 percent of those who applied
for direct loans were turned down for one reason or another?

Mr. McNALLy. No, no, I am saying to vo: {hat that nine that we
approved were for veterans, probably about 15 percent of the total.

0, no, of the amount that were actually approved for direct ai)pli-
cations, 1 would say we are probably approving in the direct loan
area, that actually comes to an application form, total completed
application, we are probably approving somewhere in the area of
60 percent, sir. :

Mr. MitcHeLL. Well, forgive me but I am a cynical old man who
has been in Congress so long. It is one thing to count the final ap-
plications that are approvecf, and it {2 anether thing to count the
applications that come in. If you count the final applications that
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arc approved, obvious'y your ﬁ%]ures look pretty good. ] am more
concerned about ‘the other end, how many applied, and how many
were turned down?.

Mr. McNavLLy. I don’t have those figures readily available, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. MircHELL. It would be hélpful if you submit that to the com-
mittee at a later date. The actual number of applications that were
made, and what hapoened to them, why were they turned down?

Mr. McNaLLy. All right.

Mr. MircHELL. There is more than one way to skin a cat—and I
am not accusing you—but there is more than one waY to skin a cat
and if you get 110 applications and you use an awfully tight sélec-
tive criteria on the 110 and weed it down to just 9 that are final-
ized and you get 9 direct loans approved, you are batting 100 per-
cent. That doesn’t give you a true picture.

Mr. McNaLLy. | understand. _

Mr. Skevron. If I may, I would hope that the gentleman could
give us percentages of the veterans thei applied as well as the per-
centages of the veterans approved on both ends of the spectrum,

Mr. McNaLLy. Yes. ‘

Mr. MitcHELL. That would be most helpful.

[The information referred to above follows:]

Tota Velera Declined Vetera Appioved Veleran Petcnt
; n I 1an et
aplcations Doclined Veleran

695 113 200 1z} 495 89 40 !
483 139 116 % 367 113 A 187

Mr. MitcreLL. Thank you very much for taking time to be with
us, gentlemen. We appreciate it.
Our next panel is Mr. Paul Camacho, Mr. Kevin Bowen, Mr.
Donald Jernigan, Mr. John Klein, and Mr. Alden Voisine. ‘
Gentlemen, if you would come right up.
Mr. Ducey. Mr. Voisine was not able to be here. 1 am Richard
Ducey, with the leadership program and he asked me to speak in
his behalf, "
Mr. MircHeLL. W¢ had you scheduled later, so we will just move
ou up here. Again, we are delighted you can be here. We would
ike to hear from you in gour own words. What are the problems?
What are the good things? What are the bad things? We would ask
Kou to try to limit yourself to 5 minutes. That is awfully difficult, I

now, when there is a ton of information inside each one of you,
but it would help us because of this conipressed timetable,

TESTIMONY OF PAUL R. CAMACHO, MASSACHUSETTS VIETNAM-
ERA VETERANS ASSOCIATION

Mr. CamacHo. I am Paul Camacho, and 1 gathered these people
for the first two panels. We could start by saying the most impor-
tant thing and the reason, through the graces of Speaker O'Neill
and Joseph Moakley, that we approached you was the problem of
direct access. If there is any great overriding problem that the
Vietnam veterans have, it is direct access to administrators, to
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Congressmen and to our legislative leaders in general. That is part
of the probien:. .

As Mr. McNally said, he has been to some of the American
Legion and traditional veterans organizations’ affairs to explain
about the problems of small busjpess, but that word really doesn'’t
get to the local level. It just doesn’t happen. There are 22 groups
orgunized under an umbrella ofganization called Vietnam Veter-
ang of Massachusetts. Today ybu will hear from several of them.

So on one hand we have the problems of access. On the other
hand we have the problem of knowledge about programs, and then
[ think today yuu will hear from others the notion of outrzach.

The seminars that the SBA people have held here in Massachu-
setts have really been held in conjunction with others, and Mr.
Littlefield has tried to do a great job and we appreciate that effort
on his part, but I think it is best if you hear all the stories from the
different people here, and 1 would close my few comments and
hope thr.t I can summarize some things the other people have said
v the end, if that is possible.

Ab~ the bills, Mr. Bowen has been in stfhie sev:ve transporta-
tion problems because he isn’t here today. The questions about
H.R. 3020 and S. 1323, how do you see the dist-ibution of this? Is
this a first-come-first-served setup? Will it be d.stributed 8o much
earmarked for each of the States or regions?

How are the regulations similar? I mean the problem of the up-
front money. Frankly, if any of us had $20,000 or $30,000 to put up
front to start our businesses, we would not need some of the loan
programs, you know. We may need training; that management
training would be very helpful. Release of the money, do you see a
problem with that so we can call our delegation to assist in passage
of that bill? We have the Speaker, we have Joe Moakley, and all of
our delegation has been very helpful to us.

We do call and nag ti->m and we play that well.

50 the application time, you know, also, is a myopic one. I read
in the record of the National Task Force on Special Consideration
it is about 12 days for an application to the SBA to be processed. 1
think that is a bit short. I don't know anyone around here who has
had an application done in 12 days.

Mr. Mircuens. T don’t want to interrupt but this has been a sore
point with me about SBA since I came to Congress. Set aside the
veterans loans for a moment. SBA has come before this committee
year after year testifying that it takes a maximum of 120 days to
process an applicatior, a maximum. We have absolute knowledge
of some that have been pending 2.5 years, each member of the com-
mittee knows that kind of case.

So I am in sync when you talk about the 12 days processing time.
Well, it is just—-— OK; go ahead.

Mr. Camacho. These are the things that may he brought up and
I hope they are. The Peachin report and the National Task Force
had 29 recommendations, I think, 1 on'y see an initial outreach
effort being made. We are lucky for that, but we have a couple of
plans that I think the next panel will bring up. Al Hallenbrook
may bring up.
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50 | would just like to stop and maybe reserve cornments for the
verv «nd after Mr. Hallenbrook or after Ms. Alexander if that is
possible,

Mr. MrrcagrL. What 1 would like for you to do, each one of you,
18 to give the title of whom you represent, v./iether you represent
the umbrella organization or something else. Mr. Camacho.

Mr. Camacno. 1 am connected with the Vietnam Era Veterans
Assotiation.

Mr. Mitenerr. Thank you. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kiein. 1 am Joha Klein, 1 am president and owner of a
smail company here in Boston called Intrepid Technologies, Inc. I
am also a veteran of the Vietnam era.

Mr. MitcegiL. Wounded?

Mr. Krein. No, sir.

Mr. MircHELL. Go right ehead, Mr. Klein.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN KLEIN, PRESIDENT AND OWNER, INTREPID
TECHNOLOGIES, INC. :

Mr. Kuwin, Basically, all 1 wanted to do was address the prob-
lems of start;ng a small business as I have gone through recently
myself. ¢

My busiress no.. is about a year old. I am a reseller of computer
systemns, that is, I buy com&uter systems from the major vendors
such us Honeyw=il, und IBM; and 1 resell to people who are pur-
chaging computer syste:ns but don’t want to buy and create a com-
plete computer staff to do so. Q‘

Gne of the major problems that I experienced—and I have found
out that other people have experienced in the process of starting
up this type of business—is the fact that you don’t need a lot of ug—
front money, cash, tu start the business. What you do need, though,
are lines of credit so that you can go ou. and purchase from ycur
vendors, 1BV in this case, Hcneywell, Iata General and a few
others, the equipment and resell it.

Now that 18 done on a credit-type basis. Usually they give you
terms of 30 days for payment, which mears that you install the
equipment and hopefully you get paid, and then you pay your
vendor, which means you never reaﬁy get any cash cut of anyone
until you fipally get paid at the end. You do need to e-sablish a
line of credit.

One of the important things that 1 see missing at SBA today is
the ability to help establish that line of ¢redit for small businesses.
A iot of people talk about cash, liquidity in the company, but I be-
lieve it 19 estaulishment of lines of credit.

One of the things that also affects the small businesa greatly
when you get into the areas of credit and interest is the fact of the
Federal Government’s foray inte the money markets to get meney
for funding of its own programs. That does two things—the money
market out there today—it is a limited marketplace, and when the
Federal Government goes in and sells its bonds or its particular
commercial paper out there, it pbsorbs a great deal of cash that
could be available to small businesses that are trying to go out
there indo that markeiplace. ‘
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What happens is the money that is lel* in the marketplace usual-
ly gets used up by the larger institutional buyers who have greater
leverage with that market. I think that something that should be
uddressed is the ability to help safeguard small businesses against
that happening. [ am not sitting here saying the Federal Govern-
ment shouldn’t go into the money market and absorb cash, but it
should be done carefully and I think in cooperation with the SBA
S0 a3 to minimize the impact on small businesses.

The other thing I would like to address though is a thing called a
small business investment corporation. Recently I was asked by a
group of Vietnam veterans to review that particular process be-
cauge they thought that that might be something that they could
get into so as to create a corporation to finance small business op-
erations. Having worked with Mr. Littlefield of the SBA, and re-
viewing the data from SBA the following information comesg out.

To start up « small business investment corporation or a minori-
ty small business investment corporation, you are required to come
up with approximately $1 million in liquidity in order to start the
corporation. After you have done that you have to make sure that,
more than 65 percent of that money is invested already.

Gentlemen, when you raise a million dollars out there on the
marketplace today, then the e is really no need to go back into
SBA to create a financial corporation because you have already es-
tablished your credentials. The marketplace 1s such that if they
have enough confidence in you to give you that million to start the
corporation, no backing of the SBA is required. '
" The second requirement of the SBA in putting together this
small corporation is that it be headed by a person who already has
training 'n a small business investment corporation or has previ-
ously had snuch a corporation.

Tue reality of life today ‘s thac people who do have that kind of
training usually make the transition into the private sector where
those skills are paid for at a higher price. Therefore, the abiiity to
attract a person who has either that training or previously worked
for a SBIC into the new SBIC is very difficult. Again, that is some-
thing 1 think that should be looked into and to see whether or not
we cannot modify that particular regulation.

That is it.

Mr. Mrresenn. Thank vou. I do have questions but we will hear
from all the panelists lirsi. You are next. Would you take the mike
over to you and give us your name and affiliation.

TESTIMONY OF DONALD L. JERNIGAN, VICE PRESIDENT,
WINCHESTER SQUARE VIETNAM-ERA VETKRANS, LT,

Mr. JERNIGAN. Donald 1. Jernigan, I reside in Springfield, MA,
and 1 am the vice president of the Winchester Square Vietnam-Era -~
Veterans, Ltd.

I am o veterans outreach counselor in the vet center program
under the auspices of the Veterans' Administration.

I serve as well on the board of directors for the Vietnam Veter.
ans of Massochusetts, Ine. 1 have a statement 1 would like to read.

Mr. Mirenkns. If it is not too lengthy.

Mr. JERNIGAN. It is not,
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Mr. MitcuicL. If it is within 5 minutes, fine.

Mr. JErNIGAN. Let me say I am thankful for this opportunity to
come before this panel of distinguished qentlemen to express as
simply as possible some of the concerns that the Vietnam vets of
Massachusetts and indeed the country have. I am Donald L. Jerni-
gan, from Springfield, MA. I have worked with veterans for better
than 7 years as one who has tried to encourage and support efforts
to provide in a sometimes hostile society as far as we vets are con-
cerned, and 1 have been a counselor in a professional capacity for
the last three years, that is, getting paid for the job.

I was appointed as one of five Vietnam vets to the Commission
set up to hear and make recommendations on concerns of the Viet-
nam vetersus. I was appointed by then Governor Keaton and
worked under the chairmanship of Senator Doris, I was there 2
Kears and was the only black to serve on that Commission. I have

eard a lot of anger and disappointment expressed mainly because

. of the poor delivery of services, the poor outreach, inadequate pro-

rams, racism, just plain lazyism in some cases in terms of deliver-

mﬁ‘ those services.

he problem being discussed- here today is a lack of adequate
programming or inappropriate programming to meet the needs of
the very neglected target population, the Vietnam era veteran.

There is a need to develop a program, some program that will
take into consideration their capability to perform and their inabil-
ity to access the opportunity to perform because they don’t have
the money o do s0. They have paid a great price that is yet to be
fully acknowledged functionallyl". Some of these governmental agen-
cies have the ability to help. The legislators have a duty to help
make some things right here. I am here to ask that you consider
some of the things you will hear in this room today.

Simply, we need a program that will help provide in one case
startup capital. Why? Because many of us don't have the money
saved up. Our assets are not the greatest. Thei' are, as you have
heard from Mr. Camacho and from sorne others I am sure very lim-
ited(.i Our need is great. Counseling to do these things is very much
needed.

I am convince:! that :he ability of these gentlemen, in the cases
where I have been able to hear tKem on the Commission and wrk-
ing with them personally to resolve some of these problems, ' am
convinced that that ability is very good.

I am asking that you consider a pilot program to be set up with
limited amounts of money that is accessible to qualified Vietnam
veterans, veterans who have a worthwhile business project but not
the startup capital This might include a lower equity requirement
with a combinatior )f lower than prime interest rate.

We have a program similar to this in Springfield. I do have an
outline of that Small Business Nevelopment Funding Program
here. It recycles investment capita). It lowers the required equity
investment, and loans are at less than prime until the business is
profitable enough to pay the prime 1ate. It reviews cases at d-year
intervals, adjusting at no more than 3 percent a year up toward
the prime rate, if the business can stand 1t. .

[ am told this program wa not new. It has been used in other
parts of the country. The program is the small business develop-
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ment fund. It requires an investment be made in the community
block grant development area, and that that is practical except for
the fact, [ am concerned, that areas where blacks, Hispanics, and
other minorities live are the last to be addressed.

Things are usually so bad and the resources so limited that the
little money that does come in is not used well, not used functional-
ly, and no real progress is made.

[ believe that a program like this could work. It would require
the cooperation of a number of governmental agencies such as the
SBA, the Veterans’ Administration, and with the cooperation and
use of veterans organizations like the Vietnam Veterans Leader-
ship Program, the Vietnam veterans organized under the Vietnam
Veterans of Massachusetts, these types of vehicles coming together
can make a program like this work.

If veterans are trained to help train other veterans in the proc-
ess of running a business, it can work. It would provide proper
tecl:ln ical assistance and ouw'reach to areas where there is a heavier
need. .

I am particularly concerned with the number of black, Spanish,
and other ethnic minority veterans that have or have not been
serviced. I would be interested in seeing those figures when we talk
about the figures that have come across the table here. I know in
my own community of Springfield, 1 have talked tc a number of
veterans prior to making this appearance, and they have had a
number of problems that~border on high restrictions, red lining
from the banks, not enough effective cooperation with the Veter-
ans’ Administration, for example.

I am a veteran who has a business degree. I have worked exten-
sively with programs in a chapter of the National Business League,
a minority business organization developed by Booker T. Washing-
ton in 1900,

I would be willing to be the point man for one of these programs,
if you want somebody that will test one of tk2se programs. I would
be willing to walk the point for that, as a black, as a disabled veter-
an, and as a person that is interested in going into business and
that doesn’t have the capital but does have the credibility and abil-
ity.

[ think, gentlemen, [ will end my commentary there. I have an
outline of that program that is administered in the Springfield
area, and 1 would be more than happy to share that with you.

Thank you.

Mr. MitcheLL. | hope you will submit the outline of that pro-
gram. We will reproduce copies for all the members of the commit-
tee. I don't think we have that outline now.

[The information referred to above follows:)
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SPRINGFIELD ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

A bunt Yenture of the oty of Springfield and the Greater Spiingfieb] Chamber of Commerce
v N

' MEHORANDUM
TOt .
FROM: John 8. Willlamson '
DATE:

SUBJECT: SPRINGPIELD BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT FUND

OBJECTIVES

The objectives of the Springfield Business Developmant Pund (SBOF) are
ae follove:s

1. To establish and adwinieter & low interest loan fund to
promote additional capital investsunt and job creetion in the
clty of Springtield.

2., To encourage small business formsation and expansion.

J. Yo ftultill the need for !lnnncln? of projects which lack the
strength to justify full conventlional tinancing.

4. To engage in such activities and functions, &8s are necessary,
proper and in the turtherance of th.‘;Olll and purposes of the
corporat’ n,

INCENTIVESs PA«TICIPATION LOANS

' |
The 8BDP will iseus swcond wortgage loans not to exceed 30V of the
total cnst of & project up to & muximum of $75,000 per project. 8uch
loans will hear an interest rete of 40U of the prevailing prime rate
on the date of cloeing. Loans will be reviewed every three yders and
an adjuetment may be made in the interest rate in ths event that the
strength of the project will sustain an.interest rate vhich wore
closely approxiwates the prime rate. Any such interest rate increase
will not exceed 3% at any given three year interval, 1In no event will
such rata increases result in an intereet rate which excseds the prime
rate, The waturity will be coterminous with the term of the primary
financing.

I bate Wit Plaza 140 St farcet, Spangheld SMA DY V5671
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t

ELIGIBLE PROJECTS

In order to obtain finencing from BBDF, projects must mest the :
tollowing winimum eligibility criterie: .

l. Total project coete must not exceed $250,000.
2. The project financing muet include at least 108 equity,

.

3. Projects muet be loceted in the CDEG target areas of the City
of Springtield.

4. Prospeciive perticipents myst heve received e fire {inencing
commitment from a conventional finencing eource which ie
contingent .only on 9BDP perticipation.

5. Projects muet generste e cleerly identifieble economic benefit
to the City of 8pringfield (e.g. en increess in employment or
ea incresss in property taxes).

6. Projecte muet demonetrete market, manegement end finencing
feseibility end a olesr likelihood of success.

7. The project must require SBDP perticipetion in order to eesure
tinancial feasibility,

R, Projects may involve office, commerciel, reteil, distribution,
wershoueing, induetrial or releted uses. Houeing ie
opocl!lcolly ineligible.

9. Projecte muest be referred to the SBDPF by e conventional
financing inetituion (e.g., & bank) which ie committed to
providing the primery financing. ‘

PUNDING PRIORITIRS

{n the event that demand for financial support from 8BDF exceeds the

eupply of S8BUF resocurces, projecte will be ranked eccording to tieir

reletive economic benefit for the City of 8pringfield, Projects v .th
greater benefit shall receive funding on a priority baeis.

SECURITY

The loan ehell be secured by e good end velid socured poaition in \ '
fay v of BBDF, Inc. upon ell buildings, fixtures, squiPment,

inventary, end other sesete of the applicant. Corporate ena nNereonal

guarentess will be required ee will the sesignment of ell leased

relevent to the project,

ELIBINLE USES OF SBDF PUNDS
1. Real Fetetst The ecquieition of lend and/or buildings.

2. Constructiont The conetruction of a new facility eddition, ur

16
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U.S; Small Business Administration.
Office of Veterans Affairs

SBA Simall Business Loans
VA Home Loans
Veteran Employment Assistance
Other SBA & VA Services

SPONSORED BY:
Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program
of Massachusetts, Inc.

21 JANUARY 1984
American Legion Post #430
Springfield
Saturday 8:45 AM

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.
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PROCESSING rues

4
The SBDP will charge an application fes of one point with 23% {non
refundable) to be payable at the time of application eubmiesion and
the remainder due at cloeing. In addition ths borrower will pay all
1eQal fees and accounting feee (when axceornive) of BBDF, Inc. Yn
preparation of the loan.

USE OF LOAN REPAYMENT PROCEEDS

The S80F will tunction ae & revolving loan fund and proceede from the
repaysent of loane will be re-invested in further loans. AnY reeidual
gun?u :: ggo termination of the 88DF will be paid to the City ot
pringfield,

POLICY AMENDMENTS

Thie outline conetitutes a aet of operating policiee for the 8BBDF.

The Executive Committee of the SBDP, Inc. MY, f-om time to time,
initiate changee in these policies in order to adapt to evolving
economic neede in the community. Any such changee muet be approved by
the Mayor of the City of Springfield prior to their implameantation.

Mr. MrtcHELL [continuing]. Mr. Ducey.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD J. DUCEY, EXECUTIVE DIRECT: &,
VIETNAM VETERANS LEADERSHIP PROGRAM

Mr. DUCEY.Yhank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am very glad
to be here today. '

I mizht say that your reputation as an advocate of veterans and
small business has preceded you. I might alco comment that the
only compdrable experience I have had with the air conditioning
problem and traffic was when I was stuck for several hours in the.
Baltimore Harbor Tunnel, which is quite an experience in itself.

Mr. MiTCHELL. Let that be stricken from the record. [Laughter.]

Mr. Ducey. I would like to especially thank Representatives
Moakley and Mavroules' who are af;o somewhat legendary veteran
advocates here in Massachusetts. We are very fortunate to have
the congressional staff that we do have here in the Commonwealth.

There are basically only four items I would like to cover today.
As I have said, I am the executive director of the Vietnam Veter-
ans Leadership Program. We are working with SBA in developing
their informational seminars with the SBA and VA on programs
available to us. It was interesting that Mr. McNally pointed out
that in fiscal year 1984 there were 682 Vietnam veterans attending
counseling sessions nationwide, Well over 100 came from Massa-
chusetts here.

We don’t believe that there is, in fact, a problem to outreach
Vietnam veterans. We don't believe that of 300,000 combat-wound-
ed veterans from Vietnam there should be ay reason why the
SBA was not able to find une of them and help him start a small
business last year. In fact, what we do believe is that those lower-
‘end figures you discusged, the guy- who walks into the SBA office
and doesn't get beyond the reception aren represents the vast bulk
of applicants,

Now, we feel that we can assisx materially in changing that.
Quite frankly, it is my personal belieX that the problem does not lie
with the dedication of either Mr. M¢Nally or the veterans affairs
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officer, Mr. William Littlefield, here in the Boston office, but
rather the problem comeas from higher up. The problem comes from
mont:y that the Congress gives to the SBA to spend that doesn't get
spent. - .

If we were operating in a vacuum with this agency and no

‘others, then perhaps we might say that it was the result of the

machinations of bureaucracy and simply write it off that way. But,
again here in Massachusetts, we arc extremely fortunate in having
very positive, very workable felations with both the Department of
Labor and the Veterans’ Ac¢ministration. Clearly, their commit-
ment to veterans and veterans programs indicates that if the com-
mitment comes from the top and the individuals in the district and
regional offices don’t have their hands tied from above, then they
can put out the kinds of programs that we need.

I might add that veterans need those programs now. Our average
age is 36. We have an average of two children and a home mort-
gage. If we are not in small businesses, or in careers, within the
next few years we will have aged ourselves right out of the market.

Then we will be faced with a whole new kind of discrimination,

what is pogularly referred to as age discrimination,

Although I understand on the one hand that through hearings
and legislation sometimes the bureaucracy moves with glacial
speed, I would urge you to address this issue with all due haste be-
cause time is of the essence for the Vietnam veteran community.

The second point I would like to make is in regard to the Small
Business Development Centers. 1 think it is an excellent concept.
However, I don’t believe that they have either the networks or the
access to the Vietnam veteran community. With funding through,
again, as Mr. Jernigan has pointed out, either the Vietnam Leader-
ship Veterans Program or some type of program like it, we can
provide that input. Frankly, most ofp us are community-based orga-

"nizatious that run on shoestring budgets at best.
Those of you who are familiar with the leadership program know -

that gur Federal funds ran out and we are attempting to rely on

the safety net of private sector support to ! 2ep us going, and frank-

'IIY I expect many of the programs are going to fall through the net.
hat 18 unfortunate,

I believe the program is one of the best advocacy arms to come
along for Vietnam vets in quite some time. I am, of course, very
partial to the program because I am its executive director, but I
think our track record speaks for itself.

The veterans affairs officers. which have been widely touted by
the SBA as being a positive outreach effort on behalf of the Viet-
nam veteran community, it should be pointed out, are 1ot em-
ployed for this single purpose. At best, they are only 'part time with
several other areas o resgoneibility. In the Boston office, the veter-
ans affairs officer covers 5 counties, 65 towns. He is a management
assistance officer. He is responsible for four SCORE chapters and
one Small Business Institute.

Now, frankly, again, there should be no guestion in anyone's
mind regarding the dedication of these individuals. But dedication
and hours in the day are two different thin%s. If you are going to
provide veterans affairs officers to make up for 10 years of neglect
regarding the Vietnam veteran community, do you think it can be
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done part-time? 1 don't, quite frankly. It is extremely difficult to
get these individuals on the phone because they have so many
Jother responsibilities.

Another point I would like to make is that the five VVLP-SBA
seminars for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The first two
were attended by over 100 Vietnam vets. Mr. Lassiter, who ran the
VA Home Loan Program at the second seminar, asked how many
vets there might need information regarding the VA Home Loan
process, and only two hands went up, not because they were not
interested in the program, but everybody but two individuals in the

. room had their own homes.

We are not talking about bringing forward 100 Vietnam veterans
with pipedreams, pie-in-the-sky dreams, who believe the SBA has a
check with their name on it. We are bringing forward people who
already run mom and pop operations. We are bringing forward vet-
erans who have'the credentials, the background, the interest, and
the ability to start small businesses. What they need is some assist-
ance to catch up with their nonveteran peers who have 2 to 4 years .
in mortgage maturity or savings, over their veteran peers.

We think that because of that, and because in fact the Vietnam

veteran community includes minorities and includes women, that
this is an area that should be given a very close look and some
very special consideration.
" The director of the VA outreach program, Dr. Arthur Blank, has
pointed out that 40 percent of the Vietnam veterans now in coun-
seling could be materially helped toward being completely rehabili-
tated if they had meaningful career employment opportunities to
go to at the end ¢f the counseling sessions. The fact of the matter is
that in many instances they don’t. If they desire to start a small
business, they have, in many instances, got to deal with a bureauc-
racy that might conceivably set them back in their therapy.

As I have mentioned, I am sitting here today taking the place of
someone who intended to come and testify. The gentleman’s name
is Mr. Alden Voisine, a combat Vietnam veteran awarded the Dis-
tinguished Flying Cross as a helicopter pilot in Vietnam 20 years
ago. He spent over 2 years attempting to get his handicap assist-
ance loan, and by the time he got it, frankly the price of his equip-
ment had increased by over $10,000.

These are the kinds of issues that Vietnam vets are faced with.
"‘hese are the frustrations that they e faced with, and it is, quite
tfrankly, why in some instances the 5.3.) has a great deal of difficul-
ty etting veterans to attend their information seminars.

[ thank you very much, and I would be very glad to answer any
questions that the committee may have.

{Brochures submitted by Mr. Ducey follow:}
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U.S; Small Business Administration.
Office of Veterans Affairs
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SBA Small Business Loans
VA Home Loans
Veteran Employment Assistance
Other SBA & VA Services

SPONSORED BY:
Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program
of Massachusetts, Inc.

21 JANUARY 1984
American Legion Post #430
Springfield
Saturday 8:45 AM




WHAT 1S IT??

This seminar is to inform Massachusetts
Veterans of the VA/SBA policies and
procedures pertaining to guaranteed loans
and management assistance; and to discuss
Vietnam Veterans Zmployment Assistance .
and Outreach Programs. .

The seminar is an all day workshop
co-sponsored by Congressman Edward P.
Buiand, Congressman Silvio Q. Conte,’
Springfield Outreach Center, American
Legion Post #430, Winchester Square
Vietnam Era Veterans Ltd.

TOPICS WILL INCLUDE: | -

584 Business Loans

VA Home Loans

SBA Procurement Assistance

Creative Home and Business Financing

SBA Surety Bond Program

Equity and Down Payment Requirement

Eligibility Criteria
@ Loan Packaging Assistance
Employment Assistance for Vietnam Veterans .
Business Acquisition' and Franchising

FURTHER INFORMATION: '

Rick Ducey, VVLP 617 5230524
Harry Webb, SBA Holyoke 413 536-8770
Donald Jernigan 413 7375167

Springfield Veterans Outreach Center
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SPEAKERS WILL INCLUDE:

John J. McNally, Jr.—District Director:
Small Business Administration

Michael McReaken—Loan Guarantee Officer
Veterans Administration

Edward Oparowski—SBA Loan Officer

Rick Ducey—Vietnam Veterans Leadershxp
Program s

Jerry Cona—-Assfstan' Vice President of
Bank of New England

Vern'Bender—Senior Vice President
Hallmark Morigage Co.

@

REGISTRATION

There is a $5.00 registration fee. To register
please fill out the attached form and return
with check to the

VVLP

50 Staniford Street, Suite 800

Boston, MA 02114
Please make checks payable to VVLP.

DIRECTFONS

From Mass. Turnpike
Mass. Turnpike to Exit #6 (Springfield Exit).
End of Ramp L on [-291 West.
Exit at Armory Street.
Straight past A&P.
Right at tgaffic light into A&P parking lot.
Post #4301 behind A&P.
From 1-91 South
Coming South on 1-91,
Exit at 291 East (Ludlow Boston).
291 East to Exit #3 (Armory Street).
Straight through traffic light.
Bear left around rotary.
Onto Liberty Street North.
Proceed past A&P.
Right at traffic light into A&P parking lot.
Post #430 is behind the A&P.

Ls]




AGENDA

Time ‘
8:45 Registration Coffee & Donuts
9:15 Welcome

john J. McNally, Jr.
District Director
Small Business Administration

9:30 Financial Assistance Available.
through the SBA
Edward Oparowski, SBA Loan Officer
Gerard Coia, Asst. V.P.
Bank of New England
10:15 How To Do Business With
The Federal Government
- Vincent Mineo, SBA Procurement
& Technical Assist.
10:45 Preparing Your Business Plan
N ‘ Merwin Tober, Regional Director,
b Small Business Development
Center, Springfield

11:15 SBA Management Assistance /‘
Program & Resources

Harry Webb, SBA Management
Assistance Officer

11:45 SBA Surety Bond Program,
Franchising, Business Acquisition
William F. Littlefield, SBA Veterans
Affairs Officer

12:15 Lunch Break

1:15 VA Home Mortgages, Loan
Guarantees and Creative Financing
Michael McReaken, VA Lox
Guarantee Officer \
Vern Bender, Sr. V.P. Hallmark
Mortgage Co.
2:15 Legal Aspects of Business/Horne
Ownership
Ear! Alpest, Attorney
2.45 Employment Assistance for Vietnam
Veterans
Richard Ducey, VVLP

3:15  Services Available through the
Springfield Vet Center
Donald jernigan, Vet Center

Participants will be available fcr one ca one
problem solving througltout the program.
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U.S, Small Business Administration
Office of Veterans Affairs

SBA Small Business l.oans
VA Home Loans
Veteran Employment Assistance
Other SBA & VA Services

SPONSOKRED BY:
VI TNAM VETERANS LEADERSHIY

PROGRAM OF MASSACHUSETTS, INC.

HOSTED BY:
VIETNAM COMBAT VETERANS
GREATER LYNN CHAPTER, INC.

12 MAY 1984

St Mary's Chureh
Cardinal Cushing Center
Corterence Room #1
Iremont St Lyra, MA

Saturday 845 AM




WHAT IS IT?

This seminar is to inforta Massachusetts Veterans

of the VA/SBA policies and procedures

pertaining to guaranteed loans and management

assistance; angd to discuss Vietnam Veterans . N
Employment Assistance and Qutreach Programs.

TOPICS WILL INCLUDE: ' - .

“BA Business Loans

VA Home Louns

SBA Procuiement Assistance

Creative Homg and Business Financing

SBA Surcty Bond Program

Equity and Down Payment Requirement
Eligibility Criteria

l.oan Packaging As~istance

Employment Assistance for Vietuiam Yeicrans
Business Acquisition and Franchising

REGISTRATION:

There is a $5.00 registration fee. To register
please fill out the attached form and return with
check to the

VVLP ,

50 Staniford Street, Suste 800

Boston, MA 02! 4
Please make checks payable to VVLP,

LA

FURTHER INFORMATION:

Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program, .
Boston 523-0524

Rill Littlefield, SBA
Boston 223.7991

e g
)




b3

SPEAKERS WILY, INCLUDE:
» James H. Angevine, Regional Administrator
U.S. Small Business Administration
Carl. 1\, Laster, Senior Underwriter
Loan Guarantee Division, VA
Richard J. Hennessey. Jr.
Chief Finance Division
* SBA
John J. ‘Mazzone
Procurement Representative
SBA ‘
William F. Littlefield
Veterans Affairs Office
! SBA . :
Steven Zabierick
[.oan Officer, Essex Bank
Camille Guay
Manager, Fidelity Mortgage Guarantee Corp.
Dr. Daniel E. Diamond, Ph.D
Director, New England Small Rusiness
Development Center

Richard J. Ducey, Director
Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program

The Seminar is a half-day workshop supported by:

Vietnam Coirbat Veterans
Greater Lynn Chapter
Butch Mara, President

Congressman Edward Markey
Congress'aan Nicholas Mavroules
Congressman Thomas (Tip) O'Neill
. (Speaker)
Congressmau James Shannon
Senator Francis Doris
. Rep. Thomas MceGee (Speaker)

LOCATION:

St Mary's is located in City Hall Square, FLynn
Center. The Cardinal Cusning Center 1s behind
the Church on the corner of I'remont and
Pleasant,




AGENDA;

Time
8: 30- \J
930 Registration Coffee & Donuts
9:00 Welcome

James H. Angevine
Regienal Administrator
‘ . U.S. Small Business Administration

9:15  Financial Assistance Available
through the SBA
Richard J. Hennessey, Jr.
Chief Finance Division, SBA
Steven Zabicrick
Loan Officer, Essex Bank

10:00  How To Do Business
With The Federal Government
John J. Mazzone
Procurement Representative
SBA

10:30  Preparing Your Business Plan
Dr. Daniel E. Diamond, Ph.D
Director, New England Small Business
Development Center

10:45  Break

10:55 SBDA Management Assistance Program
& Resources
SBA Surety Bond Program,
Franchising, Business Acquisition
William F., Littlefield, SBA Veterans
Affairs Officer

11:30 VA Home Mortgages, Loan Guarantees and
Creative Financing
Carl B. Laster
Senior Underwriter,
I.oan Guarantee Division
LLS. Vetergns Administration
Camille Guay
Manager, Fidelity Mortgage
Guarantee Corp.

12230 Employment Assistance for Vietnam Veterans
Richard 1. Ducey, Director
Vietnum Vceterans Leadership Program

Particpanes sl be avanlable for ome on ong
pealdeny solv pig theawughout the program
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U.S. Small ﬁuslness Administration
Office of Veterans Affairs

SEMINAR

SBA Small Business Loans
VA Home Loans
Veteran Employment Assistance
" Other SBA & VA Services

SPONSORED BY:
VIETNAM VETERANS LEADERSHIP
PROGRAM OF MASSACHUSETTS, INC.

HOSTED BY:
Nam Veterans Association
of Cape Cod and the Islands

Third World Vietnam Veterans
of New Bedford

23 JUNE 1984

JVEW Dennis F. Thomas Post #2578

e Ivanough Road
Hyannis

Saturday 8:45 AM




WHAT I8 I1T? .
This seminar is to inform Massachusetts Veterans
of the VA/SBA policies and procedures
peitaining to guaranteed loans and management
assistance; and to discuss Vietnam Veterans
Employment Assistance and Outreach Programs,

TOPICS WILL INCLUDE:

SBA Business Loans
VA Home Loans
SBA Procurement Assistance
Creative Home and Business Financing
SBA Surety Bond Program
, Equity and Down Payment Requirement -
Eligibility Criteria
Loan Packaging Assistance
Employment Assistance for Vietnam Veterans
Business Acquisition and Franchising {a

REGISTRATION:

There is a $5.00 registration fee. To register
please fill out the atiached form and return with
check to the
VVLP
50 Staniford Street, Suite 800 !
Boston, MA 02114 \
or bring and register at the door. Please make
checks payable to VVLP,

FURTHER INFORMATION:

Nam Vets Association of

Cape Cod and the Isiands 7781590
Third World Veterans of
New Bedford : 997-1704

Vietnam Veterans Leadership
Program of Mass., Inc,
Boston 523-0524

Bill Littlefield
Small Business Administration
Boston « 223-7991
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SPEAKERS WILL INCLUDE:

William F. Littefield, Veterans Affairs Officer

U.S. Small Business Administration
. . Carl. B. Laster, Senior Underwriter

Loan Guarantee Division, VA

Richard J. Hennessey, Jr.

Chief Finance Division

SBA

John J. Mazzone

Procurement Reptesentative

SBA

James-McEvoy

Regional Vice-President

Cape Cod Bank and Trust Co.

Tom Cravens

Loan Officer

Flect Mortgage Co.

Clyde Mitchell

Director, Fall River

Small Business Development Center

Richard J. Ducey, Director

Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program

. The Seminar is a half-day workshop supported by:
i
Nam Vets Association of
Cape Cod and the Islands
Mike Trainor, President
Third World Vietnam Veterans
" of New Bedford
\ John Andrade, President
. ' U.S. Congressmen:
Brian Donnelly
Barney Frank
Joseph Moakley
‘ Gerry Studds

LOCATION:

The Dennis F. Thomas Post is located just off
the Hyannis Airport Rotary on lyanough Rd. in
Hyannis.
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, .
AGENDA:
Time
8:30- o
9:30 Registration Coffce & Donuts
| ]
9:00 Welcome
William F. Liutlefield
Veterans Affairs officer
U.S. Small Business Administratign .
9:15 Financial Assistance Available
through the SBA
Richard J. Hennessey, Jr,
Chief Finance Division, SBA
James McEvoy
Regional Vice President
Cape Cod Bank and Trust Co.
' 10:00 How To Do Business

With The Federal Government
John J. Mazzone
Procurement Representative
SBA

10:30  Preparing Your Business Plan
) Clyde Mitchell
Director, Fall River N
Small Ausiness Development Center

10:45 Break

10:55 SBA Management Assistance Program
& Reuurces
SBA Surety Bond Program,
Franchising, Business Acquisition
William F., Littlefield, SBA Veterans
Affairs Officer

11:30 VA Home Mortgages, Loan Guarantees and
Creative Financing

Carl B. Laster
Senior Underwriter,
L.oan Guarantee Division
U.S. Vet .ans Administration

Tom Cravens '
l.oan officer
Fleet Mortgage Co.

12:30  Employment Assistance for Vietnam Veterans
Richard 1. Ducey, Director
Vietnam Vetersns Leadership Program

faritapants will be avatlable 10 one un one
problem solving throughout the program.
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50 Staniford Street
Suilte 800 Govemment Center
Boston, MA 02114




60

Cover Photos e

WLP board m  ser Willlam Joy, Jr. pictured (left) as
a platoon leade w/101st Airhoime Dision, and today
(right) as a partner in a Boston Law Firm,

What is VVLP?

The Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program of

Massachusetts (WLP) is a non-profit, federally ini

tiated program. In the best tradition of America ari

American Veterans, we are a volunteer group endeay. »
ofing to coordinate and assist Vietnam era veterans to '

help other Vietnam era veterans.

The goals of the WLP of Massachusetts are to;
® Increase the receptivity of employers in esch com-

’ munity to hiring Vietnam veterans, throt:gh contacts
with veterans occupying key positions in business ,
and industry.

® Persuade Iocd institutions to make rnoie resources
available to the sotution of Vietnam veterans
problems.

® Encourage and help Vietnam veterans to make full
use of all federal, state and community govemment
activities that support them (for example; programs
- of VA, DOL and SBA).

@ Change the unjust negative media stereotype of the
Vietnam veteran.

® Complement services provided by the VA and it's
Outreach Center and work to make the entire range
of available services as cohesive and expective as
possible,

® Encourage membership in veteran volunteer pro-
grams (such as Veterans Administration Volunteer
Services).

e
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‘Why a WLP?

Approximately nine million Americans served in the
armed forces fromy 196473 (the Vietnam War years).
About 2.7 million (nearly one in three) served in Vietnam
itselt. Du ring the war, 57,698 gave their lives and
270,000 were wounded. More than 21,000 were dis-

-abled and about 5000 lost one or more limbs.

Although 80 percest of Vietnam veterans (most now in
their thirities) have integrated responsibly and success-
fully back into civilian life Significant problems remain
to be solved. Problems such as unemployment, under-

employment and a negative sterotype that saps the vet-
eran’s of self-worth.

Our all-volunteer Board of Directors includes officer
and enlisted ranks, minv rities, women and disabled
veterans, white and biye collar wrrkers and veteran rep-
resentation of four branches of we (.S. Military and
every area of the state. The common thread which binds
this diverse g.oup togetheg s the recognition that Viet:
nam veterans are a leadership résource, not a group to
be pitied or treated as victims. Rick Ducey. Executive
Director (a combat wounded veteran) directs the
program »f one hurdred program volunteers from all
walks of life.

Rick Ducey

By xutve

Direx tor VP
Henry Webt)

(1S Small
Busness -

Adirwmistration
Don Jernigan g
YA Outreach .

Center

Spue el

CHA .
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WLP Sponsored SBA/VA Seminar

We are not a membership organization or a place-
ment agency. We have no partisan afflliations. We seek *
only to mobilize and dentify successful Vietnam era

veterans as voluntaers to assist their fellow Vietnam

era veterans who are still experiencing readjustment

problems. >
The program was initially seeded funds by Action, but

to continue and expand must become self supporting

through contributions.

The Bottom Line is:
GET INVOLVED!

| would like to help!

] Pleasse accept my tax deductible contribution
of

[ | would like to develop employment opportun-
ities for Vietnam Veterans

[0 | can volunteer time and experience in the following
areas

Neme: . . _ . _ . _. ~

Address: e

City: State: p:
Phone: . . . -
Job Title: . e

P T et e

Area of Interest:. ... ..
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Mr. MitcuewL. I thank all of yor. This is why we have to come

out for hearings. Certainly, the testimony of everyone who has pre-

.. ceded you has been meaningful, but we gave learned that it is best

~<_to go to talk one-on-one with the guys—and that is a generic term

\thhat includes women—out there battling the agencies trying to get
them to do the right thing. :

Let me just point out one thing to you, and I am going to cry on
¢ your shoulder a little bit. The House of Representatives over-
whelmingly passed our omnibus small business bill, H.R. 3020, In-
cluded in there for the first time in an authorizqtion bill, based on
testimony we have reteived from veterans before our committee,
was $30 million earmarked for veterans. Nobody else, just the vet-
erans, for fiscal year 1985, ’

For fiscal 1986, it v:as $31.2 million targeted for veterans, that is
through the SBA operation.

The House passed it overwhelmingly. The Senate has not acted
on it. We have not even gone to conference because the Reagan ad-
ministration has said it bitterly opposes that kind of spending. Su
that is the frustration that we face. ~

We are ioir:jg to fight to try to get that through somehow, but
there is a kind of closed mind attitude when it comes to s nding
on behalf of those who reully not necessarily just need it, but can
take that money and turn it into thriving businesses for the good
of the entire country.

Just a couple of comments from me, and I will turn it over to my
colleagues for questions.

I disagreed with you just a little, Mr. Klein, when you talked
about the SBIC and MESBIC programs, that if they are able to get
a million dollars from the private My don’t need SBA help
to leverage. That has not been. qe¥ experience. It has not been. We
jnst find that a million dollars, depending on the kind of invest-
~. ment company, is just totally inadequate; and the whole intent of

that program was to get leveraged ?unds. So thet may have been
your experience, but it has not been our experience, that if you get
the original million do'lars from the private sector, it is smooth
sailing from that point on. It has not been, based on our experi-
ence, that way.

Just one otl?:er comment I wanted to make. Again, to Mr. Klein, I
suppose it depends on the kind cf veteran you are workinf with,
but you Ypointed out that you don't need up-front money but lines of
credit. You have to weigh your statement afainst the experience of
many, many people—I am talking particularly about tﬁee minori-
ties, those who are black and Hispanic—who, with all the guaran-
tees in the'world, still can’t get a bank loan. Some banks just will
not lend under the SBA Guaranteed Loan Program. So it is not
easy for those who are black or Hispanic or others to access to a
line of credit.

Therefore, in my opinion, you have to have some up-front money.

Mr. KiEIN. Just to clarify, sir, what I didn’t say clearly, or
maybe [——

Mr. MitcHELL. Use the mike, will you, Mr. Klein?

Mr. Kuen. Either 1 didn’t say it clearly or I misstated m point,
It was that what is required is the fact that you need lines of
credit. I didn't imply you didn't need cash up front. What I meant
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was the fact that the cash requirement up front is the minority
portion of that particular business.

Now, “‘minority portion" is defineable depending on tne market-
place that you are in. Some particular businesses require a larger
amount of cash up front, and therefore that will be the majority of
their total cash or financial package requirements.

Mr. MircHELL. Thank you. 1 am glad you clarified that because

the way it came out, it flew right i~ the face of our experienc~ 1 # '
have a number of other questions, but why don’t we turn to Con-
gressman Moakley. “

Mr. Jor MOAKLEY. Thanx you. Mr. Chairman. .

Actually, I am very pleast ' to have this kind of attendance, and
actually very pleased with this type of panel meeting. I just wish
that some of the people that had been dealing under some real mis-
apprehensions about Vietnam veterans could be in this room today
to hear the presentations you gentlemen make. I think you would
make them proud. You are on the right track. I know Chairman
Mitchell is very impressed with the testimony these hearings bring
forth this morning.

It is 10:55, and T know you were kind enough to come here to
hear this testimony, on my ituvitation, and I will not take any more
time. I would just f,ike to get to as many people ag we can before we
have to leave.

Mr. MitcHELL. Congressinan Skelton.

Mv. SKeLTON. Let me followup on my previous guestion regard-
ing the disabled Vietnam veterans. I will address this to any and
all of you, briefly.

Can you .name any instances where you see disubled veterans
singled out and being rvefused or being given additional problems to
;hnse)that other veterans or other people seeking these loans might
1ave’

Mr. Ducry. Yes. I hesitate to go into specifics other than the ex-
ample of a double-amputee in this State. attempting to secure a
small business loun, and our understanding of the case is that be-
cause of his treatment and refusal, that--he may initiate a lawsuit
and have an attorney represent his interests.

There have in fact, been specific instances where again we find
ourselves in a catch-22. For instance, with a handicapped assist-
ance loan, the disability has to keep you out of the mnarketplace in
order to qualify you for the lean. Once in the proces-, the disability
can keep vou from succeeding in attaining the loan becsuse of the
disability.

Now, you can’t have it both ways Either the disability keeps you
out ot the marketplace and puts you in the SBA, or it disqualifies
you from the SBA and puts you in the marketplace, But yo can'’t
have it both ways.

What we are tinding, in fact, is there are a aumber of these
kinds of catch-2? situations, so that it is purely a \judgmvnt call
And the whole definition of “special consideration” i+ something
that is very disturbing to Vietnam vets because we find, in fact,
that it has vnot been defined in such a way that it s savthirg other
than o judement call. We feel it should be defined o that there are
spectic puidelines so the veteran applicant goes inte the loan appli-
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cation process with some degree of understanding as to whether or
not he in fact is quuliied. _

(ne of the most common complaints that I hear is that you don't
¥et the answer to your question until you have gone through the
SCORE meetings, been included in the body count for statistical

urposes, and been turned down, when in fact ihe questions could
wve been answered the day you came in and saved you a lot of
trouble and expense.

Mr. SkeLToN, Without prolonging this, .'hat | am getting at is
this whole area of disabled vets, whethe, Vietnain era or other-
wise. Probably in and of itself this could be the subject of a hear-

ing.

%‘hunk you.

Mr. Ducry. I would agree.

Mr. Camacno, T would like to make a commeut on that.

I was talking on several occasions to paralyzed Veterans Associa-
tion members, and one of the things many of them told me was
that they would not even think about getting into a small buginess.
But, from another angle, their benefits under Social Security would
be immediately subject to cuts. If a business fails, then it is hell
and high water to get back on to these Social Security benefits.

fou talk about those kinds of problems especially for paraplegics
or quadrapleg.cs: that is murder. Thev are out if tl{ose benefis are
cut and their business fails or they have trouble with their busi-
ress. They talko d about some way tr merge, of having benefits go
down as their gmal! business succeeded—then you could decrease
their Social Secucity benefits, so that there was always a level of
survivahility for them

It is a lot differ nt from them than it 1¢ for us who are—whether
we have boen Purple-Hearted or not—are a lot lieaithier. The med-
ical bills ure enormous for the care thev need, as you know.

Mr. Skriron. Thank you.

Mr. Mavenenr. 1 am glad you brought that up.

I will take just 3 more minutes. You raised o« series of question:
and 1 want our legal counsel ‘o try - and I use the word deliberatc
Iv--to answer some of your questions, because some of them have
not been. The drill hag not been werked out in response to some of
your questions.

Let's inake it clear that for the “eteran who is receiving benefits
because of disability, there is nothing o suggest that the minute he
gets o loan and starts his businoss that the benelits are cut. That is
sunply not true.

Mr. Camacpo. I mean Social Security benetits.

Mr Mrienknn. Even Social Security, not the minute he starts, It
tomy ounderstanding that after he storts and after he starts to
dertve o certain amount ot income from hiy business. it it gets
bevond o certinn lével, then adjustments are made.
~ Maybe Mr. Powers, our counsel, can address that more specifical-
Iy
o

Mo Powkirs, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Start o off on the uestion on the allocation of loan tunds, his-
tovicallv the paitern that the agency has followed has been a quar-
torly allocation ore o naticnal hasia for the entire year. The distri-
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bution to each district iy based primarily on historical usage .
funds in that district subject to a renllocation at the end of a quar-
ter or end of calendar or fiscal year, depending on the amount of
usage and leftover funds in other areas of the country.

Up until about 1981, there usually weren't many leftover funds
available. But recently there have been funds left over each year
which be shifted back and forth between districts, depending on
usage.

The primary problem on giving you a direct answer as to what
the entitlement is per district is that we don't have a good census
of small businesses in any State or district. It just doesn't exist.
Therefore, we cannot use a precise allocation f-*mula.

Mr. CaMAcHo. So there are no statistics, as it were? There are no
statistics on that?

Mr. Powgrs. There are statistics as to usage in the past. There
are no statistics—no predictability—as to what will be made in any
ope given district in the upcoming year aside from starting with
the historical usage basis as a percentage and saying, well, that is a
atarting point. But that is a general benchmark that the agency
would attempt to follow.

Mr. MitcHELL. Gentlemen, thank you. If you have additional
questions, do not hesitate to write to me and we will get the stafl
to respond to the qurstions.

I want to see a copy of your progran, too.

Thank you very much. This is very, very helpful.

Mr. CamacHo. May 1 stay, just to be sure of the summary, after
they have spoken?

Mr. MiTcHELL. Sure.

We will move to our next panel of Mr. Wiliiam Henning, Mr. Al
Hallenbruok, Ms. Karol Alexander, and Mr. Ralph Cooper.

[et me give you the timetable that we follow with the strict pre-
cision that the military does. They advise us if we leave here at
quarter of 12, we ran make cur plane. So, I would request that you
limit yourselves to just 5 minuies, take about 20 minutes total. Not
more than 5 minutes, please.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM HENNING, STAFF COORDINATOR, NAM
VETS ASSOCIATION OF THE CAPE AND iSLANDS

Mr. HenNiNG. T am Bill Heoning, representing the Nam Vets As-
sociation of Cape Cod and the islands. I am very pleased to be here.
I want to thank you “:tingished gentlemen for coming down. I will
speak very briefly. I thh, * many of the previous speakers have cov-
ered some of the items 1 wanted to discuss, which are some of the
traditional problems that Vietnam vets have faced in entering the
mainstream of society.,

Our organization is a grassroots group, a private nonprofit group
of Vietnam veterans and their families. We have 220 dues-paying
members, about 1,100 people on the mailing list, which gives us
contact with maybe 80 veteran households.

Since the group wus formed in October 1982, which gives us a
span of roughly 20 months, we have probably had direct face-to-
face contact in our office, which is primarily staffed by volunteers,

g
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with about H(M) vets or veteran households, family members who
mag call up, or have questions, or have some problems.

sually, they deral with counseling and retorrals to the VA. In
this L)eriod of 20 months, from figures 1 could get from our files,
which have not heen updated in about 6 weeks, we find that only
about 15 inquiries have been made for SBA assistance. To my
knowledge, at this point none of the people who have inquired have
a business or are in the process of starting a business,

Furthermore, our organization has not been equigped to provide
anything in the nature of career counselii.g or anything like that. I
think the problem is that Vietnam veterans on Cape Cod—and I
think we are typical of many of the other outlying areas in the
State of Massachusetts—many of the veterans——

Mr. MrircHeLL, Excuse me just a moment.

I am sorry. Go ahead. I didnt mcan to interrupt. Please go
ahead. The last note I made was on the inquiries, 15 to SBA, to the
best of your knowledge, nene has been acted on either negatively
or positively?

Mr. HenninG. Right. Beyond that, the problem with the 15
people is that we have had to refer these people to the Boston SBA
office or the loca! SCORE office. We are not equipped to aid them
in the process.

Our limited resources prevent even close followun. We don't feel
that any of them have had quality service. I don’t think that is nec-
essarily a comment on Mr. ﬂittle ield, for instance, in the SBA.

I think it is more veterans’ traditional fear of Government insti-
tutions eimilar to the VA, as well as problems with capital. What
we have seen in Cape Cod and in the islands, Martha’s Vineyard
gr}xﬂ\ Naitucket, is no real connection between the veteran and

We are having a seminar in 2 weeks at the Vietnam Veterans
Leadership Program, which they sponsor.

We hope that starts to address the problem, but it has been a
vacuum in the 20 months that our organization has been in exist-
ence,

Mr. MircHeuw. Thank you.

[Mr. Henning's prepured stateraent follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF WitLiAM HENNING, STAPF COORDINATOR, NAM VETS
AHBOCIATION OF THF, CAPE AND [BLANDS

My nume is Bill Henning, and 1 work as the Stafl/Coordinator for the Nam Vets
Association of the Cape and Islands, a service and advocacy group for Vietnam-era
veterans und their families. The oreanization has existed since October, 1982, when
it waw founded by ten veterans, an. its present dues-paying membership numbers
just under 225 while its mailing list exceeds 1100, of which approximately R00 are
veternns, In the 0 months the ﬁ{\lnm Vets Agsociation has exiz*.2 it hne served ap-
proximately 450 veteran households. The services provided maicly include (1)
making referrals to local ngencim and to programs such as the Veterans Adminis-
tration, the DAV. and the SBA; and (2) providing informal couitseling and peer sup-
port to veterans on a rmaulnr basis. Beyond this the grou{} has worked clos.el‘y with
Congressman Gerry K Studds to see a V.A. Vietham Vet Center establis hed in
Southenntern Massnchusettn; nnd with state legislators and the statewide coalition
Vietnam Veterans of Massachusetts 1o acyuire state funding to expand our jro-
grams for veterpne

The need to teach out to Vietnam vets i considerable. Vietnam was o guerilla
battle, wis an unpopular war in the United States, and was fought by nien whose
average nge was 1 years old These facts all combined to cause many Vietnam vet-
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erans 1o full out of mundresm society, with many enduring the problems of Post
Traunmtic Stress Disorder. Many Vietnam vets have fallen behind their peers, those
wha, tor whatever reason, avoided the draft or enlistment. In 1984, when most vets
ure approuching 40 yenrs of uge—the ag~ when many Americans ure enrning their
biggest dollurs-—-a struggle still esista for Vietnam veterans to reenter or sty in
muinstremn society. Now is a crucwl time for vels to make it as their friends have
made it; now is the ume to make concerted efforts to reach out to vets, to inform
them of what's avuilable to them, to let them pursue the careers of their choice.
Nuturally aid tor vets should include help in setting up their own businesses, or at
lenst getting them involved in the process if such an interest exists.

The Nam Vets Association is an all-volunteer group except for the one Staff/Coor-
dinutor position, which is only n 3/4 time position, yet we nonetheless have probably
heen one of the more effective meanns in the slate for assisting Vietnam-era vets in
need This is nat to say. though, that we have been at all eatisfied with the service
we provide. We want and need to provide more, but limited resources prevent this.
If 1t vel expresses interest in beginning a business, the best we can do is refer him
her to Boston. This is & cold and often unsuccessful proceas, but we haven't the ex-
perience or ability necessary to do otherwise. Furthermore, we do not have the abili-
tv to dingnose every vot's situation to see if pursuit of a self-run business is a legiti-
mate option for the vet: unfortunately we have not been able to make referrals to
the SBA u top priority. Qur responses have only been to direct inquiries, which total
perhaps 15 in 20 months. The Nam Vets Association probably has not been per-
veived ns n place for business information, yet, if it has been one of the few institu-
tions that vets have identified with, tnen it can be surmissd that veteran contact
with the SBA has beer, minimal, To the Vietnam-era veteran, the SBA might be
seen like the V.A., an insensitive bureaucracy to avoid, even though in reality it is
supposed to be n important place for aid,

I Cape Cod Vietnnm-ern vets have only nade approximately 15 inquiries to the
Nam Vets Association for information on th+ SEA, then we have to really wonder
how renl the prospect of operating their own business is to vets in other parts of
Southenstern Mussachusetts and in other arcas of the state where no government or
srassroots Vietnam vet centers or organizations exist. Getting SBA aid is not some-
thing Cape Cod vets seem to have considered much--most likely it is something
even more remote for thousands of other veterans in the state. This problem is
purtly being addressed by & seminar our organization is hosting later this month
and which is run by the Boston Small Business Administration office and the Viet-
nam Veterans Leadership Program, but more will have to be done. To my knowl-
edgze. none ol those who have inquired about the SBA through us are now in busi-
ness for themselves, For Vietnam vets, starting a business is not considered often;
gorty to the SBA is considered less; and carrving through with the process, with or
without SBA aidd, happens least of all. One means for Vietnam veterans to catch up
with their peers who did not serve during the war is the combination of the SBA
ar 1 the desive to run their own business --unfortunately, at present this is only a
theoreticnl option, not a real one for many.

(AR ] ")
[




69

\\NmeAnoMmolmzCnpemdM

tl P.O. Box 934 ¢ 383 iain Street v Hynanis, MA 02601
\ Telepbone: (617) 778-1%90

"CARLNG FOR BACH OTHER'

The Nem Vets Associstion (NVA) is a private, nou-profit organinstion of Vicinem
ond Vietram-era vetarans, their femiliss, and thoss who support the orgaatisation's
. 10 and objectives, Pormed in October, 1982 by ten eres vatersns, the WVa has a»-
raximately 200 duse-paying membars and ¢ meiling list of ovay 1,200. In the short
tims of tte axietenue, the MVA bas provided sssistance to wore than 400 Vistasa-#ra
veterans and their femilies, With 1to atrong outreach ¢ t, wambership growp
waskly and shove no vigns of abating. “\

SERVICES PROVIDED
the organisation provides important servicis, focluding the following:

v Oparating pear ai ,.rt groups for vots, thefr mignificent woman, and vats with
drug and elcolwl probleams;

-~ Refarring vets (with ¢lose follow-up) to eeployment end training opportunities;
wadice) sssistencs for physical cud puyshologicsl problema paxtaining to wiltitary
service; professional counasling; and aid for problems reisted to Agent Orangs
wWwposurse,

~ Heintelaing e valk-in centsr for sssistanua (sn avarage 20 vieits daily);

- Providing {nforwal counseling and aupport; and

~ Vialting incercerated and institutionaliscd vatavans,

ADYOGACY RYYORTS

Isportant imsues offrcting veterans have besn activaly worked mn by tha Nem
Vats Associetion, Our afforts inmcludet

“= Working with Messachysucts Congraassen to eateblish axpanded Y’ ' -am vateran
programe et locul Vaterens Administration Medical Centers;

== Joining the nations] campaign to ase that the apprxoximately 2,300 Americane
still MHisaing 1n Actior or Prisonets of War (MIA/POW) su Southsant Asle ara
sccounted for;

* - Bupporting programs end leg!wlation to trast vetarans expossd to Agent Orenge; and

v~ Working closely with the Vistnam Vstersas of Masaschusetts, & stetswids coalition
of Vietnam vet groups working out of the Stats House in Moaton,

OMUNITY WORK
The Ram Vats Association fs a community group that has devoted time to the
following projacta;

~~fponsoring three Red Crons Blood Drives;
«- Gatharing "Toys for Tute;"
~= P ovidivy Thankegiving Day Dinnar for parsons wiihout fam{lies}
-~ Making mauthly vieits to Brockton VA Ho. nital patiente; and
. <~ Btaffing tha March of Dises Telethon,

PLEASE CONTACT THE OPPICE POR MORY INPORMATION OR TO BRCOMK A MENBER OR VOLUNTREW,
TOUR SUPPORT I8 APPRXCIATED. TOUR PARTICIFATION IS ENCOURAGED,

BEST (9PY AVAILABLE
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Mr. Mircngn.,. Mr. Hallenbrook.

TESTIMONY OF AL HALLENBROOK, PRESIDENT,
MASSACHUSETTS VIETNAM ERA VETERANS ASSOCIATION

Mr. HavLensrook. Thank you, Mr, Mitchell. I am Al Hallen-
brook, president of the Massachusetts Vietnam Era Veterans Asso-
ciation,

I am professionally the director of the Veterang Services for
Brookline, MA. I would like to start with two points in my testimo-
ny First, a story. In 1980, I wanted to purchase a small busir.ess,
an ongoing business that was a sub shop grossing just over $50,000
u year. As someone who worked with veterans affairs, I was aware
money was available from the SBA for loans. I called the SBA
office here in Boston and asked to speak with a veterans affairs of-
ficer. I was informed there was no veterans affairs officer.

Mr. MitcHELL, This was 1980?

Mr. HALLENBROOK. Yes. I then asked what I had to do to apply
for a veterans loan. The answer is, no, there is no veterans loan. 1
asked about the money set aside. I was told there was no program,

* no set aside, never had been, never would be.

¥

! was able to purchase my business with $1,500 of my own cap-
ital, and the previous owner taking a buy-back note. However, be-
cause I was undercapitalized and not able to take myself through
the dry peiiod, I fuiled in a year. There was no way for me to carry
from one busy season to the next.

With northern New England business we rely heavily on the
tourist business. At no time did I ever get back who answered the

hone the first time. I never spoke to J»ir. Littlefield. I have since. I
elieve him to be a most dedicated uidividual who is concerned
with veterans and wants to help. .

But my experience with the SBA was totally nc%ative from the
beginning. I never even had an opportunity, even though I was fa-
miliar with veterans affairs, to find out about technical assistance
available to veterans through the SBA. I didn’t know about SCORE
until well into the first year of my business and by then it was too
late, nobody could save me.

Most Vietnam veterans, as you know, are 36 years of age on the
average, in the prime time o{y our lives to ctart our own business-
es-—maybe we are a little late—but we are prime candidates to be
successful,

For the most part we are well educated, have talent and ability,
dedication, and a certain amount of intfier strength that comes from
our past experiences, especially those of us from the Virtnam era.

Small buginess for us is a very viable option. However, my £9s0-
ciation believes there is a great need for more outreach to the Viet-
nam veteran community. On one hand, we have a need for full-
time veterans affairs officer in the SBA district who could operate
an outreach program. However, there are a lot of problems with
that.

I believe that right now the part time VAO wears many, manlv
hats. There is not ing to prevent the SBA from torcing the full-
time VAQ o continue to wear those hate and hence, in effect, be
only part time. Another problem is the career bureaucrat working
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from an industrial location or the VAO who would not be familiar
with the lucal community. :

Finally, we realize funding for full-time VAO's in each district
office is not practical or available. We would like to propose a pilot
program that $100,000 to $150,000 be spent by SBA to set up a spe-
cial outreach program to be run through the office of the Vietnam
Veterans Leadership Prograni of Massachusetts.

Why VVLP? Because we trust them with a great deal more trust
than any of the traditional bureaucratic structures now in place.

VVLP would provide oversight for five full-time outreach work-
ers and would be located in major regions of Massachusetts: North
Shore; Northeast; metropolitan Boston; southeast region down
toward the Cape and the islands; central Massachusetts and
Worcester County; and the four western counties. :

This decentralized approach would provide people who know
their community and they can hook up with local communit
based organizations, chambers of commerce, banks, the local pri-
vate industry councils of the Joint Training Partnership Act locat-
ed in each service delivery area, local industry, local small business
groups, SCORE, et cetera.

This local networking will provide positive results instead of
body counts. The SBA will receive 10 times the outreach of the cen-
tralized VAO for only twice the money. Roughly 1,000 percent in-
crease in outreach would result.

We feel this is the best suited organization for this because of
their ties to the private sect.r, their excellent track record and the
trust that the Vietnam veterans places in VVLP. We live in a time
of rising expectations, yet the veteran continually finds himself
unab'e to participate in the good times.

Denial of rising expectations leads to frustrations, aggression,
an.%er. and distrust of the system,

hank you.
Mr. MrrcHeLL. Thank you, sir.
Ms. Alexander.

TESTIMONY OF KAROL ALEXANDER, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
VIETNAM VETERANS LEADEKSHIP PROGRAM IN MASSACHU-
SETTS

Ms. AL.EXANDER. Thaftk you, Mr. Chairman,

I am Karol Alexander, assistant director of the Vietnam Veter-
ans Leadership Program in Massachusetts. In 2 we~ks 1 will
become the first woman erecutive director f the program nation-
ally. [ would like to thank you, Mr. Mitchel,, for coming to Marsa-
chusetts and 1 would like to thank you for vour wonder sl com-
ments you made recently on behalf of minority veterans across the
country.

I am a Vietnam era veteran, 30-percent disabled. Obviously, I am
considered to be one of the minorities in this country. 1 would like
to indicate that the Massachusetts VVLP has only existed for 18
montha. Through the efforts of Rick Ducey, the program has
become a very well trusted and respected organization.

Mot of the people in this room today we consider to be volun-
teers and, as for our program, there are four members of our board
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here today. Within the scope of m workweek, approximately one-
third of my time is spent now on SBA projects, for which obviously
we are not paid. ‘

I have some concerns in this go I will emphasize that we are, as
you know, under a Federal funding sunset legislation thut will
come to an end September 30. Whetﬁer the program here in Mas-
suchusetts continues or not, I don't foresee at this immediate time °
being able to put that much time and effort i1 o something that
right now has been the creation of Bill Littlefield with whom 1|
have enormously enjoyed working.

We have run a seminar program across the State vith five sepa-
rate communities. Bill and I are in the process of planning to run
anuther one next year. One of the reasons it has been successful is
that we have worked with community based organizations. The
first we di 8 with Don Jernigan’s group.

The secand E‘t&as with the combat veterans of Lynn. The next we
are doing i§ with Nam Vets, and Third World Vets of New Bedford.
We have hdd to regionalize because of limited funds, We will do
one in August with Ralph Cooper and the veterans benefits clear-
inghouse in Roxbury and a third one with Wo: cester in the fall in
October.

Again, T am predicating it on the fact we are going to be in exist-
ence, Out of that, we have paid for all the outreach. We have done
all the public relations, we have done all the publicity, we have
done all of everything that was involved ir reaching out to the
Vietnam veterans.

I might add that the figures so far have not included the handful
of Korean and World War II vets that attended. We are not dis-
criminating against them by any stretch of the imagination. To
outreach to Vietnam veterans through the traditional organiza-
tions such as the DAV and VFW is somewhat difficult because
most of us do not belong to those groups. I personally have had
some bitter memories of membership within the Disabled Ameri-
can Vets that goes back 10 or 12 years, and it is through both Mr.
Moakleys that I am now a member of the DAV, again.

I tend to distrust more of the traditional groups, such as I dis-
trust the VA, Department of Labor, SBA. We have not been treat-
ed well and obviously because I am a woman veteran, even less
well. The VVLP in Massachusetts has formed the core and nucleus
of the Veterans Business Resource Council. I would like to point
out that last week Mr. Littlefield wus on vacation, that a number
ol inquiries were made of me of my office concerning testimony
here today which I find somewhat ironic.

When Mr. Littlefield is gone, even the SBA has to call us. We
have become the source of information in the State. We don’t
resent it.

What 1 have a problem with is the fact that we have received no
Finds from SBA. T understand they do have public funding avail-
able for outreach.

I' would like to know where the possibilities lie in us obtaining
some of that funding and, as Mr. Hallenbrook mentioned, it would
be very advantageous to the Vietnam veterans, were we 10 be able
to continue in this advocacy role.
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too. There is obviously a need for it.

What I am asking for is the continuation of the advocacy we
have been able to perform. I might add we have done direct advo-
cacy. U would like to note, also, that I certainly would like to see
contiration of the money earmarked for veterans, especially for

. disabled veterans, althoug{x my only business experience is in run-
ning a household as a single parent.

I would like to see a definition of the term “special consider-
ation" included in that legislation. That clause, I think, could be
tightened more advantageously for us and provide some impetus or
incentives for SJA. '

I am a little bit leery here, so if you hit me with questions, you
have to be gentle, but we recommend authorization for direct
equity injections so you can form a tandem loan. For a liberal arts
major, that is a mouthful.

Because Mr. Ducey is leaving the program to form VVLP in New

. Hampshire, we are working to form a regional VVLP with other
New England States, through which, since many of the Federal de-
gartments are regional, we will have a higher rate of accessibility

oth to vets and to the Federal agencies.

Thank you very much for your time today.

Mr. MircHiELL. Thank you. I don’t thini we need to be gentle
with you.

Ms. ALEXANDER. Thank you.

Mr. MircHELL. Mr. Cooper.

TESTIMONY OF RALPH COOPER, DIRECTOR, VETERANS
BENEFITS CLEARINGHOUSE

r. Cooper. I am Ralph Cooper I am the director of the Veter-
ané Benefits Clearinghouse, and T am also readjustment counselor

the Roxbury Multiservice Center in Roxbury.

/ Mr. MrrcHELL. Is the clearingnouse in Roxbury also?
7 Mr. CoopER. Yes,gt is.

,  Before I begin mf&iestimony, I would like to express my sincere
gre'itude to this committee for coming to Boston to hear these
i Va nam veterans and issues concerning SBA. I also have wit-
nes. d, Mr. Chairman, your renowned minority enterprises at
Bat on College Institute, and I must say, I benefited extremely

. frum the se seminars and I wanted to-thank you.

Mr. MitcHELL. Thank you.,

Mr. Coorer. I work with black Vietnam veterans in the black
community. We have unique problems.

It is one thing to be a vietnam veteran, ‘“baby killer,” “maniac,”
who can't get hired by private industry or anyone else, but it is an-
cther thing to be a blacﬁ, maniac baby killer.

They are not going to hire you. A lot of the vets I have talked to,
and the few that agreed to come and testify today, expressed to me
their problems with trying to obtain small Tv)usiness loans.

They have gone from a phone call to $BA inquiring of what
loans they have for Vietnam veterans to find out on the phone,
that there is no such loan, there is no such program.

Mr. MitcugLn. They advised there was no such program?

We have worked with other departments throighout the State,
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Mr. Coorkr. Right. ‘

Mr. MrrcueLL. What date was that?

Mr. Cooper. I have the exuct dates in my files, but I don’t have
them with me.

Mr. McakLey. Would it be on the same timeframe as Al's? 19807

Mr. Cooper. Yes, about 1% to 2 years ago.

Mr. MrrcHewL. Thank you.

I think in some of the testimony that is fortncoming, these dates
may become relevant.

All right.

Mr. Cooper. From that type of thing, frc = a telephone call, to an
individual who was actually in the 8(a) program at one time, Mr.
Everett, who I hope will be here, but he was not here a few min-
utes ago. This was a black Vietnam veteran businessman who has
a plumbing and heating supply company, who has some real prob-
lems with that 8(a) program.

I also have a big problem with the requirement that if a Viet-
nam veteran wants o borrow $100,000, he has to have $30,000 in
cash. It is obvious to me and it is obvious to you folks now—after
heering the testimony—that Vietnam veterans are poor, they don’t
have $:30,000.

They don’t have $20,000. But they do have a GI bill that gives
them $27,500 where they can borrow from the bank to buy a house.
I don’t know what houses cost in Washington DC, and I don't know
what houses cost in Baltimore, Maryland, but in Massachusetts,
$27,500 will get you a matchbox. -

[ want to make a recommendation that the Vietnam veteran be
able to use that $27,500 as some sort of equity in lieu of cash if he
wants to borrow $100,000, so he can take that GI bill eligibility of
$27,500 and put it toward his $100,000 loan and open up a business
where he can earn enough money to purchase the $80,000 to
$100,000 home, a house at today’s market price.

Thank you.

Mr. MrrchkLL. I thank all of you very much. I will ask Congress-
man Skelton to lead off with the questions.

Mr. SKELTON. Ms. Alexander, I have a question and a comment.
You heard my inquiry regarding Disabled Vietnam Veterans. Do
you have any remarks you would like to make in that regard?

Ms. ALExANDER. Yes. i1 am not trying to step on Mr. McNiff's
toes, but quite frankly I would very rarely admit to the fact I am
disabled. I] certainly would not to the Government if I went and
burrowed niorey frora SBA.,

Contrary to what the law says, I don’t want the VA to come near
me for another 3§ years when 1 hit my 10-year mark. 1 don't want
any inquiries into it. | want it left alone.

have had enough trouble obtaining disability. Of the two veter-
ans | have been involved with working on SBA’ loans. one of them
suffera from posttraumatic stress. What are you supposed to do
with conflicting psychiatric reports?

Ieertainly will not walk into SBA and say “1 am a disabled vet: |
would hike to apply under that loan.” Because to me that menns
that is more trouble causing more grief in the long run than it
would be to walk in and say I am a veteran.

Mr. Skkrron. And contrary to what we intended in the Jaw.
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Ms. ALEXANDER. That is right.

Mr. SkeLtoN. You mentioned a few moments ago you wished
there were a special definition of special consideration. There is a
kind of a definition, it is, '‘special consideration wiil inciude the f)l-
lowing.” Then it gives the laundry list of various things which in-
clude—ready? .

Ms. ALEXANDER. Yes.

’ Mr. SkeLron. No. 6, “prompt processing of toan applicativns of

an]{] type. ,

ow, what this really meuns upon inquiry is that that day they
will put the special considerution veierans types at the top of the
list, that day. '

Ms. ALexanDER. | understand.

Mr. Skerron. OK. 1 think there is something to what you say be-
cause, looking at this, it really is a recapitulation ‘of what common-
sense dictates, of what should apply to every SBA applicant.

So I think that your comments 1n tightening up the special con-
sideration definition are well taken. Thank you.

Ms. ALexaNDER. Thank you. .

Mr. MrrcueLL. You wanted to wrap it up, Mr. Camacho?

Mr. Camacuo. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Part of the problem again
here ig, in the area of small business, what we have is underem-
ployment and unemploymeut that the special commission’s report
gives you a good backdrop of what is happening.

You are gettinﬁ too old for civil service positions, especially at
the State level. This increases the value of the opportunity for self.

_employment. We have a lot of fellows that are in the porch and
sidewalk construction business and the pipefitting stores., They
know a lot about their trade, but they don't know enough about
business. When they go to courses and educational programs, often
they are too geared to academics. We had Bobby Devlin who did
docrs and windows, They had him diagraming sentences.

The guy doesn’t want anything to do with that., He wants to
know something about his business, how it can immediately apply
to his business. That is where the SBDC's come in and any semi-
nars come in, but they don't get out there. All that special consid-
eration is supposed t¢ be is in the operational definition which is
firom the Peucham Report or National Task Force's 29 rarcrnmen-
dations.

The only one we have seen here in Massachusetts, and I would
venture to say in the country, is the SBA seminars that have been
set up and they have heen set up with VVLP getting the people.

That is why we ask for a full-tinie VAO; ang you need one in
each district, or, if you want to get around that, I would rather see
a pilot program, initistive outreach, through the VVLP, Jo we
would Like w ask you to ask Mr. Saiders to shake lnose $100,000,
run it through this VVLP for 1 year and by April 1985, the next
conference of Speaker O'Neill's that we invited -rou to, we will
have a report for you by then of what the berswm line will be,
names, peop'e, who we ran through,

We can do that in all five sectors of this Siu.e easily, VVLP can
do it. The local initiative groups have done a lot of this wurk on a
shoestring. So in 95-507, call contracting, there is a phrase in there

that says, “and other related matters.”
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In “other relatedf matters,” that could be “outreach.” That could
be called contracting, and VVLP could run this experimental pro-
gram. I wager for a %100,000 we can get 1,000 percent return on the
outreach and really, really give an accurate picture of the micro-
cosm of Massachusetts.which could apply nationally. .

So I suppose with that we should close. I know there are some
things we have slipped up on, but we are sure the other guys will
get to them. ' ‘

But I think Karol pointed out or somebody else pointed out
rising expec.ations, all we have heard in the last 2 years is the
money is coming. Right? Really, the bottom line phrase, the money
is coming. Where is it?

How do you get it? You are going to have serious discourageme:.
and disenchantment withont this followthrough. That is why we
are really requesting that you ask Mr. Sanders to shake some
money loose. &’e can put a real good pilot together without a lot of
finagling along, run it through the VVLP, and in April 1985, at the
Annual Speaker’s Conference on the Concerns of Vietnam Veter-
ans, we will be able to give you a report ant it will surprise you, I
guarantee that. -

Mr. MrrcHELL. Very quickly, I made a note on your $150,000 pilat
program, and I made a note on yours.

Mr. CaMacHo. This is the same program, sir.

Mr. MitcHELL. Ladies and gentlemen, we are with you, but I
think it would be cruel of us to sit here today and try to make that
kind of commitment to you when the harsh political reality flies in
the face of what you want and what we want.

In addition to that, I am advised by staff that as of 1983, $3 mil-
lior* was made available nationally to the SBA for outreach. We
made it available through the Congress. The SBA nationally—not
your local office—said, cut that just about in half. We don't need
that much for outreach.

Obviously, if that is the executive branch saying that, SBA has
some credibility. Ohviously even though we might tell them, ‘“Look,
you nced more than 1.8, you need the full $3 million that we rec-
ommended,” you then go to the executive branch where impedi-
ment ufter impediment can be placed i terms of actually getting
that money out. .

I just wanted to make that note to you because there is no point
in us trying to deceive you; you have been deceived enough. The
commitment is here to try to do it.

Our desire is to try to do it. But there is absolutely no guarantee
that we can. We will try. Thank you all very much.

We will take the next panel, and I might as well announce that
maybe we will not be able to hear the following panel, but our staff
will remain to take notes.

The record will be sent to us, and forgive us for havirg to leave
you, but thig is a very unusual circumstance. Is Mr. Averette here,
Mr.l Allen Curry, Mr. Ronald Armstead, Mr. Rodriguez nand M.

olina?

Gentlemen. thank you for coming. I hate to tell you, we have just
about 17 minutes to hear from all four of you.

Why don't we start off with Mr. Curry?
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TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL LONG

Mr. Lonag. Thank you. 1 am Michael Long. I am not, in fact, °
Allen Curry. Mr. Curry was unable to be here, unfortunately.

However, I would like to perhaps speak in his hehalf.

Mr. MitcHELL. Your name again? : o

Mr. Lona. Michael Long. _ 4

What I would like to do is just say that I am a black business-
man in the community. :

Mr. MircHeLL. Let me interrupt just a moment. There is one
other witness I neglected, Mr. Basque. I promise not to do that to
you again, Mr. Long.

Mr. Lomc. I am a black businessman in the community. I am in
the auditing and accounting field. My business has been ongoing
for well over 14 years or so. 1 still seem to be fumbling about, and
the reason is lack of funds and perhaps nead of an SBA loan. I was
wondering how possibly would that be done. I have been to the
SBA previously.

I have had a slight difficulty in obtaining a loan. I have sort of
been discouraged in getting involved.

Mr. MitcHELL. When did you apply for a loan?

Mr. Lona. This was back in 1980 or 1981, something like that, in
the Boston office. I really never got past the front door so my appli-
cation was never really received by them.

~In any case. I wanted to know ho'v 1 could go about once again

going through the process of prhaps getting that loan. Further, 1
want to state that with respe.t to the Veterans Benefit Clearing-
house, we ‘are now doing broadcasting, doing TV things on Vietnam
veterans, putting on product.ons actually.

In doing so, we would like to perhaps get more involved in pgoing
it lot further than what we have been. We have access through ca-
blevision of Boston. We have been airing programs throughout the
[Joston area.

I would just like to know if there, in fact, are some funds avail-
able, if we would like to continue on, break off and get to our own
production thing and breaking apart from cablevision somewhat
and doing our own production.

We have to set up a studio and carry .orward. I want to know of
the possibilities.

Thank you very much.

Mr. MitcHELL. Mr. McNally, it so happens you are here. Could
you spend a little time with this gentleman?

Mi. McNaALLy. Yes, sir.

Mr. MrrcueLL. These are discrete questions addressed to you. It
is good that you are here to get locked in with him. So why don't
you two get hooked up inimediately after this hearing.

TESTIMONY OF TONIO MOLINA

Mr. MowuiNa. Mr. Chairman, hombres, I am Tonio Molina. I am
not going to put you through Spanish. Ifjust want to make a point.

Mr. MrtcngrL. That is most gracious of you.

Mr. Motina. That is one of the reasons why Hispani~ Vietnam
veterans have such a problem in obtaining SBA loans. I will be
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very brief becuuse I think most of the things I wanted to say have
been said better than | can say them.

I just want to relay the experience I have had with SBA, mﬁ
latest experier” er wany years of negative experiences wit
SBA. I am pr. the first Puerto Rican veteran to be wounded
back on Easter Sunday, 1965. I was wounded as a Puerto Rican.

Since then I have had some negative experiences with VA and
SBA. As a Hispanic, I have two problems. One, being a Vietnam
vet; second, being Hispanic.

In the later part of March 1984 I went to SBA with a friend, Mr.
Robert Polk, tc apply for a loan. After 2¥%2 hours of waiting in th
room [ was taken iato one of the SCORE r.presentatives and .
might say that there, again, my hopes of becoming a minority busi-
nessman went right down the drain. I am not 36 anymere like
most Vietnam vets. I am 42 years old, o I am on the downhill of
my years. [ was told that I had to have $24,000.

r. SKELTON. If the gentleman wculd pause there, actually
things get better as you get a little older.

Mr. MowiNA. Like the wine, yes, I hope so. I went in asking for
an SBA loan to purchase an $80,000 booming business.

The gentleman at the SCORE desk told me I needed $24,000 or
40 perceit of the total value or else I wouldn’t qualify for any type
of loan at a bank or SBA.

I asked the gentleman—I can’t remember his name now, an eld-
erly gentleman, very nice—where my benefits that people were
telling me at all the vet centers, all this $25 million set aside. He
said that is a bunch of B.S. ‘

That kind of hit me between the eyes. I say, you mean there are
no benefits, He said, your benefits start where everybody else’s end.

I would like to knaw where that is because if that is the cagse for
Vietnam vets, then I feel as a Hispanic Vietnam veseran, if our
benefits start where everybody else’s ends, Hispanic benefits have
no beginning at all then.

[ really would like to say that in my case, as in the case of many
Hispanics, we have had no help from SBA. I don't even know if
they have any Hispanic employees that can take me.

If I didn’t speak English at all, would I be able to go to SBA and
apply for a loan? That is my question to you, Mr. Chairman, to the
SBA, and to everyone else who seems to be concerned from what 1
have heard here about SBA saying that how well they have done
with Vietnam vets.

We shouldn’t have any problems. But I would ask to see the spe-
cifics in terms of how many Vietnam Hispanic vets have gotten
loans in the ity of Boston.

Thank you.

Mr. MrrcHeLL. Let me say briefly two things. One, it was abso-
lutely unconscionable for any public servant to make that state-
ment to you, that is disgusting and it is totally wrong. If you can
find out who made that statement to you, please let me know. 1
don’t think we need to countenance that kind of statement from
anvyone,

Second, 1 do know there are Hispanics employed in various SBA
offices. The number 1 don’t know, Lut there are certainly Hispanic
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etaployees, but | am infuriated to hear somone else telling you that
your benefits beg:n after everybody else's end.

Mr. MoLINA. I hav: a witness to that effect, sir.

Mr. Mrrc:ern, If you can get me a name and the specifics, I want
to follow through, That is the kind of thing that destroys credibility
in Government

. Mr. MoLinaA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MrrcheLL, Mr. Rodriguez.

TESTIMONY OF JAIMIE RODRIGUEZ, DIRECTOR, OPERATION
' OUTREACH

Mr. Rooricugz. First, 1 am Jaimie Rodriguez, director of Oper-
ation Outreach, a federally funded program. We are the only pro-
gram in the citﬁ of Boston dealing with readjustment for Vietnam
veterans. You have Puerto Ricans that spea. English like Tony
Molina, you have Puerto Ricans that speak English like me and
ycu have Puerto Ricans who don’t know any English, but to kill
vou don't need any language.

I don’t know how many Puerto Ricans that I deal with, but many
of them have gone to SBA and the first thing they tel! me is they
don’t have anybody who speaks the language. I don't know if that
18 true or false. They don't have anybody who speaks Spanish. We
feel that we are veterans jusc like any other veteran. We suffered
just like any white or black and we feel that we need a good par-
ticipation in this business.

I just want to make some recommendations because I know it is
late. I believe that SBA should be decentralized,

! believe that SBA should be sensible to a Vietnam ve’2.an and
the community. _

I believe that 8BA should have an outreach program in each of
the vet centers that are already in place in Massachusetts. In Mas-
sachusetts, we have four vet centers, and it is a Federal program
and 1 don’t see now-—1 don’t know why SBA should not appoint a
tepres entative to work from the community base, to work from the
Jperation Outreach.

We work from the commmunity., We don't wurk from downtown.
We see the usands and thousands of Vietnam veterans every year. |
see more than 00 every month, so we are the people who see vet-
erans, Vietnain veterans every day. SBA tz;houﬁie work with us in
the same way that the Department of Employment is dealing with
us. We have a representative from the DES, and thev are workirg
from our office, and | do believe that SBA should do the same.

The SBA should be more visible in the community. They should
be where the Vietnam veterans live and cat and sleer. The Viet-
nam veterans are in the community.

Our generation is different from the veteran of Korea or from
1940. We don't go frequently downtown. The SBA should have bi-
lingual literature. The SBA should have an sadvisory committee of
Vietnam veterans to work very close with the director of SBA.

How will he know how the Vietnam veteran feels if he doesn't
have feedback from the Vietnam veteran comi unity.

So | propose that we, the SBA, have an advisory committee with
Vietnam veterans. I believe the SB.A should have a staff who repre-
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sents what w ure. Wo are a rainbow. The Vietnam veterans are
the first veteruns who belong to the real rainbow.

We are for the first time in the history of this Nation the black,
white, Spanish and Indian who fought together. “

Why the SBA doesn’t have a staff who represents this rainbow of
all coi);rs of people, and all cultures—— We don’t have that.

So those six recommendations I do believe shoul! ' ‘he ones
that will be most effective to deal with thig bureaucracy.

[ don’t know the SBA. I know the SBA only through my clients,
and as a veteran employee that I am, I am willing to work with
them. We are in the community touching base every day with the
\;]ietnam veterans and we are willing to work very closely with
them.

Mr. MrrcHeLL. Thank you. Somebody toid you when you applied
that they did not speak your language, they told you that directly?

Mr. Robricuez. Many of them—-— -

Mr. MircHELL. Was ti;is told to you directly?

Mr. RopriGcugz. Yes. . ~

Mr. MircHELL. [ want his name. We didn’t have any trouble un-
derstanding you. It simply meant that somebody didn’t have the
patience to sit down and try to listen to you.

If you can get me his name, I want to know it.

Mr. Robricugz, They are here.
© Mr. MoaAKLEY. Was it told to you by Vietnam veterans coming
into you? ' :

Mr. RobriGugz. Yes.

Mr. MoakLEY. It wasn't told by anyone directly to you?

Mr. Robricuez. No.

Mr. MoakLey. No. CK.
hMr'. MircHELL, Sorry, 1 thought somebody in the SBA told you
that.

My. RobriGuEz. No, no. I say I don’t know the SBA, I know the
SBA through my clients.

Mr. MitcHELL. All right.

Mr. RovriGuEz. 1 say if | see those again, I will send their name
to you,

r. MitcHELL. Plense.

You are next.

© TESTIMONY OF RONALD ARMSTEAD, BOSTON VIETNAM
VETERANS CENTER

Mr. ArmsTEAD. [ am Ron Armstead. I work with Mr. Rodriguez
down at the Boston Vietnam Veterans Center. | am also on the
board of the Veterans Benefits Clearinghouse, a program located
within the Roxbury area. )

I want to thank you for taking the time out of your busy sched-
ules to come into the Bostun area to discuss with the Vietnam vet-
eran community some of their concerns about the SBA program.

[ think that first of all the Boston area has a kind of significance.
I am sure you heard pro and von about Boston over the last 10
vears, but Boston has a regional significance in New England and
it has the largest black community within New England, outside of
New York and for that it has a kind of precedent-setting mandate
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as it relates to the workings with minority veterans and minorities
collectively throughout the region.

I think that one of the areas that if time permitted I would like
you to view is a corridor known as Blue Hill Ave., which stands as
a kind of legacy of the 1960’s to the black returning veteran, much
like the South Bronx in New York. )

This was an area devastated during the riots. It is approximately
a H-mile strip that has been continuously promised to be refur-
bished with new economic developments, new business packaging,
et cetera. For the last 15 years it has stood very dormant. It is a
highly burned out area.

n understanding the plight of the minority veteran in not only
Boston but in all the country, what we have to be aware of is some
of the background.

One. the literature gtates that 70 percent of those minorities that
served in Vietnam, black and Hispanic, suffer higher degrees of
stress than their white counterparts. If you compare this also with
the unemployment and underemploymment statistics, you would find
minority vets have the second highest unemployment in this coun-
try, second to minority youth,

So the whole scenario of joining the service as a way of escapin
%our immediate problems and coming back with more skills an

igher status has been negated through the experience of Vietnam.
No longer is that cycle true, no longer does that pattern hold sway
for upward mobility.

So if we look at the demographic information available concern-
ing minoritv Vietnam veterans, we will find that they are the least
likely to meet the minimum eligibility requirements for business
apﬁ)l\cations. It has been said betore, one, they don’t have the ini-
tial deposit which is the same in trying to purchase homes.

Second, they do not have the sound credit history which is only
derived through permanent or long-term employment, because of
having to deal with underemployment and unemployment for a
long period of time which put us in a vulnerabie position as far as
accessing Federal benefits which have been lately mandated to us.

A number of things have come out in this hearing that I find to
he kind of spelling a new day for Vietnam ve'erans. I think Jai-
mie's comments or recommendations about increasing the visibility
of the SBA on the community level is a viable option.

I tnink Ralph Cooper's comments of using the housing loan guar-
antee ns a way to put up collateral for business opportunities is
also a viable solution.

There are two things that we must look at in terms of the Boston
area, and this holds sway for many minorities throughout the
country.

One, we live in the minority community witkin this country in
what is predominantly--when we talk about business—a service
community. I have heard a few people talk to the notien of the
mom and pop variety store and that that is somehow the expecta-
tion as a Vietnam veteran [ should hold if I want to entertain the
notion of husiness.

I find this bewildering. 1 find it bewildering in the sense that 1
find that the corner store cannot compete with the Stop and Shop
or A&P and we are at a disadvantage when we talk about those




kinds of business ventures which are going to turn over within 2
years, that we are not goinf to be able to compete with the larger
volume selling buginesses. I do not hear of us talking about high
tech as an avenue that minorities can move into. I find I am some-
what alarmed by that.

I think the notion that minorities can only entertain ideas about
mom and pop businesses are something that we have to explore
and start to expand on. The business community can entertain and
sustain other kinds of business ventures.

Second, on the housing situation, I don’t know how it is in the
District of Columbia or Baltimore, but I believe it is pretty much
the same as the Boston scenario. There is a big problem and it is
lack of housing. ‘

Lack of housing comes from two things. One, arson for develop-
ment is the new catch phrase in the Boston area. Arson for devel-
opment. People burn down property to go in and redevelop. It cre-
ates a lot of displacement.

If we talk about the traditional things such as red-lining where
banks refuse to give money in specific areas, we also should take a
'ook at that.

So my big concern—one, as a Vietnam vet; two, as a black
person; and three, as an American, is that I think the needs of the
many outweigh the needs of the few. One of the primary concerns I
have in the minority community is developing some economic de-
velopment strategy using SBA and other combinations of Federal
assietance that can address the two main plights, that are housing,
and employment.

As you know, the employment forces in our area are very much
migrant. They leave the minority community to go to work. There
i8 not enough employment to sustain people in the neighborhoods. I
think that these things have to be taken into consideration as the
plans are laid for further implementation of any sort of funds that
are earmarked for Vietnam vets.:

Lastly, I would like to take a slice out of your own chapter, and
say, I would likm to think that on good intentions we can ge ahead
with this program and that Vietnam veterans would be served.

My %‘: reaction is that your Yamous byline of set-asides, I think,
might be more uppropriate to the task at hand. Minorities need to
have some sort of assurances that go beyond good intentions about
receiving moneys that are earmarked for Vietham vetérans and
future mainstreaming. .

Mr. MitcHeLL. Thank you very much. That was very excellent
testimony. Three quick ohservations. One, I just commented to Con-
greseman Skelton the simplicity of the idea of using the $27,000
guarantee for homes to shift over to a business Joan is so simple it
won't work. You know [ am serious.

We will explore it, but this is & really innovative, creative idea.
Somebod wiﬁ come up with 10,000} reasons why that can’t be done.
We will dig into that a little.

No. 2, I will continue the set-aside program. 1 think it has been
enormously beneficial for minorities, and we will continue it.

No. 3, I know that all of us are concerned about high tech, et
cetern, and we are beginning to see some breakthroughs. I will just
comment on this and then keep moving because we are going to
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end up with this panel as our last witnesses. Last week or the week
before last, a subgidiary of Martin Marietta—a bif defense firm—
invested money ii. a minority high tech compang. t bought 14 ﬁer‘
cent of the stock. That is the way we need to be going. 1 think it
was a $1 million investment. That is the way you brea through. 1
just wanted to make those comments.
+ It is not enough, not nearly enough, but we are focusing with you
in the direction we are moving.

Mr. Basque.

Mr. MoAkLey. Mr. Chairnian, Senator Doris has a presentation
to make, if we can do this no-v.

Mr. Doris. Mr. Chairman, we are pleased that you came to
.Boston for this heariui]on the request of Congressman Joe Moak-
ley and Congressman Nick' Mavrouies. I didn’t run out because I
wasn't interested, but to bring back to"you before you left the fol-
lowing: ~

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts State Senate official citation. Be it known
that the Massachusetts Senate hereby extends its congratulations to Congressman
Parren Mitchell in recognition of his concerns for the Vietnam Veterans of Amer- °
ica, and be it further known that the Massachusetts Senate extends best wishes for
continued success, that this citation be dul tt;igned by the President of the-Senate,
and attested to and a copy thereof transmitted by the Clerk of the Senate by Wil
liam M. Bolger, President of the Senate: attest, Edward B. O'Neill, Clerk of the

Senate, and authorized by me on behalf of all the Vietnam veterans here glven this
date, June 11, 1984, .

God bless you, and thanks for your interest.
Applause.) ‘
r. MircHeLL. Thank you very much. That is very kind of you.

I accept this for the entire Small Business Commit:ee because I
think almost 99 percent of them are committed, those members are
commit.  to helping veterans, particularly Vietnam veterans.
When {ou come down, it will be framed. '

I will hang it in my office. You guys can « ‘me look at it.
Mr. Basque, are we set to proceed

TESTIMONY OF WILL BASQUE

Mr. BasQuk. Yes, sir.

I am the “other.” I am different from my Hispanic brothers and
my white brothers. | am the “other.” I represent the “smoganies,”
the Crelrek Mac word for veteran or warrior of the Mikmak Grand
Council,

Mr. MircHeLL. You represent the American Indian Council?

Mr. BasQUE. That is the Mikmak Grand Council. We have o%-
server status in the United Nations.

The majority of our land is in the maritime . ovinces and north-
ern New England.

My reservation is in Nova Scotia. I was educated in Roxbu.y and
in Boston English High School. I am a former staff sergeant, U.S.
Marine Corps. 1 live now between South Boston and in my rescrva-
tion in "Escazone.”

I was asked by the Indian groups of Passamaquade, Mikmak, and
Pennobscott to address their problems and needs as far as not get-
ting the word. The reason I make an analogy about not getting the
word 18 because of the locations of our reservations in northern
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New England, the casualty rate is extremely high as far as any-
thing in regard to poverty, economigs, high scﬁool education.

Literally everything that you ha% heard today from my brothers -
here is probably 10 times that—as you know, being a Congressman
in the United States—in the reservation situations, especially now
during the cutbacks in programs.

The analogies I can make as far as not getting the word would be
as a ataff sergeant in the Marine Corps who spent 19 months in
Vietnaa where the word was the most important part of our sur-
vival as far an staying alive.

4f we did not get the word patched down from headgquarters to
the last man, that mission was going to fail, that discipline would
break down, casualties would result.

That analogy is what I am making about getting the word to the
reservations, to nocthern New England, to the outer communities
outside of the center of Boston, or outside of Augusta or any of the
areas,

The important need of having outreach workers, as Jaimie has
L)ointed out, as the rest have said, is extremely important simply

ecause of our unique situation of being a Vietnam veteran.

| am very, very glad to see that you are recognized by Senator
Bolﬁer and Congressman Moakley and the Commonwealth of Mas-
sachusetts because you hsve done alread?v, without even knowing,

ou don't know how much you have he'ped us in northern New
‘ngland—in particular, the program on gBA and on the defense.

I would like to inform the rest of the committee members, and
mfl brothers and sisters here, how this committee came about. It
all started in South Boston on September 13, 1981, when the first
community in the whole United States stood up and welcomed
home all Vietnam veterans. If it wasn’t for that attitude, for that
spirit, for that spark of a handful of people, in particular, a man
named Tommy Lyors, and just five guys who wanted to make sure
that none of the deaths were in vain. That spark, that spirit, con-
tinued on across the country.

It was a whole year before it reached the Mational Vietnam Vet-
erans Memorial in Washington.

The one in South Boston was the first federally recanized, first
Presidential recognition. So, your honor has come full circle be-
cause now you are in the city of Boston. .

What my point is, is that as a native American, as a Mikmak,
who were your first allies—we were the ones who taught you how
to fight guerrilla warfare at Concord and Lexington. We have in
the archives statements by Col. John Allen, the first superintend-
ent of Indian affairs for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts,
when he wor« gent to.Mikmak country, to my reservation, to find
out where e stood in the planning of the American Revolution.
When Col. John Allen reported back to George Washington, his
report was that, “We have to make a peace and friendship treaty
with the Mikmak for they alone could defeat us in war.”

Had we decided to change or to take the British side—and here
we are in Nova Scotin—there would be no United States.

That link, that ally that love und respect ig nothing given the
love and respect we have tor our grand council. That 18 why that
enain has never been broken, why we fought at Concord ond Lex

b
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ington. We sunk over 80 ships off the coast of Nova Scotia that
never reached Massachusetts.

Those B0 ships, those supplies never reached Boston to go against
the Continental Army. :

What I am saying as a Vietnam veteran and as an Indian is that
these promises of a committee, {:romises from SBA, the money set-
aside, as Indian people and making an analogy with the Vietnam
veteran, that we hope this is not the same type of promise or same
type of government bureacracy that we have run up against as
Indian people with the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

What Jaimie was talking about I can understand completely, und
clearly. Without having Vietnam veterans on these panels, without
having Vietnam veterans among these outreach workers, without
having input of the Vietnam vets and on the other side of the
panel, on your staff and other congressional staff, on city and State
government staffs, it would be like havin% white Indian agents re-
porting back to Washington that everything is OK with the Indi-
ans.

That is exactly the sam¢. Without Indian input into the Indian
affairs—you understand what I am talking about.

Mr. M’l"rCHELL. Mr. Basque, you are very eloquent and movin
and | was briefed on your unique status and I will ask a specia
favor of you above and beyond the recommendations that have

‘been made by these panelists and the others about outreach. For

example, would you write me something in terms of approaches
that would help your very, very unique circumstance?

Mr. BasqQue. Yes, sir. 1 will.

Mr. MitcHeLL. You are a little spread between the two countries
really, spread over several regions. 1 think, because of the unique-
ness of your history and your culture and geography, we need a
special approach from you.

So, if you could draft that for me, I think all the members would
apEreciate that. .

et me finish up by saying I feel guilty, but I have no choice. I
have two other witnesses. I will ask the staff to hear those. We
have to leave now, otherwise we might be in very, very serious dif-
ficulty with reference to a series of votes that will take place in
Washington and in particular the vote on the immigration bill.

Let me j¥te8ay quickly on the immigration bill, I will vote
aguinst thetwe [ can't speak for anybody else, but any system
that come$lup Wil an identity card for people in this country, it
would be, in my opR@en, inimical to the best interests of America.
lAm)lause.] '

r. Skelton, 4N

Mr. SkerToN. No. I higgn

Mr. MrrcHELL. Forgiv® us,

We appreciate your cooperation. For the last two witnesses, if
you are here, stay; our staff will hear from you.

Mr. Moakiry. This is the last plane we can take to get hack to
Washington before 2 o'clock. If we could take another plane, we
would do it. But when Congressman Mitchell agreed to come up
here, we were guaranteed that Monday would not be a woirking
day. So we have had the tables turned on us and we he = to run,

r. MrrcnriL. Thank you all very much.

89
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Mr. Powers. We will take our last panel at this point. Mr. An-
drade, if you are here, or is there anybody who didn’t testify?

There is no one here that.was scheduled to testjfy, then?

Is there anyone that was not scheduled to tesQ{y who wants to
it ak?

If that is the case, then thank you very much.

(Whereypon, at 12:10 p.m., the committee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject (o the call o#) the Chair.]
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LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

To the Honaorable Senate and House of Representatives

e/

We, the undersigned, having voted in the atfirmative to accept
this report, do hereby transmit this final report on the results ot
that investigation and study, as our ‘final report' of the com-
mission. The commiseion was established by Section 201 of
Chapter 361 of the .cts of 1081. We belleve that this report is of
tremendous signiticance to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
and its citizens and are proud to submit this to you at this time.

Respectfully submitted,
; e :
* FRANCISD.DORIS . . 'THOMAS J. VALLELY
Senate Chairman House Chairman
. JOSEPH B. WALSH ANGELS 1. $0ALCTA "
WALTER COTTER ' LOUIS BARTOSHESKY
ALLAN N. BREEN "JAMES M. CONNOLLY
RICHARD M. RYAN DAVID A, FINK.. .
*
JAMES FITZPATRICK DONALD L. JERNIGAN
»
JOHN McCAHAN MEMBERS EX-OFFICIO:
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TO: All Mernbers of the Massac}yetts General Court . - g

F‘ROM Massachusetts Special Commlsslon On The Concerns Of ’ 4
The Vietnam Veteran ;

In submitting our Final Report of the Special Commission On
The Concerns of the Vietnam Veteraii, I wish to, on behalf of all >
the Commission Members, express our sincere appreciation to all
.-the Members of the General Court for their unqualified support of
the Commission through funding, appropriations and legislation
enacted into law.

A apeclal debt of gratitude is extended to William M. Bulger,
President of the Senate; Thomas W. McGee, Speaker of the
House; Chester G. Atkins, Chairman, Senate Ways and Means °
and Michael C. Creedon, Chairman, House Ways and Means.
Without their complete support the mandate of the Commission
would not have been met.

At this time I would like to laud the efforts of all Vietnam
Veterans of Massachusetts whose leadership resulted in the
establishment of {8 Commission. It was their strong advocacy

. for themselves, their fellow veterans and their dependents that

. resulted in the establishment of the Commission! Without them,

the accomplishments of the Commission would not have become a
reality. #

Our Executive Dlrector. Paul Camacho, deserves the gratitude
of everyone concerned. In my opinion, there has been no st)'onger

, advocate for the Vietnam Veterans in Massachusetts or in the
United States than he. His loyalty, devotion, dedication and
ieadership should be an example for all. A special thanks to his
wife Chris and to their children. Without their sacrifice in allowing S
thelir husband and father to dedicate so much of his time, above
ani’ -+ 1, that which was required of him in order to fultill the
.goair ' 8C - mifssion,

Our Execu:  fogretary, Carmen Colon, worked diligently
under very adv.rso conditions with little or no assistance. To her
we extend our heartfelt thanks and say *‘thank you for a joh well
done."”

It i1s most appropriate, on behalf of the Commlsslon. that we
extend our sincere thanks to Master Sergeant Jon R. Cavaiani,
p‘nlted States Army,, Special Forces, Vietnam Veteran, Ex.

Q -~
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" Prisoner of War and a rectptent of the Congressional Medal of .
Honor, for his outstanding service and encouragement in thought,
word and deed. And to his wife, Cptain Martha Cavaiani, for
allowing him to work with us during the past two years. We are
deeply gratetul, and ''we thank you Jon'',

We shall always remember the lives that we touched. We fondly
reflect in this Final Report on the question of MIA-POW. We ..
acknowledge the great bond of friendship and love that we
established with Gordon and Inger Hardy and our work with them
on this very sensitive issue. We walked, talked and paraded
together throughout Massachusetts to bring io the forefront of our ,
people the need for a resolution to the MIA.-POW question. Many -
said it was a dead fssue, however, we,'as a Commission, did not
and do not believe that to be the case. No greater evidence of this
can be in the fact that Captain Arthur Hans Hardy's remains were
returned to Massachusetts and were buried on a high and windy o
hill on a rainy day in Ipswich, Massachusetts in November of 1983.
Until that time Captatn Hardy was unaccounted for the last eleven ..
(11) years. Our'fight must continue.

Finally, to all the Vietnam Veterans of Massachusetts who have
labored so long and so hard, we extend to you our sincere
gratitude, — the accomplishments of this Commission are your
accomplishments. The leadership that you have demonstrated
during the past two years in advocating for your fellow veterans
and their dependents, have developed you mto the leaders of '
tomorrow as it relates to a// Veterans of all Wars.'

I teel confident, as the work of this Commission comes to a
close, that the issue areas that remain will continue to be worked
on to a successful conclusion.

To everyone who has worked in any way to assist this Com-
mission, we say Thank You. God Bless America! ‘

Respecitully,

Francis D. Doris
Chairman
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COMMENTS OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

I would like to thank the Chairman, Senator F'rancis D. Doris,
for allowing me the opportunity to express some of my thoughts
concerning this entire project. With his permission, I care to take v
some leeway to speak both specifically and generally, both sub- |
Jectively and objectively as a Vietnam veteran and as a social
scientist.

Those. who gre acquainted with me know I have been doing
research on the Vietnam Decade*and its aftermath in terms of .
consequences for the veterans for over the last twelve years. '.l‘hey
also understand the conditions in milieu in which I was hired. That
is, this Commission had a number of options or routes it could
~*have traveled.w\{hen I was graciously extended an interview, I
informed them that the issue area approach was in my mind the
most important. Though less noticeable in the immediate sanse, it
would pave the way for the development of long range strategies
and tactics necessary to achieve tangible gains for the Vietnam .
veteran community at large, and especially for that por’?lon of the \
community most in need. Evidently, the majority of the Com. Y
mission members were also of that mind for subsequently I was
" hired. :

Given the task, priorities had to be established and in this I with r
the sanction of the Chairman, Senator Doris, opted for the ’
practical and pragmatic. In short we (this Commission) expended
resources where we could have effect and in areas where we could
achieve consequence favorable to Vietnam veterans. Given the
resources avalilable and the life span accorded the Commission, I
think the accomplishments were substantial. We developed and
catalogued a large body of data on issue areas, both staple and
particular with proposals for resolutions. Here 1 refer to all the
data, l.e., eight public hearings, five special hearings, ap-
proximately three to four hundred pieces of incoming and ‘
outgoing correspondence, the more than three hundred letteys
pertaining to the POW/MIA campaign, miscellaneous items such
as the most pertinent letters and documents on the Federal Jobs -
Training Partnership Act, advocacy for the Vet Centers, the
Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program, and individuals, as well
as the statistical survey summary, the Interim and this' F'inal
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Report. I firmly believe that the body of data in its entirety will
stand the Vietnam veterans in this Commonwealth good for at
least the next six years, provides information for the development
of strategies and tactics necessary to achieve the compendium of
goals as outlined in this Final Report. '

Yet, as a social scientist, ¥ am of the position that beyond ,thls.,'

these documents collectively provide an important points of in.
. sight into mteregtlng historical events, an insight which will be
dnvaluable to historians’and socla!\s:lentlsts of the future. This is
as a social and political phenomenon, the experience of the
Vietnam decade and the impact its aftermath had for the
Homecomers, the Vietnam veterans who accepted the horror of
the responsibility, stands as unique in Modern American history.’

The turmoil of the 1880’s with its challange to authority, followed
by revelations of deceit and corruption, a:.d culminating with the
downfall of a Presidency and withdrawal from Vietngm is the
soclal landscape against which the Vietnam veterans stand in
protile or relief. . "' _

The number and impact of the situational and orientational
themes here is almost incalculable. For example, there is the
question of the ‘‘good people’ and the ‘“‘dirty worl.ers’’. With the
repeal of the Tonkin Gulf resolution, an enttre country absolved
itsel? of guilt and placed it squarely in the lap of the.soldlers. now
veterans. The bitterness of accusations and rebuffs were so
severe that an entire generation of soldiers were on the verge of
almost believing that responsibility for the entire atfair was theirs
and theirs alone. To look into the well is dangerous; yet it-should
be done,. for all of this is of great symbolic and tangible im-
portance for the future. America's wai veterans have played a
signiffcant role in dotpestic politics, and have not been unac.
counted for in connection with foreign policy. It comes to this as
well, that certainly in the past the veteran$ of this nation have
earned the mantel of ligitimacy to control the definition of
patriotism in American life.

Now, the question at hand is this — given the fact that the
history of the Vietnam de¥@te™ts-now a matter of debate among
academics and key administrative officials of the past and
present vis-a-vis.the new Vietnam Scholarship, what role will
Vietnam veterans play. They have become a mattgr of i
tellectual capitak utilized by both conservatives and Mberals to

M
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legitimize their position — and yet have no input into the
development of either position per se; they have become pawns
utilized by and for the purpose of others, As a researcher, I have
looked at this from different vantage points and there is no doubt
in my- mind-that the vectors come together around this_ ~ the
“lessons of Vietnam, the meanlng of patriotism as an orientation
directing national action of the future, and inexorably connected
to these two — the positions and relations the Vietnam veterans
have in connection with all of this. And who has, or claims more of
aright to a voice in all of this than Vietnam veterans?

During the week preceding Veterans' Day in the Com-

monwealth of Massachusetts, veterans from three conflicts were
buried, Vietnam/Laos, Lebanon, and Grenada. The answer to the
question posed above is obvious. It is my personal belief that
Vietnam veterans are at the proverbial crossroads, they can slip
into obscurity, make so~.e gains of various impact along one or
two directions, or move forward to take their rightful place as
leaders {;. the community, state, and nation, and achieve in
coalition with others -- a community of vision in America — for
the future.

It wili require hard work, but to reiterate a point noted by many,
Vietnam veterans represerit potentially oné of the largest bulge

votes in the Commonwealth and in the nation. And noting this ~

then, I care to return to the immediate. These documents in their
 entirety provide for everyone a picture of the situation as it
existed in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in 1982-1988.

It is with all of this fn mind that as a social scientist and as the
Executive Director, I strongly recommendghat:

. THAT DATA OF THIS COMMISSION IN ITS
' ENTIRETY OF OVER 3000 PAGES OF
DOCUMEN?TS BE PUBLISHED IN ONE -
VOLUME TO BE AVAILABLE FOR AL
THOSE INTERESTED.
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INTRODUCTION

The concept to establish a commission to investigate the
Problems confronting Vietnam veterans originated with the worx
of Bradford Burns, late and past president of the Massachusetts
Vietnam Era Veterans Association. A campalgn to achieve this
end was begun in mid 1978. Other Vietnam veterans and Vietnam
veterans organizations joined in this effort. Working together this
concern was brought to the attention of the legislative leadership
and then to Governor Edward J. King. The Commission began to
take shape in 1980 and early 1881; on November 11, 1981, Gover-

nor King allocated $100,000 from his discretionary budget to fund.

the Commission. By the #nd of February 1982, the memvrshlp of

~ the Commission was ruuy established and the Executive Director

waa hired.

As it became obvious that there were multiple lssues to be
addressed, the scope of this Commission expanded accordingly.
In short the mandate of this Commission required that our in-
vestigation touch on all the pertinent issue areas. A report of our
findings together with legislative and administrative recom-
mendations was to be flled with the General Court and the
Governor upon completion. In addition the spirit of this mandate
implied a strong, even bold advocacy component be undertaken in
behalf of both imdividual Vietnam veturans and related
organizational entities — in the Commonwealth when requested
and where ever possible. These efforts included calls and
correspondence, appearances before state and federal legislative
committees and the like. The number of issues, their complexity
and interrelationships presented this Commission with a for-
midable task. We endeavored to strike a proper balance with
regard to our focus of attention and efforts at amelioration; un-
fortunately, some disequilibrium was unavoidable.

With regard to this Commission report, some qualifications
should be kept in mind by the reader. For example, though we
realize many are familiar with the problems confronting Vietnam
veterans, we.designed this report assuming other readers may
have little in the way of prior knowledge. Also, this report has
been designed for a legislative audience. Further, with regard to
this, it should be noted that the work load of the General Court of
the Commonwealth of Massachusetts is perhaps the heaviest in
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the nation. Thus, we realized that our ultimate priority was to
present a clear and concise presentation as possible. Con-
sequently, it was decided to capsulate these concerns in digest
form, to note the more established relationships gmong them, and
tender resolutions where possible. This was the case for both the
Interim and this Final Report. "
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EFFORT€ OF THE COMMISSION

« The Commission on the Concerns of Vietnam Veterans was .
established by Section 201 of Chapter 351 of the Acts of 1981, as "
amended by Chapter 191 of the Acts of 1982 for the purpose of

‘ making an}nvestigatlon and study of the Concerns of the Vietnam
War Veterans. This mandate required that a full report together'

. with legislative and administrative recornmendations be sub-
‘mitted, to the General Court of the Comrmonwealth of
Massachusetts,and to its governor. The scope and range of this.
mantkte has been necessarily far reaching, principally because
of the extensive and interlocking nature of the problems. In ad-
dition to producing its study, this Commission attempted to
perform as strong an advocacy function as possible where_and" '\\
when appropriate. This Commission believes it\pas been faithful * ™
tothat mandate over the last twenty two months.
The following constitutes a summation of the major efforts
undertaken by this Commission between March 1982 and
Dec mber 1983. The Lommlsslon ‘

developed an initigl brochure announcifig the Commission's
exlstence purpose, and goals,

*  held eight public nearings across the Commonwealth to

' gather testimony from Vietnam veterans;”

d held five Special Informational hearings on particular issues
areas; vital information was gathered from professionals
and directed toward formulating workable solutions’ \ )

o conducted a needs assessment of Vietnam veterans 1n-

) carcerated at Massachusetts Correctional Institutions..thl
was done with the’ cooperation of the
' Corrections and with the invali\able assjstance of a volunteer
working group, the Advisory Committee on the Concerns of
the Incarcerated Viejham Veterans, and Operation .
. Outreach;
‘ . conducted a Statewide Vietnam Veterans Profile Study; this
52 point questionnaire was sent out to 158,808 Viet-
' nam/Vietnam Era Veterans residing in the Commonweadith.
There were over 21,000 respohses. When tabluations began,
there were 16,636 responses; this represented a ten percent
* return rate. Anothe.' 4,500 returns came in to give us ap-
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proximately 21,000 retyfns or 139 This is a very significant .
figure in that the usudl rate of return to large questionnaires
is around 1.5% of sample size. . ' BN
. obtain prioritization for Vietnam veterans: )
a) with the Executive Oftice of Communities and Develop- v
ment Fuel Assistance program; .
b) as an unserved population in the Mental Health portion '
Aleohol Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Services Block
Grant;’
through the Chairman obtained a line item appropriation of
'¢$360,000 for an Agent Orange Study to be administered by the
Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services: .
¢ through the Chairman obtained a line appropriation of
$80,000 for the establishment of two pilot project outreach ]
centers {n Fitchburg and Roxbury; with the disbursal and .
'oversfght of these monies to be handled by the Office of tie
Commissioner of Veterans.Services. :
e advocated in behalf of the University of
Massachusetts/Bogton Veterans Upward Bound Pregram
along two fronts:
1) for their re-funding from the Deparfment of Education
and (2) securing $136,000 for that program in t'hf “Uni-
versity of Massachusetts/Boston budget. Also full finding
has been recommended for the 1985 budget. )
* secured along with others an $18 million dollar portion of
funds remaining in the Cemmonwealth's 1983 housing
moxtgage"Lond issue and have taken steps to seéure 50
million dollars\for 1984,
. initiated a Conference on the Concerns of Vietnam Veterans
with our Congressional Delegation in April 1982 (and againin
March 1983) which provided a face-to-face dialogue between
~-the leadership of the Vietnam veteran community and the
members of the Congressiona] Delegation. This Cornmission
. with the cooperation of the Speaker of the Houseé of the-United
States Congress, the Honorable Thomas P. O'Neill, Jr.. and
under his ausplces has established this conference as an.
annual event.
¢ Initiated meetings with members of the Delegation staff to
express concerns of Vietnam veterans with regard to pend-
ing Federal legislation and the administration of federal
Programs.
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* . Presented testimony before the Subcommittee of Hospitals
and Health Care of the Veterans Affa‘rs Committee of the "
U.8. House of Rspresentatives, August 9, 1983, in Boston - '
(Hanorable Bobh Bdgar, Chairman); ;

¢ Precented testimony hefore the Manpéwer and Housing
Subtemmittee (Representative Barney Frank, CChairman)
Re: Federal Job Tratning Partnership Act;
. ® "Predented a seminar on the concerns of Vietnam Veterans
.. and their dependentis for the staff of the Regional Office of
IHuman Development Services, U.S. Department of Health
and Human Services, Region I;

. - Lobbied for numere as pieces of ! zislation at both the federal

’ and state lovel (see conclusion and recommendations) ;

*  Worked closely with the Vietnam Voterans of Massachisetts,
ine., with regard to the passage of/ H67:1 which provided
permanent =pnce {for the Vietnezra Vcteraps in the
Statehouse; _ . ‘

¢ - Assist d the Vietnam Veterans of Massachusetts, Inc., with

the nlanning and execution of their organization retreat of

August 1582,

» advocated in behalf of the Vietnam Veterans of Barnstabl.
County who dqesire the establishment of an Outreach
Prngram Center in the Cape Cod area.;

*  Advocated In behslf of the Vietnam' Veterans beiore the
Exccathh - Counctl in connection wWith the special cir-
cumstances of*nca—mewied Vietna v veterans: Co

*  Assisted numerous individvai_ /letnam veterans with
specific problems Ly means of referi"aToHnQrvention;

. Participated in tile National Salute to Vietnam V ans held .
In Washington, DC; TS ™

d Initiated on behalf of the nNationa: Leugue of Families of —

Prisoncr of War/Missing in Action a kick-off campaign
cercmony held in the 8t shouse — January N7, 1983,

s Advocated In behalf o - Operativn Outreach P: sgram on
several occasions, » ‘

. Has copperated, adv’ ¢d, and advocateda on several oc-
casions for the Board of Directors of the Vietnam Veterans
l.eadership Program of Massachusetts — a federally action
funded program.
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PUBLIC HEARINGS

One of the first projects undertaken by the Commijssion was to -
conduct a series of public hearings. The purpose here was to
ascertain the nature of the concerns of the Vietnam veterans.
Eight general hearings were held by this Commission at the
following locations: pu

FallRiver, MA.................... }.arch 10, 1982
Worcester, MA ................00vues April 7, 1982
Springfield, MA...................... April 15, 1982
Greenfield, MA ................ e May 4, 1082
South End/Roxbury, MA .............. May 11, 1982
Lowell, MA................ W May-20, 1982
Gardner Auditorium ‘

Boston, MA..................000vin May 27, 1982
Hyannis, MA....... e September 23, 1082

At «ach of these genoral hearings, the testimony of those in
attendance was directly recorded by a Certifled Public
Stenographer (or transc ribed trqm tape recording as was the case
with the Fall River Hearing).

As noted in the Interim Report, at each of the eight general
hearings, several themes or concerns were repeatedly breught to
the attention of the Commission.

Assisting the Vietnam Veterans to overcome these problems by
way of its investigutions and recommendations to the General
Court and the Governor and the administrative agencies under his
authority was the prihcipal purpose of this Commission.

SPECIAL INFORMATIONAL HEARINGS

The Commission also conducted a series of five Special In-
formatlonalgearlngs on particular issue areas. The purpose here
was to gather téstimony from experts in particular fields of en-

vauvor all in coninection with’ the problems most immediately at
hand. T'wo staple and two particular jssues were targeted because
of their importance. In addition a hearing was conducted to secure
input from the major veterans service organizations.
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SPECIAL INFORMATIONAL HEARINGS
" On Agent Orange. ........ “+...+. November 17, 1882
OnEmployment..........c........ . MarcH 25, 1983
With Veterans Organizations .........., June 9, 1983 ’ /
" Onthe Vietnam Veterans - // / ;
and the Criminal Justice System .. ... .. June 28, 1083 '
OnHousing..... Ceeeeen e ././ +«.+.June 80, 1983
Agent Orange Hearing 3
At this hearing: o

1) The complicated nature of the problem bf sufficient medical
~ evidence for a definitive statement on dioxin was addressed.
It was noted that a prlnclpa,l factor here is-the research
protocol or methodology. B : |

2) Mention was made of the failure of the Veterans Ad-
ministration to follow up on the fatty tissue biopsy pilot study
for which they commissioned chemist Michdel Gross, -
University of Nebraska to conduct on thirty servicemen,
despite the tact that there were definitive results.

3) The fetotoxic or feratogenic (causing malformation) effects
of dioxin on animals was noted.

4) It was noted that a Vietnam Veterans' Children Study
Questionnaire (a formal research protocol) has been
developed; this instrument is being utilized in an attempt to
assist concerned families. However, necessary monies are
(at that time) lacking for a formal and significant study

Employment Hearing

At the Special Hearing on Employment, four major themes

were addressed: (1) state civil service/atfirmative action; (2)

federal civil service; (3) Employment Needs Programs, and (4)

Foderal Jobs Training Partnership Program.

1) The discussion pertaining to the State Civl Service focused
on: (1) clarifiration of the misnomer of ‘‘absolute’’ veterans
preference; (b) a comparison of the state and federal
system; (c) the violation, abuse, and lack of enforcement of
the existing lawa; (d) recommendations to facilitate a
monitoring system throughout the various state agencies and
departments, (e) discussion concerning conflictmg seetions
of the present Civil Service Reform Act (of Massachusetts).
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2) Thesection on Federal Civil Service included: (a) discussion
of federal employment opportunity for vetrans; (b) pros,
cons, and general lack of understanding vis-a-vis the Viet-
nam Veterans Readjustment Act and consequent outreach
methods, (c¢) problems concerning employment within and
affirmative action for veterans in connection with the U.S.
Postal Service, ~ &

3) The employment needs program section addressed: (a) the
need for extensive employment/career outreach to the
minority veteran community; (b) the recent efforts of the
Small Business Administration to prioritize Vietnam
veterans, and (c¢) a discussion of t etworking employment
efforts of the Vietham Veterans J;:(;a?hlp Program.

4) Discusston concerning the Federal YJobs Training Part.
nership Act involved: (a) a summary of the congressional
interest; (b) comments on the need for Vietnam veterans
participation on the Statewide Planning Council and the
PIC's; (c¢) discussion of how the entire Federal Jobs Bill
package will affect the Vietham veterans, and (d) comments
on pending legislation. '

Veterans Organization Hearing

At the Special Hearing with the Veterans Organizations, this

Commission received testimony on the efforts the major

traditional veterans organizations have made assisting the

Vietnam veterans. ' '

Post Traumatic Stress/The Vietham Veteran and

The Criminal Justice System Hearing a

The Special Hearing on Post Traumatic Stress/the Vietnam

Veterans and the Criminal Justice System featured four main

topics, (1) the phenomenon of P.T.S.D. (2) the legal {ssues in-

volved, (3) sentencine~ - 1d treatment, and (4) a view from other
states. :

1) Opening remarks on the Phenomenon of Post Traumatic
Stress involved (a) a history of the work and projects at-
tempted and accomplished over the last eight years; (b) a
presentation on the relation of P.T.C.D. to criminal behavior,
(c) comments and concerns from a spokesperson for the

) Vietnam veterans currently serving sentence at MC! Nor-
folk.

2)  Discussion of the legal issues involved included (a) the pro
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/ - and cons of P.T.8.D. as-a defense and (b) the discussion of

_ the Special court diversion program for Vietnam veterans at
- , the Lynn, Massachusetts district court.

4) the sentencing and treatment portion of this special hearing
involved (a) additional discussion of initiating the District
. Court programs throughout Massachysetts; (b) discussionof |
: ‘ P.T.S.D. —~ problems in treatment in MCI's; (c) special
needs of those in high security facilities, (d) comments on all
these efforts from the viewpoint of the Department of
Corrections.
4) A view from other states was also provided in connection
' with the program being instituted by the Texas Department
of Corrections. »”
Housing Hearing : '

The Special Informational Hearing on Housing included a
discussion of viewpoints from the city, state, federal, and private
sectors, as well as input from the Vietnam veteran commuhity.

1) From local and state officials, testimony was gathered
concerning (a) public housing for veterans in the, City of
Boston; (b) a past and present outline of state® housing
development programs atffecting Vietnam veterans vis-a-vis
E.0.C.D., and (c) a discussion of opportunities for veterans
vis-a-visM.F.H. A

2) At the federal level two lines of inquiries were pursued (a)
discussion of programs from HUD and (b) discussion of the
V.A. Home Loan Guarantee Program.

R N U
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COMMISSION SURVEY

One of the major efforts which this Commission decided to
~ undertake was a survey questionnaire project. Massachusetts
* was one of several states to have provided its Vietham/Vietnam
Era servicemen and service women with a financial bonus upon
their return to civilian life. The names, addresses, and so forth
were a8 a matter of record kept on computer file; 235,400 records
existed.
The Commission endeavored to obtain this computer tape and
match it against the Reglstry of Motor Vehicles main frame

}37-463 0 ~ 84 - 8
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coniputer files so as to produce a current list of names and-ad-
dresses of Vietnam/Vietnam Era veterang in the Commonwealth.
To facilitate this the Comtnission engagec in a series of formal

—and lengthy procedures in both the publlc. {.e.,"Within various ~ .

agencies of the Commonwealth bureaucracy, and private sectors,
l.e., engaging in a bidding process to secure an appropriate
vendor. In addition, there was the question of the scope of the
survey. There was no majority consensus as to what the Comi-

mission could expect in the way of returns, or indeed knowledge.

as to the characteristics of the bonus population; in addition, therg
was & cost factor. With these reservations in mind, it was decided
to limit the questionnaire format to a ‘“four sider' with a
maximum of fifty questions (there were actually fifty-two).

The categories of questions concerned (1) Agent Qrange/health,
(2) employment problems, (3) education levels, (4) housing
factors, all were measured ggainst (5) standard socio-economic

status. 't‘
The questionnaire was mailed out in June 1983; the vendor -

began tabulation in July. The tabulations were based on 16,500
returns; though additional returns came in over the coming
‘months. The project was closed in September 1983 with just over
19,600 returns in. The returns may be considered statistically
sigrificant and viewed as an accurate picture of the population
provided that certain reservations/qualifications are acknowledged. .

For example, it should be noted that only individuals discharged

under honorable o medical conditions could have recelved a bonus -

and therefore be contacted. Secondly, many notes and/or letters
(at least 3 to 4 thousand according to the vendor) were enclosed
with returning questionnaires. These reveal other concerns,
problems, etc., which did not lend themselves to tabulations.
Alienation and distrust of the ‘‘system’ (particularly the
Vetérans Administration) and the notion of the stress were the
most frequently mentioned topics, Third, only 1% of the retugning
sample was Black; this low response is thought to revéal\t\
alienation and distrust of the ‘‘system’’ felt by that population.
Consequently, it is believed that rhis reravors the population best
able to cope with conditions in the military and a home.

The following represents only a brief summary of the twenty-six
page report of survey results provided by the vendor.
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Health Issues Agent Orgnge

. 21.4% of the respondents claimed to have been sprayed with
Agent Orange. 3200 or 87% of the respondents sprayed with
Agent Orange were in Vietnam between the period of 1966 to
1971,

26.89% of those who clalmed to have been sprayed with Agent
Oﬁnge and tried to have children indicated that one or more.
children born after their return from Vietnam suffered from
some birth defect, 82.59; were children of veterans who had

. been inan area sprayed by Agent Orange.

. Agent-Oringe — Employment
89.6% of those respondents in areas sprayed with Agent Orange
"have had ditficulty in obtaining employment. 57.2% have had 1-

8 tull time Jobs since discharge, 24.2% have held 4-6 full time -

jobs, 8.1% have had 7-0 jobs and 8.89 have held 10 or more full
time jobs. Since discharge, 82.29, of the veterans in areas
sprayed with Agent -Orange were unemployed for periods
longer than 6 months between 1 and 8 times, 9.49, between 4 and

" 6 times and 4.79% for 7 or more times.

Agent Orange — Conclusion
Veterans who claim exposure to Agent Orange also report far
greater risks in having children born with birth defects .and
greater difficulty in finding employment or hvusing. They earn
less money, hold less skilled jobs and receive less education. In
comparison to non-sprayed victime? there is only one area
where victims of Agent Orange fare better and, that is
Government or Civil Service Jobs which they hold in higher

propo'rtlon than other groups. Although the information

‘recelved frobm veterans was uncontrolled, the association that

veterans make Between exposure to Agent Orange and health
problems is impressive and warrants greater investigation.

, Health Issues
Of those respondents who served in Vietnam from 1066 to 1971,
70.19% have had or tried to have children. 17.89; of those serving
in Vietnam from 1866 to 1871 who had children after réturning
had children with birth defects. Of the total respondents in.
cluding Vietnam veterans and those sprayed with Agent
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Orange, 72.79% have had or tried to have childfen since Vietnam
and 16.2% of these respondents have had children with birth.
dgfects. Although there is no difference in the rate of various

‘defects, the incidence of birth deteqts increases with exposure -

. = toAgent Orange.

Y

Employment lssues

26.8% of all respondents indicated difficulty in obtaining afull' ,

time job. This difficulty is dispersed throughout the _veteran
population as one expects it te be in the genez:a.l population
Age, race, education, marital status, and other demographic
characteristics show no surprising deviation, There szery’
little deviation between the characteristics. comimon to the
entire sample and those peculiar/yletrfam veterans.

/

Employment - How Many Fuil Time Jobs

Y

Stability in employment does not vary significantly between '

any single group of veteran. Expected differences ‘do show up-
. when groups are compared by marital status, education, or

occupa 1. As with job procurement and stability of em- )

ploymen., periods of unemployment run similar patterns.
Increasing difficulty in obtaining employmftent is exhibited
among young, single, and transient. Education continues to
correlate positively with difficulty in securing and holding a job.
These gréhps tend to be unemployed more often and lenger
than the rest of the survey population. ‘

° Current Employment

11.8% of the respondents indicated that theytpresently do not
hold a full time hob. The Bureau of Labor Statistics (C.P.8.)
Current Population Survey for the 2nd Quarter of 1983 indicates
that the national average was 10.49.: for Massachusetts, it was
8.8%. Education and race play significant roles in determining
employment, but there is no indication that Vietnam veterans
are more adversely affected than Vietnam Era veterans.

Civil Service ‘
44.0% of the respondents have taken a Civil Service exam.
36.2% of the respondents havg had their names placed on a civil
service list and 23.1% have been hired to a eivil service job.

58.1% of those who were hired gerved in Vietnam between 1965

-
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and\ 1971 31.9% of those hired to civil servlce Jobs currently

worlk\ for the federal government, 29. 4% for state government,

and m 29% for local government; others are assumed to have

left. (See employment issue area. ) . . .
‘ \ * Federal Job P grams st

12.0% of, the respondents have enrolled in a Federal Job

Program. \8 6% have enroll the CETA Program, 1.6% in the

" Federal Rgadjustment Program, 1.8% in a Federal Career

\

Program,
gran \ | N

SN SBA Asgistance

5. 2% of all respondents have applied to the Small Business

Administration for assistance. 35.8% to all applicants received

‘

11.0% of all Black respondénts have applied for assistance,

33.3% of all Black applicants received the aid sought. 5.0% of all

- White, respondents have applied for assistance, 35. 8% of these
. respomjents recelved the ald squght,

(;
! Awstance Awareness
Aside from YA mortgages or educational benefits, the

- majority of respopdents, did not indicate a substantial

knowledge of programs available to them. 12.49, were aware of
Chapter 707 and only .6% received it. 11.49% were aware of
Chapter 705 and.89, received benefits from it. 12.5¢0, were
aware of Section 8 Housing and .6% received assistance. 14.56¢%

‘are aware of the Federal 234FHA Program, .89% were

recipients. 11.19 knew of 236FHA and .4% were recipients.
20.8% were aware of F'armers Home Chapter Looan and .8%
were recipients. Finally, 40.69, were aware of the GI me
Loan Guarantees and 16.79% were recipients.
{ Housing :

71.1% of all respopdents own their home, 21.0% rent, while 6.8%
live with their family. 96.5% of those who own their home have
sought some type of mortgage. 96. 3% of those who sought a
mortgage obtained one. :

7.9% of all recipients felt discriminated against when applying
for a mortgage simply because they were veterans.

»
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THE RANGE OF ISSUES:

The issues of concern to Vietnam veterans in the Com- '
monwealth of Massachusetts may be said to range from those ‘qu
particular to the fact of military service and the unique nature of
the war, to those more stapel interests negatively affeéted as a

result of the hostile Homecoming experience, and its most &
. significant consequence — the uwarranted and unique negative
£ status of Vietnam vetérans.

The particular issues include such concerlfls as the problem of
Post-Vietnam Delayed Stress, the difficulties faced by those with
. less than honorable discharges, the special problems of Vietnam
veterans involved with the Criminal Justice system, and of .
course, the question of exposure to toxins such as Agent Orange, *
. dapsone, and the like, as well as concern for our POWs and MIAs
. still in Southeast Asia.

The staple concerny, all of which are affected by combinations .
of the particular piroblems mentioned above, include such items
as general health care, education, employment, housing, and

- access to the entire scope of governmental services.

Both an examination of the growing volume of literature per-
taining to the problems taced by Vietnam veterans, as well as the
testimony provided by the Vietnam veterans from the Com-
monwealth, indicate a strong set of linkages between and among
the particular and staple issues of concern. In short there is no
lynch pin problem which, if solved, will eliminate or resolve the
others. Each of these difficulties has to be squarely faced and at -
least partially surmounted in order for a general improvet
the social condition of the Vietnam veterarn to take place.

Negative Public Image

6bvlously. it 1s fairly impossible to pinpoint a root cause for all
the difficulties encountered by the Vietnam veterans since their
return, now quite long ago. Ostensibly, it would seem that the
shattering effects of war should be similar for any veteran of any
war. Yet the veterans of Vietham have encountered far more in
the way of readjustment problems than those veterans from "
previous conflicts,
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This Commission is of the opinion that two important dif-
ferences mark this generation of veterans from others, the fact of
guerrilla war and the fact of the negative Hlomecoming. There are
obviously threads of connection from the former to the latter. Our
purpose here is to make several facts pertainiug to the latter. With

.this reservation understood, this Commission takes the position

\\and cares to remind all (by way of the following brief synopsis),

that one of the principal and general base factors negatively

impacting the Vietnam veteran was the hostlle Homecoming .

phenomenon.

As the public attitude toward the war reversed itself after the

TET 1968 offensive, so also did the reception accorded to the
returning veterans. T'o be very frank, tens of thousands of Viet-
nam veterans returning to America from mid 1968 on were ver-
bally and even physically harassed; Vietnam veterans as a
group became stigmatized. Further, such stigma came from both
segments of a (then) very politically polarized society. At one end
of the spectrum, “hawks' chided and rebuked the Vietnam

veteran for ‘‘losing the war'’, and for being poor soldiers and

harbingers of the permissive soclety. As for the ‘‘Doves,”
Vietnam veterans were damned as ‘‘killers of women and
children', the representatives” of the old ¢thnocentric,

misdirected, even ‘‘criminal” patriotic ideology. Thus, it is no -

exaggeration at all to say that Vietnam veterans became the ail-
duty scape-goats for virtually every sector of American society,
each seeking a way to absolve themselves from respor 'ibility for
the war, its outcome, and aftermath. That this was the case is
irrefutable; any honest reflection and certainly even the most
basic bibliographic research would substantiate that this was the
case —'part of the inheritance of the Vietnam Decade.

Furthermore, all this was exacerbated by the media in general.
In the film industry, in the newspapers, and magazine
publications, and especially in television programing, Vietnam
veterans at large were (and to a lesser degree still are) portrayed
as dangerous pathological figures — menaces to society.

For example, even a cursory glance through any of the old
‘“T.V. Guides'’ of the early and mid 1970's would show at least one
or two shows per month featuring a ‘‘drug crazed Vietnam
veteran killer'’ as the principal villlan. As several writers pointed
out, Vietnam veterans suffered from the ''Kojack syndrome'’,
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i.e., if a crime has heen committed, why then check out all’
recently discharged Vietnam veterans. In fact Tom Wicker of the
New York Times noted in an editoriai in /975 that this new.
generation of veterans suffered from the ‘‘Vietnam disease''.

"~ As noted in Senate Committee reports and elsewhere, many
Vietnam veterans ‘‘hid'’ their identity to control the information
of their negative status and thus avoid stigma. Residuals of this
entire phenomenon (the stigma and the veterans' reaction to it)
continue into the present. Many of the veterans who testified
before this Co&mmlsglon in its Public Hearing sessions noted that
they found it necessary to remove veteran status from their
- resume in order to secure emgloyment. Further, this Commission
in its advocacy role had to intercede in behalf of one veteran
where the employment problem (a state civil service position)
was directly a result of this stereotypital media image.

It may do to summarize these past tan yer s by noting that this
negative public image created a veritable mountain of negative
privilege, heaping one stigma label upon another, sothat by the
late 1970's, there existed all the makings for a quasi-caste group.
That so many, perhaps up to 75 percent, survived by general
standard, i.e., they (the Vietnam veterans) gained some ac-
ceptable level of socio-aconomic status (some have done very
well) is a tribute to their survival skills. However, that many
collapsed under the pressure at home is a fact as well; as suicide
is a fact; as Post Traumatic Stress is a fact; just as the bitter
Hornecoming and the antecedent guerrilla war were facts.

Obviously, this Commission is as pleased as is the entire
Vietnam veteran community that this negative social condition is
now reversing direction. Interestingly enough, the turning point
occurred with the Homecoming of the Iranian hostages in 1981,
Several of the embassy staff made comments with regard to the
conditions endured by Vietnam veterans. The Vietnam veteran
cqémmunlty is grateful, in their opinion these statements em-
barrassed an entire nation; we believe the atmosphere is
changing — for the better.

Of course, Vietnam veterans organizations have been working
to that end for years. This Commission has been proud to take its
small part in this effort as wells Further, we care to inform all that
among those workihg to change this negative image, none deserve
more credit than the Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program.
This is certainly the case in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

f
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Age+t Orange

Agent Orange 18 the inost common term given to several types
of herbicides utilized during the war. All of these types av
various batches of the same type (even if produced by the sa..a
corporation) contained various levels of the inevitable by-product
of production -~ the contaminant dioxin. Dioxin, it is fairly well
agreed, is one of the most vicious carcinogenic compounds known.
As noted In our Interim Report:

1) The United States military used herbicide agents in -
Southesst Asia in a campa'gn to deny the enemy cover.

2) In consefuence crops and waterways were destroyed or
contaminated with dioxin, a carcinogenic.

3) During the 1970's, a number of veterans began to lnqulre
about possible connection between numerous ailments and
exposure to Agent Orange (one of several code names for the
herbicide compounds used).

4) By early 1980 this concern became one of the foremost issues
on the Vietnam veteran agenda.

5) As a result of this Commission’s Special Informational
Hearing on this matter (November 17, 1982), two avenues of
approach were sugyested (1) to do a pilot blopsy study on a
sample of Vietnam veteirans and (2) to catalogue the in-
cldents of birth defects among ch.dren of Vietham veterans
in the Commonwealth. This Commission made such
recommendations in its Interim Report.

8) The Immediate bottom line for the Vietnam veterans is a two
fold proposition. (1) ¥ amount of exposure necessary to
cause debilitating effects in humans in the short, medium,
and long range has yet to be determined (only studies
ortentated to this end are of importance here) (2) the
problem of servire connection has become a complicated
matter, for years have passed since Vietnam.
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Profile Survey Results

A series of questions concerning Agent Orange were included in
our profile survey questionnaire. Included in the summary of that,
survey is the following:

Health Issues Agent Orange

21.4% of the respondents claimed to have been sprayed with

Agent Orange. 3200 or 87% of the respondents sprayed with

Agent Orange were in Vietnam between the period of 1066 to
- 1971,

26.8% of those who claimed exposure to Agent Orange and

tried to have children indicated that one or more children .

horn after their return from Vietnam suffered from some
birth defect. Of the total respondents whose children had

birth defects, 52.5% were children of veterans who had been -

in an area sprayed by Agent Orange.

Veterans who claim exposure to Agent Orange also report far
greater problems in having children born with birth defects,
and greafer difficulty in finding employment or housing.
They earn less money, Hold less skilled jobs, and receive less
education. In comparison to non-sprayed victims, there is

only one area where vintims of Agent Orange fare better and

that is Government or Civil Service Jobs which they hold in
higher proportion than other groups. Although the in.
formation received from veterans was uncontrolled, the
association that the veterans make between exposure to
Agent Orange and health problems is impressive and
warrants greater investigation.
. It 1s important to note that this suggests a rate which is almost
four times higher. That is 28.8% of those who claimed to have been
sprayed absorbed 52.5% of all the birth defects. This is in contrast
with 7% for the respondents who claimed ot to be sprayed.
Commonwealth of Massachusetts Agent Orange Study
As a result of the work of this Commission and, of course, that of
the Vietnam veterans groups in Massachusetts, $850,000 was
secured for an Agent Orange study. The responsibility for im.
plementation of this has been delegated to the Office of the
Commissioner of Veterans Service: 10.C.V.8.). Given the superb
natu: 2 of the medical communiiy. exliting in Massachusetts, it is
presently anticipated that the 0.C..V 5. will be seeking proposals
for Agent Orange study grants in eatly 1954,

¢
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Other Developments

As the issue of Agent Orange has gained visibility, the number
of state Commissions established to look into this matter has
increased. Currently, there are nineteen commissions in
existence. Each of these commissions has pursued its own course.
Several have produced booklets for consumption by the veterans
community in general and reports of their work are generally
available for those interasted. Further, the V.A. has established a
Veterans Administration Advisory Committee on Health-Related
Effects on Herbicides. Finally, over fourteen nll‘fjor national
studies have been designed and one to be initiated in the im-
mediate future. Yet it is the opinion of this Commission that alone
these studies will have only a muted effect 8% best. It should be
noted that the medical literature is already so voluminous as to ba
unmanagable, and as yet, there is still no consensus in the

In terms of legislation, there are[three important pleces

medical/scientific community. l

currently being considered within the Veterans Affairs Com-
mittee of the 88th Congress, HR209, S374-3786, HR1961. The first
would require another independent study to be conducted by the
Health and Human Services bureaucracy; the Senate companion
bills call for presumption of service connection for illnesses;
HF1861 (the Daschle Bill) provides for presumption and treat-
ment for soft tissue sarcoma, chloracne, and liver cancer. The
Daschle Bill is now scheduled for mark up out of the sub-
cominittee and is to be considered by the full cgmmittee on
Veterans Affairs in the immediate future. !

At the judicial level, there are several law suits pending.
Perhaps the most important is bring handled by the firm Yan.
nacone & Yannacone of New York. Dow Chemical has taken the
lead for the defense among the several corporations and is
literally tracking down every niece of legislation and every study
across the Union. There can be no doubt that this is perhaps the
most important issue in terms of impact and scope. The whole
concept of liability is at play. Billions of dollars are at stake. In a
sense free enterprise is at stake. Finally, the issue here has
tremendous spill over effect into the entire chemical waste/en.
vironmental concerns field. Quite frankly, it is the opinion of this
Commission that the entire phenomenon of Agent Orange con-
stitutes one of the most important political questions of th.e 1980's.

~
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Testimony before the Subcommittee on Hospitals and Health
Care of the Veterans Affairs Committee

This Commission through the Executive Director had the
privilege of presenting testimony to the Subcommittee on

Hospitals and Health Care (Representative Bob HBdgar, Chair-

man) on August 9, 1088, At that hearing and for this Final Report,

this Commission presses the following viewpoints and recom-
mendations:

¢ ultimately Agent Orange must be viewed Q.nd addressed as a
comprehensive political question; C

e that the Agent Qrange screening program is not only
inadequate but not standardized;

e that the V.A. design an accurate screening program for
Vietnam veterans which is truly relevant to determining
tfacts about Agent Orange;

e that Congressional legisiation of HR1961 or S874/786 be
passed as a door opener;

o _that Congressional legislation HR208 be passed authorizing
an independent study by the Department of Health and
Human Services. . . .

o  that the Veterans Administration gear its services for cancer
care and presume service connection for the purposes of
treatment;

¢ that a more comprehensive health care bill be developed in
connection with the issue of Agent Orange; . _

o  thatthe state legislat.. » again appropriate sufficient monies
for the Agent Orange study to be implemented by the Office
of the Commissioner of Veterans Services.

The Commission cares to thank the following for their

assistance on this issue: . e
Dr. Louls Bartoshesky, Dr. David A. Finkel, Phillip Girard of
the Agent Orange Victims International, Dr. Francesca
LaVecchio, Dr. John McCahan, Dr. Matthew Messelson, Dr.
Richard, Mr. Ryan, and Warren G. McCrillis: .
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are no Simple Solutions, N.Y.S. Temporary Commission on
Dioxin Exposure, January:.
1983
‘“*Agent Orange” Product Liability Litigation, United States
District Court Eastern District of New York, MDL No. 881,
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~ POWMIA 4
, \ . ‘
L, As noted in the Interim Report, over ten years have lapsed since

: the Paris peace Accords were signed. Despite the return of a .
number of POWSs in 1973, it has been the position of tlie Natiohal,
. League of Families'of POWs and MIAs that the Communist torces
In Southeast Asia have been less than cooperativein connection'
with the repatriation of United States servicem¢n. The League
has contended for years ‘that several hundred of the. 2500
i POW/MIAs are perhaps alive and being held as hostages, This
: - stance was given additional corroboration by Vietnamese
refugees; many of the ‘boat -people’’ claimed to have sighted -
Americans in Southeast Asia; many of these “live sightings" are
\ belleved to be reliable. Naturally, all this has stirred up a great
;’ deal of hope and anxiety/ among the families. R
A As In the, Interim, this Cotinilsa{on cares to note that this very
‘ sensitive 1ssue has been virtually ignored over the past two ad-
ministrations. Further, the problem has been compounded by a
lack of accurate information due to (1) the existing situation of -
- hostile relations between the United States and Vietnam, the
position of the major powers to thoge regional client states and the
fractions within client states. The Commission recognized that
these factors obviously prohibited direct involvement on its part.
However, we did engage in an awareness campaign in behalf of
the League during 1983. .
On January 27, 1983, this Commisstion initiated its awareness
. campalgn with a ceremony in the Hall of Flags at the Statehouse, -
This included (1) remarks by the Senate President, and Speaker
of the House of the General Court, (2) statements of the position of
this Commission, and statement ‘of support by the Vietnam
Veterans of Massachusetts, Inc., (8) a roll call of the sixty
Massachusetts’ servicemen stiil missing, and (4) distinguished
guest speakers Don Levesque, of the Blinded Veterans
' Assoclation, Irving Rittenberg of the X.POW Assoctiation, Mrs.
Maureen Dunn spouse of Commander Joseph P. Dunn,
U.8.N./MIA-February 14, 1068, and M.S.G. Jon R. Cavalani of 10th
- 8.F.G., reciplent of the Congressional Medal of Honor and former '
POW/1971-1973.
Over several weeks following the ceremony at the Hall of Flags,
this Commission sent a letter to all the Congressional Delegation,
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every member of the General court, and the Key administrative
officials. We requested that each write a letter of inquiry and
support to Presiuent Reagan with regard to the POW/MIAs; also
we requested a letter of inquiry and protest be sent to the Viet- |
namese Ambassador to the United Nations, Mr. Hoang-Bich Son.
Further, we sent similar letters to every city and town in the *
Commonwealth asking the same of each, i.e., (a) letter of inquiry
and support (b) a letter of inquiry and prutest and (¢) a request
that a resolution be pass‘ed ‘supporting the Commission's
awareness campaign sfforts. We are pleased to note that thirty-
six legislators and one hundred thirty-three cities and towns
responded to our request. We strongly believe that this campaign
and others have had a direct effect on the State Department and
particularly on the Vietnamese. “
This Commission notes that on November 1, 1983, the remains of
Captain Arthur Hans Hardy, United States Air Force-MIA
February 14, 1972, were returned to Massachusetts. This Com-

‘mission, and through this Commission every Viefnam/Vietnam

Era veterans, all veterans, and the citizens of the Commonwaalth
extend the deepest sympathies to the parents Gordan and In

" Hardy of Ipswich, Madsachusetts.

This Commission ﬁnds it significant that after years of denial,
that the remains ofYone American serviceman was returned in
late October — early November 1983, and that it was Arthur H.
Hardy. We are only left to conclude that the Vietnamese, the
Laotians, and Cambodian communist governments have and have
had knowledge of the whereabouts and/or possession of the
remains of many United States servicemen. We are also of the
opinion that there are indeed perhaps several hundred men held
alive in Southeast Asia. If nothing else, loyalty to the National
League of Families of POWs and MIAs would demand that the,
Commmslo&gke'thls position. Yet, this has been the stance of the

‘membership of this mission. The return of Captain Hardy has

only strengthened our belief and resolve. The entire veteran

community is united on this issue. This Comr-.ission cares to make

the following recommendations:

. that the awareness campaign initiated by this Commission in
1983 continue in 1984,

¢ that the Qovernor of the Commonwealth proclaim July 20,
1084 as POW/MIA Recognition Day; '
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that during 1984, under the auspices of all the veterans’
organizations In the Commonwealth, eath city and town do

whatever feasible-to encourage a letter writing campaign by

its residents; .

that the appropriate cities and towns i1 this Commonwealth
follow the example of the City of Lynn ( acting for the town of

Ipswich) and adopt their respective POW/MIA servicemen

from Massachusetts; _

- that the United States Postal Seswice ‘strike a POW/MIA
stamp so0 as to remind the American public at large that our
(men, after a decade, are as yet unaccounted for. -

The Commission would like to thank the following for their
letters of support for our Prisoners of War/Missing in Action
campaign: i

Governor Michael S. Dukakis; Senator Peter C. Weber;
Senator John W Olver;-Senator Paul-V: Doane: Senator
Chester G. Atkins; Senator Frederick E. Berry; Senator
Richard A. Kraus; Senator Willam Q. MacLean, Jr.;
Senator George Bachrach: Repréyentative Argeo P.
Cellucci; Representative Willia Constp.ntmo. Jr.;
—represgntative Howard C. Cahoon; Representative John A.
BusingerT” Representative Kenneth M. Lemanski;
Representative Chester A. Suhoski: Representative Timothy .
A. Bassett; Representative William B. Vernon: Represen.
tative Joseph M. Connolly: Representative Henry R.
Grenier; Representative Willlam R. Keating; Represen.
‘tative Marie-Louise Kehoe: Representative Richard J.
Rouse; Representative- Mary Jeanette Murray;
Representative Frark N. Costa: Representative Bleanor
Myerson; Representative Walter A. Defilippl; Represen-
tative Angelo' Plcuccl; Representative Marie E. Howe;
Representative Elzabeth N. Metayer; Representative
Michael W. Morrissey; Representative Marie J. Pargnte:
Representative Peter A. Vellucei: Representative Philip
Travis; Representative Barney Frank; Representative
Nicholas Mavroules, Mr. James R. McIntyre.
For their participation within the POW/MIA Ceremony, January
27, 1988, we would like to thank:
Reverend PFrederick D. zytcCormlck. Kevin Roach, Irvin
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Rittenberg, Maureen Dunn, Rabbi Frank Waldrof, Reverend
Paul Lanna, C.8.P.,, M.S.G. Jon R. Cavaiani, James Fitz.
patrick, the Dorchester Combat Vets, the Children of the v
members of the Dorchester Combat Vets, Walter Cotter, !
Lawrence_‘ Charenitz, Allan Breen, U.S. Marine Corps c
Recruiting Station-§/Sgt. John C. Freestone, S/8gt. Roland .
- E. Hayes, Sgt. Donald C. Antone, Sgt. Charles O. Jordan.
For the letters of Support and letters of resolution, the Com-
mission would like to thank the following cities and towns:
Citles of; Springfield, Fall River, Gardner, Haverhill,
Peabody, North Adams, Northampton, Revere, and Beverly.

Towns of: Ablngton Acton, Andover, Arllngton Athol, Avon, ,
\Ayer. Barnstable, Barre, Becket, Berlin, Blackstone,
"Bourne, Boxborough, Boxford, Braintree, Brewster,
Buckland, Canton, Carver, Charlton, Dighton, Dover,
"Easthampton. East Bridgewater, Easton, Foxborough,
Franklm. Freetown, 'Gay Head, Gill, Grafton, Granby,
Halifax, Hampden, Hanover, Hanson, Harwich, Hingham,
Hinsdale, Hopedale, Hull, Huntington, Ipswich, Kingston,
Lakeville, Lancaster, Leicester, Lexington, Longmeadow, .
Ludlow, Lunenburg, Lunesborough, Lynnfield, Mansfield,
Mashpee, Mattapoisett, Maynard, Medtield, Middleborough,
Middleton, Milford, Millbury, Millis, Monterey, Needham,
New Braintree, North Andover, North Attleborough, North-
bridge, North Brookfield, Northfield, North Reading, Norton,
Norwood, Oxford, Palmer, Pelham, Plainville,
Plympton, Randolph, Rochester, Rockport, Rowe, San-
disfield, Sandwich, Saugus, Seekonk, Sharon, Sherborn,
Shefﬁeld. Shrewsbury, Shirley, Somerset, Soutfampton,
SOuthbrldge. Southborough, Spencer, Stoughton, ' Stow,
Sudbury, Sunderland, Swampscott, Sutton, Templeton,
Tewksbury, Tisbury,' Tyngsborough, Uxbridge, Walpde,
Ware, Warren, Wayland, Wenham, West Boylsto t
Bridgewater, Westford, Westminster, Westport, Westwood,
Weyrmouth, Wilbraham, Worthington, and Yarmouth.

Bibliography
The Commission offers the following brief bibliography for all
those interested in this issue area.
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Bishop, yohn . . i
' ‘““Reagan Administration Helps Reds, Ignores Anti-Commu- \?“
. *  nistsinLaos", Spotlight, September 13, 1882, p.5. ,
| Compllgtion of Firsthand Live Sighting Reports Initially
- Recelved at the League Office, Subsequently Turned Over to
. DIA (Defense Intelligence Agency) for Follow Up, National i
- League of Families of American Prisoners and Missing in .
Southeast Asia, 1608 K Street, N.W., Washington, DC., 20008, 4
June 30, 1982, _ E
D'Antonio, Michael Barr o 3
“‘Decade After Vietnam: The Silent Anguish of 2,400 Fami. ;
lles,”’ Family Weekly, pp. 22 & 27, J anuary 9, 1983, [
"Ex-Green B}wt Reports POW ID from Laos", The Boston -
Herald, Febpuary 22, 1983,
- Holtz, Marge; Editor
"‘unaccounted for Americans: The Search Goes an POW/MIA
Issues Recelve New Emphasis’, Navy Internal Relations
Activity, Hoffman No. 2, Alexandria, VA, Névy Ediror Service,
pPp. 3-8, January 21, 1983. B
~ ''Searcher for POWSs Surrenders to 'Thais*’, The Boston Globe,
/ February 28, 1983.
10 US Servicemen heid in Laos, Says Former Green Beret
Ofticer', The Boston Giiobe, March 1, 1983. .
"“Thais May Arrest Ex-Green Beret Hunting POWs", The
Boston Globe, United Press International, February 22, 1983.

Post Traumatic Stress .

As this Commission pointed out in its Interim Report:

1) The issue of Post Traumatic Stress first gained attention in
the general social/psychological literature in 1978. The most
significant research emanated from the consortium on
Veterans Studies and especially the Disabled American -
Veterans Forgotten Warrior Project.

2) Continued research coupled with the activisim of Vietnam
veterans from across the nation had several consequences.
Those Included the establishment of the DAV Outreach
program in the late 1970's and proposals for the establish-
ment of coordinated storefront eutreach centers by the
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National League of Cities/U.S. Conference of Mayors Vets
Program. -
38) 'fn early 1980, the American Psychiatric Association of-
ficially recognized the phenomenon of stress and in¢cluded the
relevant symptomatic guidelines for the medical community
in its official publication, the Diagnostic and Statistical
* Manual of Mental Disorders (DSMMS).
4) Finally, the Veterans Administration responded to fll this by
establishing the VA Outreach Program a counseling

program at 100 ‘‘storefront’’ locations across the nation; in .

October 1980 they officially recognized PTSD as a Jegitimate
service connected condition for compensation purposes.
Since the ‘Interim Report, a number of developments have
occurred in this Commonwealth in connection with the {ssue of Post
Traumatic¢ Stress. These include: (1) the establishment of state
funded (pilot project) Outreach Centers, (2) the developments

within the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Criminal Justice
Systems, (i) the establishment of the pilot PTSD ward at the
Northampton Veterans Administration Medical Centers, and (4)
the testimony of this Commission provided to the Subcommittee
on Hospital: and Health Care, Representativer Bob Edgar
(Pennsylvania). Chairman, of the House Committee on Veterans
Affairs.

Pllot Project Outreach Centers

As the public hearings session proceeded during 1982, this
Commission became clearly cognizant of the need for aii ex-
pansion of this program. In our letters of advacacy and in our
Interim Report recommendations, we strongly recommend ex-

pansion of that prograin. One avenue which later developed in-
volved amending the budget for thepresent Fiscal year to provide

$80,000 for community based project. Through the Commission
Chairman, Senator Francis D. Doris, this was done forthe present
fiscal year. The prospect sites selected were in Fitchburg and
Roxbury. Oversight authority was appropriately deferred to the
Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services. This Com-
mission is pleased to note that the Governor of the Commonwealth
personally signed the contract awards on November 10, 1983.

It is hoped that the Fitchburg and cexbury centers will receive
continued funding with the next fiscal year and that at least one
new center receive start-up monies.
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Developments Within the Criminal Justice System

This Commission, as already noted in its Interim Report, (and
by way of its Special Information Hearing) is greatly concerned
with regard to the correlation between P.T.S.D. and criminal
behavior. Yet, we are pleased to note that in this Commonwealth
some significant progress has been achieved as a result of the
collective efforts of several individuals, committees, and agen-
cies. In particular, we are referring to the development of the
sentencing diversion program in Lynn District Court, and the
recent implementation of the Mutual Agreement Program for one
third consideration developed under the auspices of the Depart-
ment of Correctionq. In addition we care to announce our support
of HR762 which would provide. stress treatment for Vietnam
veterans incarcerated at various Massachusetts Correctional
Institutions. (See Criminal Justice Issue.)

The establishment : ot 1 ]
Disorder wards has beeptdneé of the most exciting developments to
take place at Vetersins Administration Medical Centers in the last
few years. Currently, ten (10) of 171 V.A.M.C.s have initiated a
stress ward program. Virtually all of these pilet P.T.S.D.
programs were established by interested pyofessionals at the
regpective medical centers. The Commission is pleased that one of
these sites is iIn New England at the Northampton, Massachusetts
V.AM.C. and was honored to advocate for this program.
Currently, the Northampton V.A.M.C. stress ward has a nine
month waliting list. We understand that this is the case at other
stress wards as well. Obvioualy, there is indication of & need for
expansion of this program across the V.A.M.C. system. We made
such a recomnmendation at Congressional Hearings on August 9,
1983.

Commission Testimony before the Subcommiittee on Hospitals
and Health Care : N

On August 9, 1983, this Commission provided testimony to the
Subcommittee on Hospitals and Health Care of the Committee on
Veterans Atfairs (House). At.that hearing a variety of questions
and comments were provided. The following represents this
Commission’s attitude toward P.T.S.D., which we expressed to
the Subcommittee. That is, we recognized that combat stress is a
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phenomenon common to all of America's veterans of WWII,

Korea, and Vietnam. However, this Commission cares to pointout

that we consider the ‘phenomenon of P.T.S.D. to also include two

other factors which differ markedly with the experience of other
generations of ve‘erans. First, we must note the fact of guerrilla
war, The Vietnam conflict is the first modern war in which our
soliders were confronted with the phenomenon of guerrilla war,

the problem of civilian status, and all the other problems well

known with regard to qur nation's efforts to support the

GVN/ARVN. Second, and just as important is the negative

Hei2coming experience. This Commission cares to note that the

negative ‘eception accorded to VietnAm veterans conrtitutes one

of the most bitter and shameful legacies of tg entire war. These

two additional facts, i.e., guerrilla war and the negative

Homecoming expgrjence are considered by this Commission to be

(as much as combat stress) intimately involved in the overall

_2.T.8.D. phenomenon, _
With regard to F.T.8.D., this Commission made the following
recommendations at these subcommittee hearings:

1) the Veterans Administration should do all that it can to
encourage the initiation of P.T.S.D. wards at all V.A.M.C.
locations, especially where the population warrants. b

2) 'The Veterans Admi.'stration should recognize the strength

of the Operation Outreach Program as an outreach
mechanism and expand that program three-fold.

Drug and Alcohol Abuse

As originally conceived in our Interim Report, the problem of
drug and alcohol ahyse, though closely connected to stress,
constituted a separate issue area. Upon gathering more in-
formation. particularly from our special hearing on the relation
between stress and criminal justice involvement, it has become
the position of this Commission that the fact of substance abuse is
a symptomatic condition of stress in general and P.T.S.D. in
particular. As such. it is more appropriate to consider it as a
subtoplc of P.T.S.D. in this Final Report. As in the Interim
Report, we care to note that:

Many Vietnam veterans have unfortunately resorted to drug
and/or alcchol as an escape from the bitter alienation
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diractly related to the negative Homecomir 5, experiencewith

. all of its societal rejection and negative stigma. There is

considerable documentation for this: it was brought to our
attention directly or indirectly at all hearings. The most
tragic problem, albeit rarely discussed (and hardly men-
tioned during the hearings) is thai of suicide. There are no
statistics, but since December 14, 1980, at least a dozen
Vietnam veterans from the Commonwealth have taken their

own life. While the debilitating effect ot stress was no doubt .

the primary factor, the symptom of substaiice abuse must be
seen as a contributing cause,

’!‘he Commission:

has secured prioritization for Vietnam veterans m the Mental
Health portion of Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health
Service Block C'rant; we strongly urge that such priority be
contiriued.

recommends that menta) health speciansts from state, local,
and private agenclas and institutions (local hospitals,

agepsies. community hased organizations, CAP programs,
etc”) contact the Vietnam Veterans Outreach Program and
together develop and conduct a sympostium series which will
help intake speclalists, staff case workers, and cliniclans to
recognize and understand P.1.8.D. and deliver the ap-
propriste services or referrals.

The Commlssion cares to thank the following for their

aeslstance on this issue of P.T.8.1.¢

Ashaq Asim, Dexter Bishop, Steven Blesofsky, Dr. William
Bouteile, Pamela Brighton, Davld Butler, Patrick Guarinert,
Dennie Humphrey, Randal LePoare, Lesiic Pool, Karen
Saunders, Dr. Richard Sctte, Dr. Sheldon Zigelbaum, the
staff members of the four Operation Outreach Programs in
Massachusetts.
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Governmental Services

One of the most pressing sets of problems that Vietnam
veterans confront are constituted in the poor allocation of values,
the meager distribution of services afforded them by virtually all
the various agencies and gectors of government, whether local,

. state, or federal. There can be no doubt that the history of the past

“decade 18 in part a bitter legacy of broken promises and official

" "neglect for the Vietnam veterans of this nation — and that neglect
" in itself has generated a series of negative consequences for the
population in question.

- Yet, with the Homecoming of the Iranlan Hostages in 1981, the
social and political climate in America has started to change. It 1s
important that this apirit of the time be seized by all those con-
cerned, and that their actions be directed to a redistribtuion of '
values as concerns the Vietnam veteran as a cllent population of
various government services.

One method to inatiate this is for all local, state, and federal agencies
1o not only prioritize but provide outreach services to Vietnam veterans Sfor
all programs. With all of these efforts, it appears obvious that the
- Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services, with its linkages
to over 250 cities and towns in the Commonwealth, be taken as the
focal point for all these coordination efforts.

We make this point for good reason. The result of our profile
study indicated that excepting knowledge of the GI Bill and Home
Loan Guarantee program the vast majority of Vietnam veterans
in this Commonwealith wers unaware of existing governmental
services avallable to them. Consider these survey results.

12.49% were aware of Chapter 707 and only .89% received it.
11.4% were aware of Chapter 705 and .89 recelved benefits
from it. 12.69 were aware of Section 8 Housing and .5%.
recelved assistance. 14.5% are aware of the Federal 284FHA
Program, 89 were reciplents. 11.1% knew of 286FHA and
4% were reciplent.. 20.89; were aware of Farmers Home
Chapter Loan and 8% were recipiants. Finally, 40.69% were
aware of GI Home Loan Guarantee and 16.7% weve
recipients.

In some sectors change has begun to take place. Here in the
Commonwealth Vietnam veterans have heen afforded Af.
firmative Action. On December 7, 988, the Office of Affirmative
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Action sponsored a training seminar for Affirmative Action of.
ficers/all secretariats. THIS COMMISSION RECOMMENDS THAT
EACH OF THESE SECRETARIATS MUST DEVELOP AND IM-
PLEMENT AN OUTREACH EFFORT FOR VIETNAM VETERANS, In
addition, for this Final Report, we care to highlight some of the
most important areas in the follolwing outline. That is, the _
Commission recommends that: '
State
* EOCD continue to coordinate the fuel assistance
prioritization outreach effort initiated last year through all
the various CAP entities. ,
*  DOC continue to explore all possible avenues as to develop a
comprehensive rehabilitative corrections program for

Vietnam veterans currently incarcerated at Massachusetts

Correctional Institutions. '

* MF.HA. provide a percentage allocation to Vietnam
veterans with respect to existing housing packages and
programs and to prioritize Vietnam veterans in all new

. bonding issues. ‘ .

* Office of Affirmative Action develop a brochure in con.
junction with the Office of the Commissioner of Veterans
Services which informs the veterans of their rights under

. affirmative action status. .

* Office of Personnel Administration initiate the monitoring
system proposed (see employment issue area).

* Office of Economic Affairs {nsure that Vietnam veterans
have access to all F.J.T.P.A. titles and that all SDA PICs
include Vietnam veterans in their composition.

®* The Department of Commerce and Development initiate an

~ outreach program to Vietnam veterans with regard to small
business opportunities.

Federal .

® That the Secretary of Labor insure to the fullest extent
possible that pressure is brought to béar threugh all possible
channels across all 50 states to insure that Vietnam veterans
are not stonewalled from any F.7.T.P.A. titles as was the
case with CETA. -0

Asthis-point it may do to offer remarks concerning the two state
and federal entities of most importance for the Vietnam veterans.

First we will consider the Office of the Commissioner of Veterans

Services and then the Veterans Administration.




187

52 SENATE — No. 2807. [Dec.

Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services

This Commission’ cares to compliment the newly appointed
Commissioner of Veterans Services: John Halachis for his com-
mitment to the Vietnam veterans. We applaud his Initiative in
connection with developing a new programs/servicés division in
the central of’ice which is orientated toward the needs of Viet-
- nam veterans. This Commission supports these efforts and
recommends that the legtslature and the present (and future)
administration do 50 as well.

This Coramission - recommends that sufficient fundlng and
manpower be provided to 0.C.V.S. so as to initiate, maintain, and
expand the following studies and programs. In order to truly .
implement all that is required over the next decade and beyond
for Vietnam veterans and the new veterans to come the Com-
mission is of the opinion and strongly recommends that: )

THE OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER OF VETERANS
SERVICES BE RAISED TO SECRETARIATE
STATUSBY THE PRESENT ADMINISTRATION

As mentioned tfiroughout this report, we had only 19 response
from minority veterang and those with severe problems were
unable to be reached. ™us, we recommend:

* that funding be provided through an RF'P/grants procedure
for a profile study on minority and "'hai'd to reach’’ Vietnam
veterans ,

. We care to add that the only feasible method is to seek the In-
volvement of the local Vietham veterans organtzatton across the
Commonwealth.

This Commission recommends:

* that the Fitchburg Outreach Program receive continued
- funding, that the Roxbury minority program receive full
funding, and that outreach programs be Initiated in the Cape
Cod, the Merrimack Valley area, and in Berkshire County

The Importance of the Federal Jobs Training Partnership Act
for Vietnam veterans could never be over emphasized. Certainly,
it was the intent of Congress to include Vietnam veterans in a//
titles. In addition, they provided a special section for Vietnam
veterans in Title IV Part C. With regard to_that title, this Com-
mission recommends: ' ,
¢ THAT THE O.C.V.S8. BE THE ADMINISTRATIVE ARM

WITH OVERSIGHT POWERS FOR ALL TITLE IV PART C
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PROGRAMS TO BE INITIATED AND MAINTAINED
OVER THE F.J.T.P.A. LIFETIME IN COOPERATION
WITH THE PARTICIPATING SERVICE DELIVERY AREA
VENDORS AND SUBGRANTERS,

The Agent Orange study to be implemented by O.C.V.8, will
require careful review before implementation; this will demand
considerable time. We recommend:

* that funding appropriations be continued through the next
- fiscal year and until completion. A
The Vaterans Administration
This Commission receiveu numerous complaints concerning the

.treatment afforded to Vietnam veterans at various Veterans

Administration facilities during all of its eight public hearings and
on' numerous ccoasions throughout its litespan.

Very often these complaints were framed in the familiar format
of generational conflict. That is, the ‘‘had treatment’ given to

Vietnam veterans was contrasted to the '‘good treatment” ac-

corded to the WWII veterans. Certainly a generation gap was
operative and influenced subsequent -actions which resulted in
poor treatment for Vietnam veterans, However, we care t0 note that
the situation Is changing and seriously doubt that such discrimination -is

© now very much operative,

This Commission is clearly awaré ot-the-bitterness of the
Vietnam veteran community and given the history of the last
decade, obviously, it was justified. However, commenting about

-the cruel and bitter Homecoming of our past will not help. Fur-

ther, all the negative comments and complaints not withstanding,
this Commission cares to remind all, especially Vietnam
veterans, that the centerplece, the most essential priority, for all
the veterans of this nation is the continued maintenance of the Veterans
Adnfinistration system. This Commission fears that a zero sum game
situation could be set up whereby the needs of the Vietnam
veterans generation are pitted against those of our fathers and
uncles-the WWII and Korea generation-to the disadvantage of
both and to the detriment of the structure of the Veterans Ad-
ministration system,

Certainly, the Veterans Administration needs to gear itself to
the diMrent needs of the Vietnam veterans. This will require
considerable innovation not a atrength of any large established
bureaucracy. Yet changes have and are taking place. The

SRR R o e SUP S

P T

A S - N -
g ealsei Ty e L B e e RS



139

SENATE — No. 2807, [Dec.

Outreach Program is in place and will be maintained in its
autonomous storefront mode until 1087, In the last year, the pilot

- stress ward program was initiated at seven locations across the
nation; the NortHampton V.A.M.C. here in Massachusetts is the
only one in New England. Change will continue to occur at a rate -
roughly equal to the level of Vietnam veterans organizatlons,
activism, and constructive criticism. :

One such reasonable change which has been proposed is-the
federal legislation HR2936 which would affect VA judteiel
procedures by expanding the Board of Veterans Appeal from 56 to
66 members. This Commission supports passage of this
legislation.

VETERANS ADM!NISTRATION SERVICES AND PROGRAMS
is point we care to comment on the following in a positive
“light \with regard to Veterans Administration services and
8 for the Vietnam veterans.

ne’ Outpatient Clinle/Court Street

s the understanding of this Commission that the status of the
Veterans’ ~Qutpatient Clinic at 17 Court Street, Boston is in
jeopardy. Jt/may do to point out that the V.A,0.C. at Court Street
is the largest independent outpatien. clinie mthe nation
(currently providing $800,000 per year in rental fees to-the
G.8.A)).

This Commission cares to remind the entire membersmp of the .
Subcommittee on Hospitals and Health Care and its full parent =
comimittee on Veterans Affairs that the necessity »f maintaining a
V.A. Outpatient Clinic in Downtown Boston is absolutely im.
perative. This Commission informed Chairman Representative
Edgar of our support for this at the hearing his subcommittee held
here in Boston on August 9, 1988,

Now it 18 our understanding that when the x#ew tederal bullding -
currently under construction is completed, several agencies now
at the John F'. Kennedy Bulilding will relocate. This Commission
supports the suggestion of Court Street Director. Wilson J.
Schuerholz and strongly recommends that:
¢ the Division of Veterans Benefits (now at J.F.K.) and th9

V.A.0.C./Court Street be provided the low rise portion of the

J.F.K. while maintaining accommodations for the National

Service organizations - above all that an Outpatient Clinde
- facility remain operational in Downtown Boaton.

-
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Stress Ward Pr:)gram
With regard to V.A.M.C. services, the pilot program (7-Upper)
streas ward at Northampton, Massachusetts ranks second only to
Operatlon Outreach. This program enjoys the support of the
entire Vietnam veteran community of this Commonwealth and has
the full support of this Commiission. We were pleased to testity to
this effect before the Subcommittee for Health and Hospitals
(Representative Bob Edgar-Ghairman) of the Committee on
Veterans Affairs of the 88th Congress. In ow' opinion there is no
question that such a program is warranted. This Commission
recommends:
° that the pilot stress ward program be expanded to all
- V.A.M.C. facilities in Massachusetts and across the nation.
V.AM.C. = Jamaica Plain

The Veterans Administration Medical Center at Jamaica Plain
has provided services to the veterans-of this Commonwealth for
well over thirty years. Currently, the -:llity is desperately in
need of renovation or replacement. This Commission agrees with
others that the facility should be replaced; this avenue would be
much less expensive and can be completed in less than half the
time that renovations would require. Our understanding is that
the Office of Construction initially approved the concept of a
replacement facility and that a site location team will be ac-
tiviated in the near future. The Commission fully supports this
decision.

We would be remiss if we did not mention a second and much
more generic concern in connection with all Veterans Ad-
ministration Medical Centers. This is more programatic in nature
and touches very real quality of life fssue — geriatric care. The .
Veterans Administration has proposed a fourfold treatment
program attack here — geriatric day care, respite care, a hospital
and home based care program, and an improved mental health
services program with regard to access and after care. Now the
immediate point is that there exist some ..ars that these
programs will be blessed by Congress in the press but denied the
additional funds necessary to bring them into full effect.

Now this Commission in its role as a voice for the
veterans notes that the Vietnam veterans of the Commonw
Massachusetts desire that everyone clearly understand -
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uncles of WWII and Korea. The Vietnam veterans of this Com-

monwealth and (speaking for them) this Commission desires to

see addltlonal funding for all Veterans Administration programs '

This Commission recommends: .

¢ that the funds for the renlacement of the Jamaica Plain
V.A.M.C. be appropriated .nd that the plans go forward over
the next year. .

¢ that the Veterans Adminiatratlon initiatives having to do
with geriatric programs such as Aduilt Day Care, Respite

Care, and Mental Hyglene receive the appropriate emphasis
and funding.

Operation Outreach

No' program is of more crucial importance to the Vietnam
veterans in this commonwealth or in this nation than the V.A.
Outreach Program. This is the only federal program that has
successtully serviced the ‘“hard to reach’ Vietnarn veteran. We
attribute {ts success to the autonomous community based,
storefront mode of operation, with its informal one on one and
small peer group methods of counseling, and to the delivery
concept operationalized — i.e., that the large majority of staff are
professional and/or highly trained Vietnam veterans who, in
short, know the score.

This Cr mmission cares to lnform the Chiet Admlnlstrator of the
Veterans Administration, the entire Veterans Atfairs Committee,
and all others that the performance of the Sfour V.A. Outrgach teams
here in Massachusetts his becn nothing less than owstanding. All of these
men and women have been a credit to that program, this Com-
monwealth, and to all the Vietnam veterans. -

This Commission takes pride in the small role we played here in
Massachusetts through our Congressional Delegation with regard
- to the Lassage of federal legislation HR2920, which incorporated
provisions of HR2323(1443) and HR1137 and 1) extended the life of
the Operation Outreach program three additional years and
provided that the Veterans Administration form an advisory
committee on women veterans.

We are thankful for the extension of Operation Outreach, but
must note that expansion s also necessary. This Commission has
been proud to advocate on behalf of this program on several oc-
casions and recommends:
¢ that this program be expanded threefold across the nation and

17-463 A - 84 - 12
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that the outreach teams be provided with more auronomy to
work in the area of criminal justice and discharge upgrade.

VETERANS SERVICES ~ CITY OF BOSTON .

Two points should be briefly made with regard to the city's
Veterans Services. First and most obviously, it should be noted
that as a consequence of the passage of proposition 2% the cut-
backs in the Veterans Services in the City of Boston have been
particulary severge. They have lost approximately 78% of their

- personnel and this has made it virtually impossibleto maintain
the necessary level of services. Secondly, the'characteristics of
the population are changing. There are two distinct populations,

l.e., that of the World War II veterans with their increasing

» gerlatric health care needs and the ‘‘hard to reach' Vietnam
veteran population for which an extensive outreach and

.assistance program must be developed. The Commission strongly

recommends: ' , ' o

. that the incoming administration of Mayor Elect Flynn
allocate sufficlent resources for the Commissioner of

. Veterans Services of Boston.to initiate and maintain these
new programs., )

The Abrams School Project )

This Commission cares to commend the Vietnam Veterans
Assoclation of Boston and the City of Boston for their ex-
ceptionally cooperative efforts in this project.

Through the cooperation of the Boston City Council, the Boston
Oftfice of Veterans Services, and the Neighborhood Development .
Association of Roslindale, the Vietnam Veterans Assoclation of
Boston was8 enabled to obtain the abandoned facility of the
Abrams School, 100 Maylar Road, Roslindale, for the purpose of
open’'ng and maintaining a multi-service center serving Vietnam
vete rans and the community at large.

One hundred twenty thousand doHars from Community Block
Grant Fuads has been set aside for renovation of the tacility which
will house offices for the Paralyzed Veterans of America, National
3pinalCord Injury Foundation, the Blinded Veterans of America,
Home, Inc., and other groups. Still, with projected costs of
$350,000 much work remdins to be done, and it is hoped that toth
public and private foundations will continue to support this effort.

This Commission would like to make special notice of certain
individuals whose names have becorne synonymous with the
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project, particularly John Kelly, George Driscoll, Michael King,
and Thomas Materazzo, Commissioner of Veterans Services for
"the City of Boston, and of course, John Halachis, State Com
missioner of Veterans Services. o ,‘
The Commission recommends that: :
* THE INCOMING ADMINISTRATION GIVE SERIOUS
CONSIDERATION TO EXPLORING ANY AND EVERY
© POSSIBILITY FOR FUNDING THIS PROJECT.

VIETNAM VETERANS LEADERSHIP PROGRAM
One of the most important special programs developed in the
laﬁt two years ht the federal level has heen the Vietnam Veterans

Leadership Program. The principal focus of this program has

been to devel6p employment opportunities for Vietham veterans

and improve the distorted public image. N

Here in Massachusetts the V.V.L.P. has played an integral role _
in developing awareness and in resolving problems. The program
currently has over 120, volunteers from across the Com-
monwealth. Thus far the V.V.L.P. in Massachusetts:

1) performed seventeen direct career plucements for Vietnam
veterans, : '

2) has advocated and developed over 300 employment op-
portunitigs in the public and private sector;

3) has established linkages with all existing public and private
programs providing assistance for veterans.

4) 1is working closely with the O.C.V.8. to develop a successful
F.J.T P.A Title1V program;

5) is sponsoring a series of five information seminars for
Vietnam veteransgcross the Commonwealth in connection
with S.B.A. business loans, VA home loans, and other SBA
and VA services;

6) has desighed and begun implementing a media awareness

» seminar for public consumption concerning the past,
present, and future contributions of Vietnam veterans. ’

This Commission has been pleased to work with and advocate
for the V.V.L.P. here in Massachusetts. It is the belief of the entire

Commission that in the immediate sense it is performing a vital

“'gecond state'' to the initial readjustment work of the Outreach

Program in terms of providing career placement for Vietnam

veterans motivated to re-enter soclety. Secondly, it i3 performing

0

147




LT e Ty ikl hiia

144

1083.] " SENATE.— No. 2307. e

a crucial leadership function for the Vietnam veteran community
in this Commonwealth. Finally, it is the opinior: of the majority of
this Commission, including the Chairman, S¢nator Frencis D,
Doris, andéthe Executive Director, that the V.V.L.P. efforts are
working to help Vietnam veterans take their rightful leadership
role in society. This Commission strongly recommends that :
® the Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program receive con.
tinued funding by the federal government for at least an
additional two years. Should this not be forthcoming, that the
Commonwealth design, fund," and implement a similar
program or find a mechanism to match federal funding.

* Minority Concerns: Blacks/Hispanics/Women-

In January 1983 a large number of the leadersnip of the minority
veteran community met with the Commission Chairman, enator
Francis Dorts, to discuss the needs of the Vietnam veteran
community of color. This Commission agreed with their position
and collectively it was determined that the text of the Interim
Report adequately expressed the history of the Vietnam soldier

~and veteran of color. Therefore, it was decided that the Interim

Report text would remain intact. Other points of interest and
recommendations follow its reintroduction here in this Final

‘Report. '

At the outset it should be noted that the overall character of race

~ relations within the United States Military in Southeast Asia

followed those racial experiences whi¢gh unfolded in American
society. The time lag (approximately two years) can be explained
by reference to the ‘‘closed society' or isolated nature universal
to any military structure. It is suggested hLere, that in this
framework the racial experience of the American soldier in
Vietnam constituted ah intensified microcosm of the
Homecoming experience. 1t is felt this parallel holds in terms of
both structure and process — from Homefront to Battlefront to
Homefront.

While never utopian, race relations between Black ard White
soldiers had developed to at least tolerable levels in the early

- 1960's. This held through the early war years; then Vietnam was
- viewed as an adventure rather than the quagmire it became.
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Youth, bravado, and the inevitable comraddeship which develops
under fire worked to counter or at least defuse most of the existing
racial tension. Yet, as with virtually every issue or factor per-
taining to our engagement in Vietnam, race relations within our
military deteriorated as the war wore on. By the early 1970's, the
hostility became even lethal, and spread throughout our military.
There were a multitude of causes for all this, and no listing of
specific factors would suifice as explanation. The overall
cumulative external m y and political situation exerted such
crushing pressure on the American soldiers toward the end that
it 1s quite supprisirig that racial conflict was not worse than it was,
Further, it has been remarked that it was a credit to soldiers of
Vietnam and the United States Military that they could withdraw
under such pressing external circumstances and remain intact as
a military force.

The factors immediately impacting upon the Black soldier of
Vietnam and the consequent ‘“Homecoming'’ are briefly outlined
for this Final Report in terms of the induction phenomenon, the
military experience, the discharge ' process,, and the
‘“Homecoming'’ paradox.

In terms of the induction process, project 100,000 is of particular
importance here. It constituted a policy of the United States
government whereby the military test entrance score
requirements were relaxed. The ostensible operating rationale
was that such a policy would move the proportionate armed
services Black/minority population up from 8% to 11% and thus
reflect the overall composition of our society.)Further, it was
advanced that such a draft formula would work to allow
nominglly deprived inner city youth to enter)service, acquire
positive social skills, earn veteran status, obtaln“the appropriate
benefits, and advance in terms of upward social mobility. Of
course, all this should be placed in reliet against the landscape of
the *‘Great Soclety’’ urban programs with their remedial accent
on the minority family atiructure.

Yet this benevolent tegt score discrimination failed to operate
beyond induction. Consequently, when in service, virtually all
were assigned combat military occupational specialties. PFew
translatable skills were to be found. As military men of color,
generally faced more obstacles to promotion, those identified as
project 100,000 participants were routinely by-passed unless
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arnazingly exceptional. Also, the *'100,000" soldier was generaily
barred from re-enlistment; for all practical purposes they were »
coded to fail. _ L

It is generally agreed that all the disparities and problems of ’
Vietnam became readily apparent after TET 1968. Raclal conflict  *
within our mmgary Wa&s no exception. The military response was
severe. In 1971 the Congressional Black Caucus noted that half of
all soldiers in military stockade were Black.

In 1870 the change in draft laws left the college student un.
protected; this condition superlmposed upon a natlonal !)ss of
purpose, and anxiety over the cumulative casualty toll. The ad-
ministrative response was the program of Vietnamization anda .~
step-up in the air war; ground troops became ‘‘obsolete’’. As troop
withdrawal began, the ‘‘rear areas' in Vietnam became ex-
tremely tense. Facing an ‘explosive and exploding personnel -
situation the military employed a streamiined administrative
discharge procedure, which left many soldiers with “bad.

-\._papers"

> The paradox and tragedy of the Homecoming for the veteran of
color consisted In this — the most racially integrated community
they ever experienced was filled with violence and despair, Like
all veterans they returned to a negative economic situation,
without skille; further, those with ''bad papers) were denied
benefits altogether. The positive privilege and benefits of
veterans status was not forthcoming; more shocking, they
returried to the segregated community they left, now in ashes,
unorganized — a Vietnam at Home.

Several studies reflect the consequences of this gn the minority
veteran. Seventy percent of Black Vietnam v%erans returned
home with one or more adjustment problems such as
alcohol/substance# abuse, nervous/psychological problems and
the like. Eighty-three percent who did so still suffer. According to
the satne souFce, the figures are 589 for Caucasians.

With an unemployment rate in the high twenty percentile and no
opportunitles, reliance on other than legal opportunitie as
inevit. ¢ @ as the criminal justice system intervention which

- followed in turn. The cycle of disenfranchisement from benetits,

- aliengtion, and rejectlon has hit ail veterans to be sure; yet, it
would be remiss not to acknowledge the intensity and extent to
which these negative effects have hit the minority veteran.
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This Cornmission held & public hearing in the minority com-
munity, at the Harriet Tubman House/Boston on May 11, 1982, At
that hearing, all the minority veterans who testitied were very
outapoken with regard to the lack of services. In thelr opinion,
services to the minority community are characterized by a

delivery system both insensitive and unresponsive to their .

problems and needs. Several examples of raclal diserimination in
employment within the essential service sector, i.e.. city worker,
fire, and police were presented to this Con mission. One case of
severc raclal violence within the Boston } e Departrnent was

c"é"l?lce the Interim Report, two significant gains have occurred.
First, the Roxbury Vietnam Veterans Outreach Center is on its
way to becoming a reality. This year through the Office of the
Conmigstoner of Veterans Services, by way of the advocacy of
this Commisgion, $20,00¢ ‘'seed’’ monles were made available to
the minority veteran community in order to help facilitate the
development of a Vietnam Veterans Outreach Center specifically
geared to minority veterans. It is the consensus of this Com-
mission that such a center is essentisl to even begin assistance
progranis for the ‘'t ard to reach’’ Vietnam veterans. It is our hope
that this center, only in the planning stages now, will be able to
beceme a reality and growing concern in the next year and
beyond. It {3 estimated that a nothing less than a fully operational

community based treatment centcr Is necessary to successfully .

“attack the problems of theminority veteran ¢community.

Secondly. the Commission is proud to convey to everyone that
many efforts to create pobltlve change in the minority Vietnam
veteran community are coming from that community at large. In
the Commonwealth of Massachusetts three minority Vietnam
veteran organizations have emerged and have started working
thgether. It is encouraging to note that they have developed strong
lines of communication with each other, and are developing
collective strategles and tactics among themselves (ar ' with
other Vietnam community based organizar.ons) for the resolution
of the Issue areas at hand.

One of the most exciting develcpments coming out of the
minority Vietnam veteran coalition has heen the formation of a
‘aorking ad hoe committee to facllitate the organization of a non-
profit minority Vietnam Veteran Economic Development Cor-

15]
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poration. As a non-profit, they would he eligible to receive

technical assistance from stale, federal, and private entities. As a

grant recipient, they could focus on the networking of op-

portunities and services for the minority communities of Boston,

Springfield, and New Bedford areas. This Commission applauds

these efforts. ‘ ' ‘

Based on input from the minority community, the Commission
notes the following problems and makes the following recom-
mendations:’ :

* That the minority Vietnam Veterans Outreach Program
receive full funding ($60,000) from the Office of the Com-
missioner of Veterans Services for the coming Fiscal Year
and that additional funding be made available through
various mechanisms in order to firmly establish the Roxbury
Vietnam Veterans Center which goes beyond the full funding
intentions of the (.C.V.8. '

. That access to the system be provided through special
outreach efforts. These should include the mandatory
prioritizing and recruiting of minority veteran community
service agencles as vendors to administer the delivery of
various community services, as established in the Federal
Block Grunt programs. Suck Vietnam veteran groups should
be directty involved in veterans program design, im-
plementation, and administration under the F.J.T.P.A. in
their service delivery area. Further, funding mechanisms
for Vietnam Veterans Outreach Services should be developed
to assist with problems of stress, discharge v, rade, skills
development. etc.

. That funding be made available through O.C.V.8. and the
cities and towns with significant minority population for a
special study on the status of minority Vietnam veterans.
Further, it is the strong suggestion of this quﬂmlslon that
such & study be complimented by the mirority Viefnam
Veterans Community based organizaiions themselves vis-a.
vis a grant allocation process. Only this rmethoéd will insure
significant participation. .

¢ It should be noted that problems exist as to the accuracy of
information potential clients receive when applylng for
benefits from local veterans service agents. Also
administrative or legislative action should be taken to clarify
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or repeal the ‘indebtness provision’” — VS20A ~ agreement
to reimburse in the case of retroactive payment from another

. source. As is, too much arbitrary discretion is left to the local
veterans service agent. '

* That the Office of Personnel Administration assemble a

’ statistical profile on minority veterans so as to provide

comparative. analysis of hiring patterns among state
agencles for all .segments of the population in both civil
service and non-civil service employment. This should in.
clude a comparison of minority Vietnam veteran hiring
accomplished under affirmative action as against veterans
preference.

*  That the incoming Mayor of the City of Boston develop a
funding mechanism and target monies for the development
of an adult occupational training program for minority
veterans. As a designated community school, the Hubert
Humphrey Occupational Center of Roxbury is both ideally
located and superbly tailored to implement such a project.

e  That special programs for minority veterans be Im. ,
plemented within the university, state, and community .
college system of the Commonwealth. Upward Bound style
programs should be established at Roxbury Community
College, U-Mass, and Springfield Technical Institute.

The Hispanic veterans community is certainly larger elsewhere
than in Massachusetts. To our knoweldge no accurate data as to
the actual number of Hispanic Vietnam veterans residing in
Massachusetts exists. They comprised only .2% of our profile
study. Obviously, extraordinar+ outreach measures are needed as
with other members of the minority veteran community. This
Commission was aware of the existence of cultural and
specifically potential or real linguistic problems and fortunately
through our Executive Secretary Mrs. Carmen Colon was able to
handle these situations on the few occasions thatthey occurred.

Obviously, other veteran organizations in Massachusetts and
other ctates could better address the needs of the Hispanic
community. Unfortunately, we are only able, and are pleased to
offer a word of encouragement for that community in passing -
may it successfully organize and pursue its agenda. This Com-
mission makes the following recommendations with this regard:

' ’z' 153
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*  That an information brochure be developed which identifies - K
' the existing benefits available and clearly outlines the
necessary procedures the veteran is to follow. Such .
brochure(s) should be culturally orientated, l.e., targeted for '
the particular community at hand — Black, Hispanic, Cape ;
Verdean, and Women, i
* That the Veterans Administration and other state ad-
ministrations incrcase their bilinguabs’ Aft.
It was unfortunate that in connection with the issues of concern
-to the women veteran community, this Commission could gather
very little information. None of the women who testified before x
this Commission at the public or special informational hearing ‘
- sessions identified -themselves as a veteran. The one piece of
correspondence we received came from the Women Veterans
Information Network (WVIN) one link of which is located at
Northampton, Massachusetts. A
It 1a the position of W.V.I.N. network that women have been
totally ignored by the mainstream veteran community and cer--
tainly this has been the case. They, like all other veterans, are
coricerned about the same issue areas, and in the sense that they
constitute a minority population among veterans, they, like the
racial/ethr'+ and cultural minorities have suffered a ''double”
nexlect. First, they have been forgotten and secondly, if and when
remembered, discriminated against.

By far the greatest specific area of concern involves the issue
area of governmental services. On one hand, there i the problem
of awareness and discrimination and on the other, there is a dire
lack of service delivery capability. This has been specifically the
case with the Veterans Administration. As noted elsewhere, this
situation of poor service to the Vietnam veterans is changing .
across the board. The passage of HR2920 (which included the
essentials of HR11387) provides that the Veterans Administration
form an advocacy committee on women veterans within the VA,
This Commission assumes that the Veterans Administration will
pay serious attention to their recommendations. As for our
position, this Commission takes cognizance of the concerns of the
women veterans as expressed by the Women Veterans In-
formation Network and cares to make the following recom-
mendations:
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$rat the Veterans Administration hire more women veterans

a8 veteran counselory’:’
construct an awareness campaign for all current employees
ﬁ~zzaeds of women veterans.

“pPTSD’: Women are not included in PTSD studies to date. 1t

must be emphasized that combat is not the only cause of .

PTSD among military members. State and local agencies
who may be faced with & client population that include PTSD

victims should screen women for veterans status. An effort °

should be made by Vet Centers to have operational hours and
daycare referrals that will enable working women, single
parents, and women veterans with children to utilize these
facilities.

""Government Services'': 'The Veterans Administration does not
maintain sufficient data on women veterans who use its
services. V.A. Health Care does not address the needs of the
growing female veteran population: Lack of OB/GYN
facilities; PTSD wards closed to women; lack of information
on.access to V. A, paid civilian doctors; lack of sensitivity on
part of V.A. personnel in rege.rds to women veterans.
Veterans' service z{&icers. employment, and educational
counselors are genefally ignorant of the needs of women

veterans and frequently alienate women from the pursuit of ,‘

their entitled benefits.

The Commission cares to thank the following for their
assistance on this issue:

Ron Armstead, Ralph Cooper, Donald L. Jemigan David 8.
Peters.
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Education

« In the Commission Interim Report, this Commission noted
several facts. First, it was pointed out that the question of
educational attainment for the Vietham veteran was a con.
troversial topic. That is, on one hand, the Veterans Ad-
ministration feels that it has met its obligation to the Vietnam
veteran in a most satisfactory manner. On the other hand, others
contend that this is not the ocase at all; the argument of the critics
has usually taken two forms. One tack involves a critique of the
* funding allocktion$ and nuts and bolts procedural methods, while

the other adapts a conceptual critique, i.e., that the Veterans
. Administration is behind the times (as are other institutions) in
terms of the changing educational needs of the population,

The first line of argument plays on the theme of Veterans Ad-
ministration inefficiency; the critics here work in references to
VA bureaucratic insensitivity. In response the Veterans Ad-
ministration points to their statistical data which indicate that
Vietnam veterans have higher rates of GI Bill use and real
educational level attainment than their WWII counterparts. This
line of attack and form of response constituted the vortex of the
Vietnam veterans educational issue during the early to mid 1970's.
In factis was the basis of ratlonale for the old HEW/Veterans Cost

of Instruction Program.
The second line of argument is much more generic in nature.

Here the principal theme is that of changing educational needs for
the tuture. The argument is directly tied to questions of the cost
effectiveness, the increasing specialization of professional
knowledge, and the needs of growth industries and the roles they
should play in the field of higher education. Accordingly, the
Veterans Administration is just another institution, in fact ‘'less
guilty'’ than others since it ly dispenses benefits and for the
most part readlly adapts the prevalent national attitude toward
higher education. The Veterans Administration program then is
dismissed as being archaic in scope. The thrust of the argument is
that the monies would be better utilized elsewhere, i.e., that the
province of veterans education would presumably be better
handled by another agency.

It is the opinion of this Commission that the first line of argument
i1s not now relevant if in fact accurate to begin with. That is, ob-
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Viously, the history of the Veterans Administration's response to
the Vietnam veterans ‘with regard to the disbursal of educational
benefits 18 rife with horror stories. Yet, by and long, the Veterans
Administration more or less successfully delivered hundreds of
millions of dollars in benefits to certainly more than several
million Vietnam/Vietnam Era veterans over the last fifteen
years. As for the second line of thought, it, too, T8 viewed by this
Commission basically unwarranted. The fact is that any veteran
(presuming eligibility) wishing to enroll in any state approved
program or {institution of learning can recelve Veterans Ad.
ministation educational benefits. Procedures for VA benefits
approval are basically straightforward. Frankly, this Com.
mission questions the backstage motive of all those blue ribbon
Panels, task forces, commissions, and the like which recommend
the shifting of Veterans Administation .program proprieties over
the other bureaucratic jurisdictions. .

The focus of this Commission with regard to the issue of

education was to examine the needs of the Vietnam veterans in

the Commonwealth. The morbers of the Commission felt that
these needs were articulated quite well at the eight public
hearings and that the problern was not so complicated as to
require special informational testimony from a panel of experts,
However, as the Commission progressed in its research, other
more general educational themes became apparent which, though
separate from the needs of individual veterans, were directly
related to the interests of Vietnam veterans. It may do to proceed
by discussing the educational needs of Vietnam veterans, then to
move to these other related matters, and finally close with our
rocommendations.

As mentioned in our Interim Report, educational (academic,
technical, vocationil) needs have substantially changed in our
society, especially during the last decade. Naturally, these needs
are fnextricably related to the ~hanging employment picture. For
example, even ten years ago advanced degrees in the liberal arts
almost guaranteed employment in the teaching and other related
fields; obviously, this 1s no longer so. The educational/training
skills required for technical professions were acquired in a
“hands on as developed’ atmosphere, though as those fields
expanded, appropriate courses of training were established to
meet demands. Finally, over the last decade, it has become in.
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creasingly difficult to enter the vocational'trades. This trend is

’ Massachusetts has been spared compared to other states, but this
is little consolation to those veterans or others affected by plant
and shipyard layoffs and closings.

To point out the obvious, an informational based society
requires its citizens to possess multiple skills which require more
technical and specialized formal training. Thus the educational
needs, especially for those not economicaMy established in an
employment sector, increased accordingly. Transferable
multiple skills are important to survive cutbacks and layofts in
the blue collar world: in the technical fields formal training and
constant skill§ improvement is necessary to adapjito innovation;
while advanced specialized degrees are ev :r more necessary to
enter the white collar professions. The response totals to the

following.
Last Grade of School Completed

. Grade School . 14
Some High School 3.4
High School ' 18.3
Tech/Voc School 6.5
“GED . 5.4
Some.College 18.7
2Yr.College . 16.3
College ‘ ' 18.1°
’,’ Grad. School 11.0
/ Recelve Educational Benefits from the V.A,
Yes 66.7
’ No 33.3

It must be kept in mindthat those Vietnam/Vietnam Era
veterans most in need - the hard to reach veteran — in all
. probability did not respond or ﬁerhaps have even the opportunity
to respond to this questionnaire. Yet, from among those who did
- respond, the figures (low percentage with technical/vocational
training and the high percentage for those with some but less than

two years of college) are revealing.

Problems of Delimiting Dates

Again, as noted in our Interim Report, thousands of Vietnam
veterans experienced a long period of disenchantment and

Increasing with the advaraing deindustrialization of America. -

question ... “Last grade of school completed’... reveal the™

\
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allenation upon arriving home. Ten and fitteen years later they
have lost federal eligibility because of delimiting dates. We care
to note that there are several pleces of federal legislation
currently pending to address this problem. HR1326 and HR328
would abolish the delimiting date requirements altogether, while
HR2204 would provide for extension, moving the delimiting date
up to 20 years. In view of the changing educational and training
needs of the present and future, this Commission sees no clear
rationale justitying continuation of delimiting datés. If not one of
the former bills (HR1826 or HR328) then certainly the latter

. (HR2204) should be passed. :

This problem of delimiting dates was récognized by the General

Court of Massachusetts some time ago. It is hoped that the brief

overview presented here will provide encouragement for other
states and the Congress.

In 1868 Chapter 601 was enacted which provided an original 10
years for Vietnam veterans at the state institutions of higher
education. In 1977 this was amended to fifteen years in Chapter
842; in 1881 Chapter 804 the delimiting date was pushed to twenty
years. Yet, in our hearings we discovered that many Vietnam
veterans married and working who were attending evening and
part time classes were not provided for. A boaré of regents memo
of 1877 and later enactments of 1980 to provide for the part time
and/or evening student have had a history ot neglect.

This Commission received testimony (with appropriate
docurnentation) to this effect in March of 1982; further, the
numerous calls from Vietnam/Vietnam Era veterans during our
year and half of operation reinforced this testimony.

To rectity all of this, pertinent legislation was proposed by our
Chairman Senator Francis D. Doris of Revere. This came out of
committee as 52156 and passed; it provides that Vietnam veterans
may attend part time and/or evening classes at state post
secondary institutions without charge. Further, the Chairman of
this Commission will be proposing an extension to twenty-tive
vears during the next legislative year.

It may now do to turn to another, much broader aspect of
"‘education’’ which is of vital concern to many Vietnam veterans,
particularly in a collective sense. That Is, this Commission has
been Informed and is obviously aware and very concerned about
the recent phenomenon of the last tew years nominally described
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a8 the new Vietnam scholarship. In fact this Commission notes
that nothing less than the control of the history of the Vietnam
Decade is at stake. We acknowledge everyone’s right to their view
in this debate and carenot to take sides, especially where there
exists weighty ideological assumptions and positions. However,
what we are very concerned with is the very limited access
Vietnam veterans have to this debate. Other than chronicles
documenting this or that event, there is in fact little input. In short
tha Vietham Decade, and more immediately the Vietnam
veterans, have become a source of intellectual capital for others:
serving as volceless pawns justitying academic and social policy
——positions. This i3 a very complex-problem-broad inseope;-longin————
range, heavy with implicatios. !

This Commission is proud to note that now opportunity exists in
the Commonwealth of Massachusetts to provide a balance and
countervalling force to all this. We are referring here to two pro-

" grams currently in existence at the University of Massachu.
setts/Harbor Campus - the Veterans Upward Bound program and
the Willlam Joiner Center. Both deserve special mention.

The Upward Bound program has had an excellent track record .
for over ten years. Many of its students have matriculated into the .
undergraduate program while others joined the work force. Approx.
imately 150 veterans per year are served by this program. In fact
from October 1, 1982 to September 30, 1988, 150 students were in-
volved; of this, 183 were deemed low income, and nearly 809 were
of the minority comm.unity. Of all of these, 73% were placed in post
secondary training. This exemplary record was possible in past
because of the support services provided which have included reading
clinics, tutorial support, and counseling. Altogether, the average
student experiences 19 class hours and up to 8 counseling hours per
week. A flgure which surpasses that provided the average college
student.

This Commission compliments all those involved with the recent
establishment of the Willlam Joiner Center at the Habor Campus
of the University of Massachusetts. Tnis is the first institution
established to specifically examine the Vietnam Decade and its
attermath from all points of view and with regard to all possible
Implications. Most importantly, and especially with regard to the
aftermath of the war and impact of the Homecoming as it relates
to the Vietnam veterans, it not only is providing for, but also seek-
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ing out the input of Vietnam veterans from varicus and appropriate

professional fields.

Given all these considerations, this Commission makes the follow-
ing recommendations:

e That an emulation of the Upward Bound Frogram be under-
taken by the Commonwealth with the establishment of pilot
programs regionally across the Commonwealth. Again, the
emphasis here i8 G.E.D. preparation, developmental skill
courses, remedial/fundamental, reading, mathematics, social
studies. Further, this basic skills program be fortified with in-
tensive counseling educational advocacy.

--e  That in the University of Massachusetts/Boston budget request

" for the next fiscal year include a line item for the William
Joiner Center and that the approprigtion (if not already) be
at least $250,000. Sufficient seed monies are required for the

. Center to establish itself as a national forum.

e That the General Court be supportive of the delimiting date
extension for educational benefits at state institutions, and that
they be extended to twenty-five years.

. That our Congressional Delegation and the Vietnam veterans
caucus in the Congress all w8tk to pass HR1326 or HR328 or
HR2204 (the former two eliminate the time period, the latter
extends benefits to 20 years) or insure that an adequate
amendment accomplishing this retroactively is added to the
current GI Bill before the Congress HR1400.

The Commission cares to thank the following for their assistance

on this issue:
Paul Atwood. Kay Shea, Richard Stahl, Daniel Whitch.er.
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A Employment .

No staple i8sue area is of more importance to Vietnam veterans
than that of employmgnt. As this Commission has intimated or
directly pointed out in its Interim Report, and in the numerous
pleces of outgoing correspondence, the employment situation fov -
Vietnam veterans has never been ade tely addreased, A wide
range of circumstances have ted to this. The most relevant
of these Included a declifiing economic situation, a hostile and
discriminatory social climate, an inditferent political/administra.
tive system, and an abuse of the requisite skill levels on the part
of the veteran. In spite . f all these adverse factors, a large majori-
ty of the Vietnam veterans survived and some have done exceeding-
ly well. ' .

As the Public Hearing sessions proceeded, it was noticed that all
the veterans testifying before the Commission, when addresging
the topic of employment, not only cast the issue in various shades
of light but also made threads of connection to other fssue areas.It
became apparent that a Special Informational Hearing would be
required to even begin sorting out the numerous problems impact-
ing the issue area of employment. As noted elsewhere in this report,
the hearing was held on March 25, 1983. Discussion focused on state
and federal clvil service and problems relevant to access and
outreach needs; also particnlar attention was given to the Federal
Job Training Partnership Act. As a result of this hearing and subse-
quent and continued research and investigation, it became obvious
that there existed a number of sub-toplcs all of which required con.
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sideration. These include t'he question of statistics, the implemen-
tatlon problems of the Federal Job Training Partnership Act, and
the Veterans Emergercy Employ.uent Act, the difticulties
surrounding state and federal civil service employment, with
special attentlon‘focus.ed on tne postal service, small business and
small business programs at sta... and federal level, and, of course,
the need for private sector involvement. It may be best to proceed
with discussion of each of these topics and conclude with the Com- .
mission recommendations.

STATISTICS

The lack of accurate statistical data constitutes one of the prin-
cipal difficulties in assuming the position Vietnam veterans occupy
with respect to any issue area. This is particularly the case in the
area of employment. The fact is that there really exist no accurate
statistics at the state and local level for applicant groups.

The national unemploymer: statistics are gathered through the
Hodsehold Survey conducted by the Bureau of Lahor Statistics and
this is fine for assessing national percentages. However, these
statistics are not translated geographically. The Labor Market In-
formation pertaining to unemployment rates for standard
Metropoljtan Statistfeal Areas is not broken down to applicant
groups. Further, it should be understood that Jnemployment rates
for SMSAs are different from what 1s the case in any city or town
— because the population mix is so different. All this has very real
implications here for all applicant groups including veterans. The et-
fect on the F.J.T..".A. i8 just one example — it would be the case
for alF block grant funding disbursal. Thus, assessments of the
universal need could be way nff target; all this data is based on
various extrapolations from 1980 census.

Again, with respect to the F.J.1.P.A., unemployment rates dif-
fer from labor force participation. That is, looking at the Planning
Data for Massachusetts and Associated SDA's 1884 (and th
publications for the geographic areas in the state — recently
published by DES/DMD - job market research) we notice that t.e
sources are used in an eclectic fashion, and interestingly enough
the ratios are consistently skew<d in one direction yet we venture that
If one looked at numbers and rates according to the SMSA, the pic.
ture would turn 180°. The polnt is that there are & numbsr of appli.
cant groups and all are hurt by this statistical vacuum - bccause
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an accurate demographic picture for applicant groups which would

asslst them in proposals/grants, etc., is unavailable. All these

groups need to develop or work up the propnrttons, percentages,
and ratios for their geographic areu for any particular month.

Given this situation, the Commission ’.ters the following

recommendations: ) !

* thal the Bureau of Labor Statistics develop a standard method

- for determining the unemployment rates for all applicant
groups, including vetsrans, which can be easily applied to any
geographic ares — reglon, state, §MSAs, city, or town:

*  that the Massachusetts Division of Employment Security and
the Massachusetts Department ot Manpower and Develop-
ment update and improve the 1979 Massachusetts Labor
Market Information on Veterans Report.

Chi AL SERVICE

In connection to federal civil service, there are two moct important
polnts to note. First, is simply to acknowledge the 1eed to keep th~
Important {actor of veteran preference, and secondly, to point out
the significance of the Vietnam Veterans Readjustment Act.

1) It should be recognized that at the federal level, civil service
as such, has been reorgainized under the Otfire nf Personnel
Management; that entity sets the policy and has oversight in hir-
Ing and personnel practices in all federal aencies. There exists
such a number of applicants and so many agencies, departments,
etc., that it has become virtually impossible to riaintain any effec-
tive and current job or applicant bank.

- At the federal level perhiaps the most i'nportant item to mention
here is the !mportance of the Standa. d Forin 8F171. For all practical
purposes, this form serves as an application, examination, and
resume. One cunnot be hired without it. It behcoves all to have several
copies v file to submit when and where appropriate.

2) All rhould recognize the importance of the Vietnam Veteran
Rearijustment Act. Passed in the mid 1970’3, the act provides con-
siderable advantalge for Vietnam veterans at the entry leveis of
federal servicer For those over 307% disabled, exainination is not
necessary. Also it provides for training at these entry levels so that
the veteran In question may become well qualified, secure perma-
nenu stat, and advance, Now the principal problem here 1% one of
visibility It is ilie opinlon of this Commission that few Vietnam
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veterans are aware of this program and an even lesser number grasp

all the implications and avenues it provides.

3) Further, it has come to our attention that the Office of Person-
nel Management desires to_ullute or even eliminate veterans
preference by lmplementln{ new procedures. This Commission
recognizes veterans preference as a cornerstone of our nation's com-
mitment to its veterans. Fortunately, two bills have i.=en introduced
in Congress to prevent this. We understand that HR2449 would
specifically prohibit O.P.M. from implementing procedures detrimen-
tal to veterans; HR828/820 are similar though apparently more
spéeific In that they would prohibit the contracting out of jobs held
by veterans. .

_Given this situation, this Commiission recommends that:

"¢  our Congressional delegation do all it can to insure passage
of HR 2249 and/or the companion bills HR828/829:

. that the Office of Personnel Management be more cognizant
of the patriotic sacrifices veterans have made, reverse their posi-
tion, and finally, proviae the Veterans Readjustment Act pro-
gram with higher visibility, especially in cunnection with job
announcements,

At the state level, the problem of Civil Service in ths Commonwealth
of Massachusetts was perhaps best described by one Vietnam veteran
pundlt as a legislative version of a massive toplary garden. When
members of this Commission met with the Personnel Administrator
last year to discuss problems with the new Civil Service Reform Act
of 1981, he then indicated that the lav as written was busically unad-
ministrable. Indeed Sectionh 28 is in dhi .ct conflict with that of Sec-
tion 28, and has been used to ¢'rcumvent veteran preference.

Yet this is nothing new; veteran preference has been neglected in
some sectors of state emplcyment for a number of years. The prob.
lem of the lack of vetera: awareness as to the procedures and pitfalls
of filing for civil service employmeit is only surpassed by this misin-
formatlon and lack of follow through on the part of various hiring
administrators. .

In short there are too many holes or gaps in the civil service policy
implementation; these must be closed. This was the consensus of
those experts who testlfled before this Commission in our Specilal In-
formation Heasktgror CMPISYment with regard to Clvil Service Prob-
lems. According to expert testimony at the hearing, there are six
mijor problems — we list them here with solutions deermed
appropriate :
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1)

02)

3)

1)

SENATE —~ No. 2807

PROBLIMS
The veteran interest card
must be filled out with specific

Job title to be at all valid.

Even when veterans know

this, exact job titles have not

always been made available.

Chapter 81, Section 26 of the
Commonwealth Civil Service
LavP; requires agencies to
contact the Veterans' Co-
ordinators (wh~ manage the
veterans register) and obtain
from them a list of veterans
and then maill to their house
opportunities that they have
in their agency. Frequently,
& number of agencies do not
recall namen, or if they do,
they do not follow through.

There exists no monitoring
procedure with regard to
Civll Service Laws; for the
most part appointments are
routinely approved.

We have found that Vietnam
veterans who apply for posi-
tlons In state agencies are

1)

2)

[Dec.

SOLUTIONS
The Personne! Administration
must make the list of author-
ized position titles available
to Vuterans' Services Offi.
cers, DES personnel, and
veterans in general in order
to assist veteransto properly
file for vacant positions.
That the Civil Service Com-
mission urge the Common-
wealth and Personnel Ad-
ministrator to issue a direc-
tive instructing all personnel
officers, not authorities, but
personnel office.'s, as the pei
son accountable within the

- state agency to see that there

3)

4)

is procedural tollow through
and that they be required to
submit a statement under
oath concerning compliance
with Chapter 81, Section 26 of
the Civil Service Law, and
this statement be attached to
all recommendations for ap-
pointrnent.

Before approving appoint.
ments, the Department of
Personnel Administration
should verify with the appro.
priate veterans coordinator
that the agency in question
has called for names and that
a compliance certification
statement be attached to the
application, '
The Department of Personnel
Administration in conjunction
with the Affirmative Actlon
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5)

often not welcome and in fact
given less than adequate in-
formation.

The Department of Personnel
Administration frequently
exemptls positions from com-
pliance Civil Service Law, for
expediency or efficiency in
government; these exemp-

~ tlons are frequently given

8)

with no expiration date,

Civil Service Enforcement
Rights for Vietnam veterans
in this Cofrmonwealth are
virtually non-existent.
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5)
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officer develop a recruitment
and assistance program for
Vietnam Era veterans in all
agencles and that sign off
procedures be instituted
which insure that the law has
been compled with. Also that
the Affirmative Action offi-
cers in state agencies be
charged with the responsi-
bility to inform Vietnam/Viet-
nam Era veterans of their
rights under the law, as they
would with any group desig-
nated’by law as deserving of
Affirmative Action.

It should be established that
a list of all these exempt posi-
tions with expiration dates be
provided and that these posi-
tions return to Chapter 81 un-
less specifically extended:
and that Vietnam/Vietnam
Era veterans continue to be
given priority’

The - veterans coordinator
must be given authority to
collect data on the status of
Vietnam/Vietnam Era veter-
ans in public civil service.

Vietnaim Veterans Readjustment Act of 1879 allowed Vietnam
veterans to take the police services civil service test (state and
municipal) up to the age of 35. The Act has expired and Vietham
veterans between the age of 32 ana 35 are now excluded. The Registry
of Police qualifications allows applicants to take the civil service ex-
amination up to age 38. If a veteran is on a current police services
list, he can he appointed to a fuil position up to age 3u.

The Commlsslon would

recommendations:
that the legislature reinstate the Vietnam Veterans Readjust-

168
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ment Act (1979) and raise the age Limit upward;

* that modification to the Police Services Promotional Exami-
nation which currently gives two point bonus to their scores be
more equitable by developing a system which differentiates be.
tween disabled veterans and non.veterans.

With regard to civil service, the profile survey conducted by this

Commisson Indicated that:

1) 44.0% of the respondents have taken a Civil Service exam,
86.2% of the respondents have had their names placesl on a civil
service list and ”8.1% have been hired to a civil service job,

2) 68.1% of those who were hired served in Vietnam between 1065
and 1971; 81.9% of those hired to civil service jobs currently work
for the federpl government; 29.4% for state government: and
11.2% for logal government.

3) 83.8% of thdse respondents over 49 have or had heen employed
In u civil service job. All other age groups were within a
statistical margin of error.

4) In terms of race 60.4% Blacks took the exam, 49.49% were

"placed on a list and 32.9% were hired but again, or’ 19 of the

survey responderits were Black and the percentage was even
smaller for Hispanic. For White the corresponding percentages
are 43.8/86.1/22.9%.

5) Thus 38811 equals N or the total number of respondents who at
one time held a civil service position, out of that 2,786 still hold
a civll service position at the federal, state, or local level out
of 16,886 respondents.

POST OFFICE ,

It is unfortunate that this Commission tinds it neceasary to single
out any particular agency. However, as we pointed out in our In.
terim Report, under the issue area of employment and with regard
to federal civil service employment, by far the most complaints
and/or Inquiries made to this Commission involved the Postal
Service,

This Commission has advocat d in behalf of Vietnam veterans
with regard to the Postal Service on geveral occasions and in fact
met with Postmaster Mr. Phillip Sullivan of the Boston General
Malil Facliity in connection with all of this. 1t had been hoped by
all that a more comprehensive meet..'¢ could have been arranged
during the lifetime of this Commission: nfortunately, with no party
al fault, this was not possible.
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The Commission is fully aware that there exists a problem here
which necessarily eludes a simple solution. On one hand, (especial-
ly with regard to the G.M.F',’ there are millions of pieces to move;
while in rural areas the situation is obviously different. Automa-
tion represents another problem, the method of management
another. Frankly, we were unable to find any one particular fac-
tor to be resolved. For example, it is our understanding that:

1) there is a very real problem with ordinary sick leave and that
which has service ¢onnection; '

2) turther, postal authorities have rejected Vietham veterans certi-
tied as employable by the Veterans Administration;

~ 8) there exists an absence of veterans on the Equal Employment

© Opportunity board despite the large veter’ " population;

4) ‘'also a problem exists with regard to casual l.uor — apparently,
tew veterans are hired — also casual labor 18 used for entry level
career positions in the L.S.M. (letter sorting machine) area;

3) there is no real counseling program for P.T.S.D., no liaison posi
tion to coordinate with the V.A.;

6) the affirmative action guidelines for Vietnam veterans are not
operittive, also an obvicusly slow promotion rate exists,

7) above all there is certainly a problem of attitude and awareness.

We are, of course, sure that it is not one-sided, but hasten to add
that this Commission advocates for Vietnam veterans, Our original
lntentlon was to list a series of recommendations point by point;
however, we felt that our level of infarmation was inadequate.
Therefore, it was realized that given the very problematic situa-
tion here, that this Commission had no choice but to s!rongly recom-
mend that.

* THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON POSTAL PERSONNEL AND
MODERNIZATION (REP. MICKEY LELAND, CHAIRMAN)
OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON ROST OFFICE AND CIVIL
SERVICE HOLI) HEARINGS HERE IN MASSACHUSETTS ON
THIS ENTIRE MATTER.

SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS

In both the Public Hearings and the Special Informational Hear-.
ings on Employment concern was expressed with regard to Small
Business opportunities. Only 5.2 or 828 of the respondents of the
CommiBsion survey applied to the Small Business Adiministration
for assistance; 35.67; or 203 of these applicunts had recelved the
assistance sought. A further breakdown shows that 11.0% of Black
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respondents applied with 88,89, g the 2id. (It should be men-
tioned that the relationship of these percentages and figures toany
definite time span is unknown.)

It may do to discuss the situation by commenting on the initial
and base level difficulty - that of dofinition, and following this note
the situation at the federal and state level. _

That there exists an unwieldy definition for what constitutes small

business is beyond doubt. For example, this has been commented -
on a number of times, most recently at the White House Conference

on Smalil Business (1080) and in the report, The State of Small Business
(March 1682, in accordance with Public Law 96-302). For the pur-
pose at hand, it is particularly noteworthy to mention the 7 told
typology of small business ranging from a family enterprise
employing 0-4 people through various categories employing
5-18/20-49, etc., up to that énterprise employing 500 or fewer (the
formal SBA detinition). This wide scope of definition has given rise
to the problem of access to capital.

The cost of entry smal! business is easily in the vicinity of 100-200

thousand dollars and higher. Currently, the standard rule of thumb

is that the applicant secure 209% of. the start up costs, i.e.,
$20,000-$40,000. For Vietnam vetérans, this represents an almost
insurmountable barrier. '

Yet, federal and state programs are not tooled to size; often on.
ly the large-small firms are kept in mind. An ancillary problem here
is level of expertise. That is, there exists no lack of ambition or good
ideas; rather the problem is one of scope and level of professional
knowledge. On one hand, there is simply little incentive for the
banking industry to bother. On the other, those same institutions
wre wary of lending to the uneducated; that is the applicant is
unknowledgeable about the system and unaware of the need to
develop a comprehensive plan or business par .age.

Federal Level ‘

It should be known to all that the ''Special Consideration for
Veteruns' amendment (PL83-237/1971) of the Small Business Act
lay dormant for virtually seven years. As a result of a Congressional
Hearing on this matter in the spring of 1981, a special task force
was organizcd by the Chief Council for Advocacy of the S.B.A.; one
year later twenty-nine recommendations constituted an extensive
outreach program to facllitate the entry of Vietnam veterans in
small business. This Commission compliments the 8.B.A. on this

e
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effort in general and cares to note the extra efforts taken in this

district by the S.B.A. Veterans Representative— William Littlefield.

State Level

At the state level, certainly the Department of Commerce and

Development is the principal state agency changed ‘th the role

of advocacy for small business in the Commonwealth. 1.. addition,

there exists a number of quasi state agencies; such as the

Meassachugetts Industrial Finance Agency, Massachusetts

Technical Development Corporation, the Community Development

Finance Corporation, etc., all part of the state incentive package

to business. However, the focus of these entities is a healthy,

mature, expanding business. In terms of providing capital stimulus
the minimum loan would be $250,000, and are 'ow {s virtually
unheard of. Thus, the hottom line heré again is the most small
businesses are too small to qualify. The Commission recognizes the
need for a Commission to study the state of Small Business in

Massachusetts and recommends that:

e the provisions of 884 which would establish an interagency
committee on veterans in business be kept intact in commxttee
bill H3212 and passed. .

SOMBA

The Massachusetts State Office of Minority Business Assistance

(SUMBA) is one of twenty-one state and federally funded agencies

in the country. [n a general sense, SOMBA along with the Office

of Affirmative Action and the Massa¢husetts Commission Against

Discrimination represents the governmental services arm for the

minority community. SOMBA provides an outreach service seek-

Ing small business opportunities in accordance with the spirit of

Chapter 521 of the Acts of 1975, and Chapter 679 of the Acts of 1980

and to a degree reflect federal efforts mandated in legislation such

us PL9550. Also, SOMBA does follow through with respect to com. o

pliance. In short SOMDA tries to insure that the legislated 5% set

aslde of expenditures from-the Division of Capital Planning go to

minority owned businesses. :

With regard to all of this several independent vectors have come

into play. (1) With thée imminent Implementation of Executive

Order 227 as amended on November 10, 1983, Vietnam veterans

came under the affirmative actlon umbrella as a prioritized group.

As mentioned elsewhere, implementation research is now taking

shape. (2) With regard to effective Implementation, there may be
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prohler:s with regard to SOMBA due to the fact that the federal
funding sector allocation will be terminated at the end of the calen-
dar year; thus, there is anticipated a staff services short fall. (8)
Finally, another systematic governmental services problem exists
in that like the SBA and at the state level with Commerce and
Development, the focus on small business is almost exclusively

, Placed on firms already solidly established. In effect those fledgling

businesses in need of the most assistance are often frozen out; it

was from this sector of the small business community that Viet.-

nam veterans in general and minority Vietnam veterans in par-
ticular voiced their concern to this Commission.

With regard to this matter, the Commission cares to point out and
recommend that.

* to insure Vietnam veterans and especially minority Vietnam
veterans are serviced, Chapters 521 of the Acts of 1975 and
Chapter 579 of the Acts of 1080 be amended to: (1) formally add
Vietnam veterans to the SOMBA legislation including Vietnam
veterans as an applicant group, and (2) that the Vietnam
veterans category be added to insure at least 209% of the 5% set
aside for small business is provided for businesses owned by

* th¢ Massachusetts Small Business Development Centers assign
opie individual at each of these centers with a laison task for
e Vietnara veteran community.
/This Commission nc%i throughout its existence that the overall
problem for Vietnam vcterans has been one of lack of participa-
t,’!on ir e system. (This hos been in part a problem of self aliena.-
tion but .0 less also a consequence of societal rejection.) The fact
that it I s taken seven, almost eight years for the S.B.A. to begin
to address the problem substantiates this jatter statement. Further,
we care to note that this is not to single out the S.B.A., but rather
represents the situation with regard to governmental services in
general at hoth the federal and state levels.

It comes to this: while the veteran possesses the experience, has
the motivation, and is now viewed by others in a more favorable
light, Le lacks the resources. In effect Vietnam veterans, averag-
ing thirty-five years of age, are just getting started.

The Commission ca 8 to make the following racommendations:
¢ that the vutreach efforts of the S.B.A. at the national and diftrict

levels continue in full force and that the veterans business
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resource councils soon to organize immediately embark on an
extensive awareness campaign of outreach etforts;

e that the S.B.A. revise its formula 80 as to lower the equily re-
quirement for Vietnam veteran applicant. This Commission
agrees with others that a ‘‘tandem loan program'' should be
developed. A formula which included 40% SBA direct loan, 507,
bank involvement with SBA guarantee and first position and 10%
from the Vietnam veteran applicant, would work to give the
veteran a fighting chance.

* the Department of Commerce as the principal state agency
responsible for the marketing of programs with the Small
Business Development Centers develop a well advertised
outreach package tailored to address the start-up problems
associated with small business;

* some mechanism must be developed to provide for those in
need of start-up capital. The legislature should reconsider the no-
tion of a ‘‘small business bank’' exclusively geared to produce
the under $200,000 loans.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

One of the efforts this Commission had undertaken to redress the
employment problem among Vietnam veterans was to establish af-
firmative action status for Vietnam veterans in the Commonwealth
of Massachusetts. This would provide coverage for Vietnam
veterans in the non-civil service sector of state employyment. In ad-
dition, it was assumed that this would provide a double coverage
for minority veterans.

In the closing moments of the prior administration, Executive
Order #224 was signed by Governor King. However, implementa.
tion became problematic; under the new administration that Ex-
ecutive Order was sent to the Office of the Attorney General for
clarification. ¢

Over the following montns, the quertion of Affirmative Action wasg
discussed by this,Commission and by those in the Vietnam veteran
community with the Office of Affirmative Actlon for the Com-
monwealth, We were all informed then that Governor Dukakis
would be signing an affirmative actlon order around Veterans Day,
He did $0 on November 10, 1983.

It was anticipated early on that the principal remaining difficul-
ty would be the problem of implementation. To address this ques.
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tion an Ad Hoc Coordinating group, and later a more Jormal ad-

visory committee to the Offi~e oi Affirmative Action were

developed during the late summer and early fall. Currently, it Is
the understanding of this Commission that the Office of Aftirmative

Action will be hiring a Vietnam veteran to research the quastion

of implementation,

It may do to niote that this individual faces a problem of statistical
Information; as mentioned above, there exists no accurate picture
of the numbers involved. Here as well then, exists evidence of need
for the Division of Employment Security to conduct a comprehen.
sive statistical study on the employment picture for Vietnam
veterans. The Commission recommends that:

o prior to filling any position in public service by promotion or
appointment of a new employee. a vacancy announcement must
be provided to Equal Employment Opportunity offices for moni.
toring of statfing and recruitment;

* all position vacancy anncuncements must be approved and
signed off by organization BEO officer;

* all pesition announcements imust contain name, title, and phot:e
number of EEO officer to perinit job applicants to contact them
if they wish; :

* all organization EEO officers must contact the Veterans

. Reglster at the Department of Personnel Administration as part
of their affirmative action recruitment efforts. :

FEDERAL JOB TRAINING PARTNERSHIP ACT

One of the most importsnt federal programs of potentiai impact
for Vietnam veterans of Massachusetts is the Federal Job Train-
ing Parthership Act. This Commission has spent considerable time
following the implementation process of F.J.T.P.A. in the Com-
monwealth. Over 10 pertinent letters and documents have come to
the attention of this Commission in ¢t 1nection with F.J.1T.P.A.,
there are others as well. There have been a number of hearings
and much discussion on this matter. With regard to ali of this, the
Comnilssion cares to voice the following concerna:

1) That the F.J.'T.P.A. haa strong resamblances t¢ CETA; the
short falls of which should be already known. ¥'o* example, a
1879 Job Meurket Research Service/Divisior ¢« ° Zmployment
Security publication noted that in Massachusetts under CETA
Title VI only 4.4% of the participants were Vietnam Era
veterans. The peridential mandate of that time was 359 Viet-
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nam Era veterans participation under Title VI. Further, of all
those employed, only 460 were actually ‘‘picked up'' after the
training period.

2) Statewide Council and SDA/PIC composition does not include
sufficient Vietnam veterans or other non-veteran such as CAP
agencles, SOMBA, or youth community based organizational in-
put. Currently, only two of 18 Private Industry Counciis include
Vietnam veteran representation.

3) The legal/working relationships (line of authority and control)

 among the vendors, PIC, and the statewide council as outlined

. in the state plan are unclear.

4) That it i{s concerned over program accountability and evalua-
tion. The Coinmission commends the Governor for estaklishing
a Task Force for veterans in this area, Yet all those appointed
are uncertain of the role of such a task force. Will it have ac-
cess to all vital information; may it have monitoring function?
This is eszential if such a task force is to accurctely assess quall- .
ty of the delivery of F.J.T.P.A. and other block grant program
services }o Vietnam veterans, o

A: noted in our letters (1) to Representative, Barney Frank of
April 22, 1983, and (2) to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Joint
. Legislative Committee on Federal F‘inanrial Ald of August 8, 1983
- — this Commission cares to note:

1) The Joint Legislative Committee on Federal Financial
Assistance has not approved the state plan as of this date
because of lack of pertinent data.

2) Where there has been no Vietham veteran input and question-
able input by other community based organizations this quality
of SDAs and the Statewide Councl] remains a qunstion mark.

And recomimends that there be:

¢ careful monitoring uf the adrinistration of the F.J.T.P.A. by
the DOL, the General Court, and the Joint Legislative Comm{{-
tee on Federal ffinancial Assistance;

¢ puaranteed increased representation on the State Pianning
Council and Private Industry Councils for Vietnam veterans
community based organizations;

¢ guaranteed access tc block grant informadtion for the Governor's
Task Force,
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THE EMERGENCY VETERANS’ JOB TRAINING AC'I‘ OF 1983

(E.V.J.T.A.)) :

This federal program was just recently approved by Congress;
program implementation is imminent; one hundred and fifty
million has beern earmarked for the next two fiscal years, Assum-
ing that each employer will seek the miaximum $10,000 ''matching
training wage’’ or subsidy, this Jeaves a ball park figure of 15,000
positions. It targets the Vietnain veteran who is-among the\hard
core unemployed. -

This Comiiiission has some concern with regard to implementa-

. tion and reservations in connection with some of the eligibility

requirements. .

1) There are apt to be double ended outreach problems. On one
hand, a good educatfonal effort may well be needed to bring
employees on board; on the other, the target veteran has to be
informed. This Commission agrees with others that the
DOL/VES and the V.V.L.P. offices work together at the
empioyer end while the Veterins Outreach Centers (those of-
ficlal VA and the private community based operations such as
Fitchburg): Division of Employment Security officer, as well -
as local Veterans Services Agents, all be charged with the
responsibility to outreach the unemployed veterans.

2) This Commission also is in full agreement with those who point
to the eligibility requirements, i.e., that the veteran rmust be
unermployed 15 weeks. This penalizes the underemployed.
veteran who has laken even the most menial job to make ends
meet. In fact it penalizes one for having. strong work ethic, and
in effect rewards any who stayed out of the labor market or
worked for "‘under the table’’ wages. This Commission strong-
ly recommends that the Veterans Administration and the
Department of Labor reconsider this entire line of thinking;
perhaps reducing the number of weeks unemployed fror half
the pybjected jobs and wllmmatmg their requlrement altogether
tor the remaining number. N

This Commission cares to thank the following individuals for thelr
assistance on all topics pertaining to the issue area of Employment:

Kevin Bowen, Frank A. Cahill, Rep. Willlam Constantino, Ralph
Cooper, Thomas Daliley, Richard Ducey, James Ferguson,
Richard Fowler, Charles B. Harris, Cleotha Jackson, Donald
Levesque, Willlam Littlefieid, David Marchand, Robert Moakley,
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Kenneth Rand, st Rine. Phillip Sullivan, and a special thanks
to Paul Reade. ‘
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Housing

The concern for adequate housing was repeatedly brought un in

testltmony during the Public Hearing serles. As noted in the ¥ mn

Report, ruch testimony tqok on three basic forms. First and
foremost, the problem in housing was connected directly to
unemployment/underemploymenl and inflation. The rising cost of
rental heusing has placed many units out of reach, Secondly, it was
noted that "/ietnam veterans never had the advantage of the old
state Chapter 200 program, which was of tremendous benefit for
the WWII and Korean veterans. Chapter 200 had talleniiito disuse
by the early 1960's and was merged with other programs. Third,
It was pointed out that there existed problems with the GI Bill Home
Loan Program. It was alleged that many lehdlng institutions were
not interested in participating.

In addition to the abdve, the Commission found that there existed
no data as to the extent of home ownership an.ong Vietnam/Viet.
nam Era veterans in the Commonweal.h. Glven the Importance of
this staple Issue, a decision was made to include a section on hous-
ing In our profile survey study, and to hold a Special Informational
Hearing as well, while slinuitaneously seeking the involvement of
various state and federal agencles, In addition to obtaining input
from the Vietnam veteran community,

The following highlights the proflle survey data on housing:
71,177 of all respondents own their own home. However, the
figure is only 48.87% for Black veterans as compared to 71,5
for their White counterparts. Further/ as expected, ownershlip
wasg directly correlated with incomg. 21.07% rent, while 8,8~
Hve with their family. 86.3¢ ; of thos who own their home haye
sought some type of mortgage. 98,3, of those who sought a
mortgage obtained one.

7.9/ of all respondents felt disgriminated againzt when apply-
ing fora mortgage simply betause they were veterans, 76.5¢
of all respondents were aware of their eligibitity for a V. A

Mortgage Loan. 40 6, sought ar applied for a G.1. Home I.oan.
Iti_:f'; received that loan. )

Tandem to s is ausistance awarenoess, That is, while 40.68¢;
vere arvare of o Gl Home Loan Guarantee program (only -
PET7 were reciplentst, only 2057, were awaroe of the F'armers
Nome Loan. Further, the figure fell to under 15, for
Aawarenes. ot all other (state and federal) housing,
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~ Again, this Commaission cares to note that our survey was never

received by the “hard to reach Vietnam veterans''. Thus, the total

percentage of those that own housing is in all probability lower,
especially in connection with the minority community veteran.

Further, we have no knowledge nor could we find any hard data
on the homeless veteran population in Massachusetts. The profile
of the homeles: in Massachusetts published April 23, 1983, by the
Office of Human Resources cites no figures on veterans. It is
estimated that perhaps as many as 10 to 157 of Operation Outreach
Boston's clients may be homeless.

In more general terms and relative to this, the Commission 1s
concerned about the number of foreclosures on GI Home l.oans.
Though this is not a particularly acute situation here in
Massachusetts, it has come to our attention that In more
economlcally distressed areas of the country, there have been a
considerable number of foreclosures. We care about these veterans
as well and bring to the attention of readers the pending fedey - !
legislation HR2948. This bill would authorize the Chief Ad-
ministrator of Veterans Affairs to provide mortgage assistance to
veterans with the GI Home Loan Guarantee so as to avold
foreclosure,

Most of the Commission information on the problems in housing
come directly from Information gathered at our Special Informa.
tional Hearing on June 30, 1983. Testimony included data from city,
state, federal, and private sector. Naturally, we heard a good deal
in terms of the available existing programs. However, for the pur-
pose at hand, we care to outline a few of the most s.riking points.
1y While there are several Interesting programs avallable through

HIUD, none of these target Vietnam velerans as a population.
Yet, it was indiciated that the allocation of fundy are in part based
oft interest,

2 Only four cities in Massachuselts participated in the Urban
Homesteading Program — Boston, Springfield, Haverhill and
Fawrence The total dollar figure for all four cities here is
abvarmally low That is under Section 810 (to purchage vacant
binlchngs only 840,000, for Section 812 ¢for rehabilitationy only
KO00,00)

a Chapter 200 OMassarhusetls) originally enacted in 1948 w as
thiluted over the vears, This included the transfer of monles to
other program accounts, Carrenlly, preference exists but it had
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become obsolete, skewed in favor of the older generation of
veterans no longer in need. In addition, much of this housing
stock 18 now thirty years old and some of this is inhabitable. Also,
it can be said (given statutory changes) that the Vietnam
veteran has been ''bumped’’ from his inheritance of veterans
preferential position. Given tlre low vacancy rates in the
habhitable public housing stocﬁe is virtually excluded.

4) It was noted at several poin the Hearing that few banks
participate in the GI Home Loan Program. For example, only
one institution provided for VA mortgages in all of Franklin
County. Further, it was claimedua that at the time (of the Hear-
ing; no lending institutions were handling VA mortgages {n
Hampshire County. .

Explanation here points to a few principal problems:

1) Awareness - most lending institutions are apparew unin-
formed of what is involved in participating in the VA Mortgage
Program, ‘

2 Lending rates — it was Intimated that the variance between
mortgage rates was such that there existed a '‘profitability"’
factar,

3) The point system - that is the VA permits a one percent loan
origination fee for the mortgage company. As a result, the seller
accrues the points outstanding. The two avenues to surmount
this consist of ralsing the original purchase price or for the
veteran to assume them personally and privately. In either cas.:
the veteran ‘''eats’’ the points.

To summarize the overall situation, there appears to be three key
problems facing Vietnam veterans with respect to the housing
fssue. Flrst, there |& obviously an information gap. On one hand,
Vietnum veterans iare little aware of existing programs in hous-
ing. On the other, lending institutions are misinformed about the
VA [oan Guarantee program or totally unaware of it. Secondly,
there {s a problem of prioritization. Practically speaking, Vietnam
veterans have lost thelr position in public housing over the years
and were never included In new state housing programs of the
1970's This is apparently algo the situation at the federal level vis-
a-vis HUD. Third, there is a problem of finance. The rminimum en-
titlement for the VA (currently $27.500 or 60 percent of the loan
amount which ever 18 1288) seems in fact to be becoming obsolete
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given the dramatic changes taking place in housing vajues. In ad-
ditlon, new methods of financing the housing market have come
into existence. The Veterans Administration understandably has
a walit and see attitude. Nonethele 18, the situation has changed and
Vietnam veterans have come to di iadvantage; they end up paying
the points.

Since the CommiIssion hearing on housing, one important develop-
munt has taken place. That is; the advocacy and pressure exerted
by this Comimission, principally through-the efforts of our Chair-
man, Senator Francis D. Doris, our Vice-Chairman Representative
Thomas J. Vallely, and other interested parties from the General
Court, the administrative sector, and the Viethem veteran com-
munity - resulted {n successfully securing 18 million of the remain-
ing 37 million in the Commonwealth’s mortgage bonding issue. This
Commission, the Office of the Cormmissioner of Veterans Services,
and others held meetings with administrative officials of the Ex-
ecutlve Office of Communities and Development and from the
Massachusetts Housing F'inancing Agency. The upshot of this was
the development and implemenrtation of a housing lottery program
during the werk of Veterans' Day. Over four thousand Vietnam
veterans apg .«d. This provided low interest mortgages for approx-
imately 300 Vietnam veterans in this Commonwealth. With the need
clearly established, this Commission through its Chairman, has
continued to work for a 50 million allocation ou . of next year's new
bonding package.

This Commiasion supports the following recommendations:

¢ that the Veterans Administration L.oan Guarantee officer work,
to develop a comprehensive educational and outreach program
directed at the lending institutions;

» that a study be conducted to determine the extent to which
Chapter 200 housing 1acilitles can be salvaged (as opposed tn
heing demolished under Chapter 86 1) and that a modernization
fund he appropriated;

¢ that a preference for Vietnam veterans be established for 3077
of all existing and planned units of Chapter 7068 housing;

¢ that there be established a aet aslde for Vietnam veterans in
Chapter 707 (rental assistance);

e develop a pllot congregnte housing project for veterans in the
vieinity of VAMCs.

183
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* that a pilot pregram for congregate housing for Vietnam veterans
near VAMC:s be established with monies for Chapter 689 (handi-
capped hor.ung); '

* that a 5 .ulllion dollar housing bond packagé be developed for
Vietnam veterans and administered by MHFA (Massachusetts
Housing Financing Agency) in a lottery fashion as was done
in November 1983.

* through our Congressional Delegation recommend the passage
of federal legislation HR2948, which authorizes the Administra.
tion of Veterans Affairs to provide Mortguge assistance to
veterans (with Gy Home Loan) threatened with foreclosure

FUEL ASSISTANCE
In 1982 the Commission testiﬂed before the Joint Legislative Com.

mittee on Federal Minanclal Ald of the Commonwealth of

Massachusetts responsible for all block grant procedure. At that

hearing we brought to their attention the p:ight of the Vietnam

veteran community vis-a-vis the undet and unemployment situa-
tion. There, also, we speciflcall{ mentioned the multiple problems
experienced by the ‘‘hard to reach’ Vietnam veterans.
Following this, and through the efforts of our Chairman, a con-
ference meeting was arranged with administrators from the Ex-
ecutive Office of Communities and Development in connection with
the Cotnmunity Services and Fuel Assistance Block Grants. Con-
sequently, this Commission addressed the }'uel Assistance

Operators across the Cornmonwealth, and suggesti:d methods with

which they could outreach Vietham veterans in the Commonwealth.,

It Is our understanding that prioritization for Vietnain veterans is

again part of the current state plan. We commend the Chief Ex-

ecutive and that office and all the local entities for their annual com-*
mitment to this program.
The Commilssion cares to thank the following for their assistance
on this lasue:
Vito Amor 'll, David Baker, John Blake, Joseph Flatley, Vin.
cent . Layes, Jr., Michael McReaken, John Murphy, Mar-
vin Siflinger, and a special thanks to Robert Carisen and
Willlam Martin.
Bibllography .
The Commisslion offers the foilowing briet blbliography for all
those Interested in thls fssue wrea:
Snyder, Keith D., edt.
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Veterans Rights Newsletter, Publighed by: The Veterans Educa.-
tion Project, Washington, DC Vol. 2, Nos, 7-8, Nov.-Dec. 1982.
1979 ‘ -
“‘Homeowner's Glossary of Building Terms", February 1979,
: HUD-369-H(56), U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
. Development, Wast.ington, DC.
1880 ' ,
““Questions About Condominiums'’, What to sk Before you
Buy, March 1980, HUD-865-H(,), U.S, Departrpent of Housing
and Urban Development, Washington, DC. f ‘
. 1980 .
‘“'"Wise Rental Practices’” October 1980, HUD470-N VCCP(8),
U.8. Department of Housing and Urban Development,
Washington, DC.
“Final State Plan for F'Y 88 Massachusetts Low lnrome Home
Energy Assistance Program’’, Bxecutive Office of Communities
and Development.
"‘Soldiers of Misfortune, Homeless Vaterans in New York City'’, .
Research and Liaison Unit Office of the Comptroller, City of New
York. ‘
1982
Office of Reports and Statistics, Washington, DC, Veterans Ad-
ministration, VA Loan Guaranty Highlights, July 1982.
1982
""The House on Housing'', The Boston Globe, July 28, 1982.
1982
Cold Relif; Winter 1982-1983 Fuel Assistance Program, Executive
Office of Communities and Development, October 1982.
1982
Operator’s Manual — 1983 Low Income Home E nergy Assistance Pro-
gram, Offlce of Fuel Assistante, Executive Office of Com-
munities and Development, October 1§, 1982{

W

1982
. “"Hrograms of HUD'", Qctober 1982, HUD.214.6-PA, U.S.
Departiment of Housing and Urban Development, Wash‘mgton.
' DC. .

Vietham Veterans In the Criminal Justice Systemn ,'.*"

Thls Commlsslon s pleased to note that in the Communwé’f\lth
of Massachusetts a number of effBrts to develop and Initiate a well

V.
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conmoucted comprehensive criminal justice progxhg_n for Vietnam
veterans involved with the Commonwealth’'s criminai justice
system haye come to fruition. This has been possible only hecause
of the lnvo{vement and dedication of so many individuals from the
Vietnam veteran community and from within the Criminal Justice
System. This Commission is proud to have been part ot this com-
prehensive effort. For the purposes of this report, it is perhaps best
to proceed by first presenting a brief history, to discuss the atforts
of this Commission, and to comment upon the superb efforts of the
Veterans Administration Operation Outreach/Boston-and omclals
from the Department of Corrections.

Before proceeding, this Commission cares to let all readers be
agsured that this Commission !s in no way interested in under-
estimating the sericusness of the offenses these men have com-
mited. Obviously, the nature and scope of such criminal justice pro-
blems constitute a complicated and sensitive issue area which can
be only carefully addressed. The Commission is interested in and
supports only those programs developed from a careful, reason-
ed, and coordinated approach.

As this Commission noted in its Interim Report, the phenomenon
of Vietnam veterans becoeming involved as subjects of criminal
jusiice systems #:ross the United States is a tragic legacy that
many would rather ignore. There exist several pieces of documen-
tation which indicate that nationally, approximately 209, of the
male population at state and federat institutions for the last 10-15
years is comprised of Vietnam veterans. The figures for
Massachusetts have not been veritied over all these yeara, but re-
cent studies by the Department oi Corrections put the total military
veteran population at various MICs at 18%. This tigure does not
include those who ‘may be at County facilities. There i8 no
knowledge of how this may translate to total aumbers, percentages,
and the like, and perhape iittle in the way of knowledge of types of
crimes. The most important development o. r the last few years
consists in the finding that the impact of Post Traumatic Strvess
Disorder may he closely related to the motivating tactors of a ma-
jority of offenses commitied by Vietnam veterans. This Qomtrais-
sion is of the opinion that there is great validity in this research
and tn the contention of ths linkage to criminal activity.

Beginning in 1976 an Ad Hoc Committee formed to diaruss the
phenomenon of the incarceratad Vietnam veteran. This little group
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included a (thon) parole board member, a Vietnam veteran, two
professors from Boston College, and @ half way house director.
From that group, a study design was initiated gnd later reworked
and implemented. This was the first study on incarcerated veterans
in Massachusetts,

One of the principal consequences developed from this was that
a new parole hoard policy of early review for spec‘al considera-
tion was Initiated. Aj«6, the Vietnam veterans coming out were
targeted for job-maft outreich.

Over the next few years, more efforts were developing. In 1080
— the Massachusetts Trying| Together Coalition of the Office of
Commissloner of Veterans gervices for the Commonwealih of
Massachusetts addressed this topic en twe otcasions: the COERS
(Comprehensivg Oftenders Employment Regource System) ‘and
others became involved. During 1982, Governer Edward J. King
became aware of the efforts in this area. He field meetings ...
several occaslong X sting several hours each to help all concex\ed
deve’op a proper approach. ¥rom these mee/tmgs. the various A¥
Hoc Committees came together as the Advisory Committee on the
Concerns of Incarcerated Vietnum Veterany. They were charged
with developing a comprehensive pian bringing in all the relevant
state agencies. It was all this history of work. that set the tage (and
ilere has heen rej ~esented only the brie{fust sketch) for] the work
of the Department of Corrections and the Veterans Adminfstration
Operation Outreach. ‘

The Commision saw its role as that of providing support and ad-
vocacy for all these efforts. We pursued this in two ways, First, we
Initlated & study on Incarcerated veterans which would serve as
a needs assessment for the Department of Corrections, Overcom-
ing the iInmates’ wariness was not totally successtul, and we fell
short of achieving stu'lstical significance in terms of acquiring
enough responses, Nevertheless, the fact that we did this helped
to develop rapport with various MCI superintendents and assure
then that all of these developments were careful, reasonable, and
positive in their scope.

Second, the Commission held a Spec.al Informationa’ *learing
to gather expert teatimony from all those involven, eu.} in their
own specitic area, all oriented to developing a comprehenas:ve treat-
nient program fo. Vietham veterans the Criminai Justice
Jyatem. This was very successful in that 72" enabled all those involv-
ed to grasp tne overall picture.
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Now this Commission is proud to inform all of the excellent pro-
gress baing made toward developing a comprehensive treatment
program for Vietnam veterans at all stages in the criminal justice
process — from arrest through corrections, -

This fall the VA Operation Outreach Team, with assistance from
the Department of Corrections, ran a P.T.8.D. seminar for an en-
tire police department (Medford, Massachusettg). The focus con-
cerned developing awareness of (1) the Vietnam veteran ‘‘on the
street’’, and (2) the *‘double stress’’ of the Vietnam veteran police
ofticer. Currently, a weekly stress management program is being
designed for them.

Currently, the Qutreach Teams, along with others from the Viet-
nam veterar community, are interviewing in behalf of Vietnam
veterans coming before the court. This has occurred within the
district and municipal system and at the superior court as well —
across the Commonwealth. At virtually every stage from arrestto
sentencing (conference, probable cause, arraignment, pre-trial,
trial, and sentencinz) they have provided expert testimony in con-
nection with individual military and psychological backgrounds and
recommended treatment alternatives at trial and sentenélng. In
addition, a program is being instituted to educate judges and juries
as to the nature and relevance of P.T.8.D.

In fact, the first formaltzed alterriative sentencing program for
Vietnam veterans (where delayed stress was determined to be at
play) was instituted in the Lynn Distriet Coutt. The program in-
patient/out-patient treatment as an alternative to Incarceration.
We understand that the Boston Municipal Court has endorsed the
program and has developed plans for full implementation. Also the
Outreach Centers and the Department of Legal Medicine have
begun readjustment counseling for incarcerated veterans at state
and county institutions on both an individual and peer group basis.
Further, a training program for all corrections officers and siaff
18 about to be implemented with respect to the aree of .1.8.D. and
the speclal needs of incarcerated Vietnam veterans. Currently, the
Commissioner of Corrections, the Commissioner of Veterans Ser-
vices, and VA Outreach/Boton are negotiating with the Department
of Mer “al Health to provide a secure hospital facility for exclusive
treatment of incarcerated Vietnam veterans diagnosed with
P.T.8.D.

Finally, the initial phase of a pllot project Mutual Agreement F'ro-

158




100 SENATE - No. 2807. [Dec.

gram about to #e implemented. This will involve careful screen-
Ing and selection for which 12-15 candidates for special considera-
tion for a new treatment program, which among other things could
provide for a possible early parole date eligibility. The Commis-
slon cares to make the following r« commendations:
’ * that the police seminar program be expanded across the
Commeonwealth. ‘The various chiefs of police should develop
. & seminar session for their departments; we further recommend
that all major departments in the state consult with their
'ocal Outreach Centef and develop a similar stress awareness
program; as state mental health personnel become qualified
in P.T.8.D. recognition on treatment, they can share the burden;
* that the Department of Mental Health together with the Depart.
ment of Corrections reach an agreement in connection with pro-
viding a secure hospital setting for inmates diagnosed with
P.T.S.D.;
¢ that the court diversion program be expanded to all courts in
the Commonweaith and to other states and federal judicial
bodiea as well: '
* the sanction of the Massachusetts Par ne Board is crucial to .
the model prisoner program pilot project for Vietnam veterans
vis-a-vis early parole consideration. The Commissioner of
Corrections and the Governor should do all in their power to
begin a dialogue with the Parole Board to insure their co-
operation; _
* that the bookletz now heing developed hy the Vet Center/Boston
»  and the Massachusetis Department of Corrections be distributed |
throughout the nation.
* that the Commonwealth require P.T.8.D. training for all mental
health professionals involved in the Crimine! Jyatice System,
l.e., Corrections, Division bf Legal Medicine, and Parole:
* that HR762 which would provide P.T.8.D. treatment for combat
velerans referred by the court or incarcerated in state and
* county correctional facilities — be passed. _

* that two bills currently to be proposed for the next legislative
year concerning (1) an enabling act which prevides for secure
transfer of inmates to VA facilities, and (2) an act to provide
'» parole eligit’ ty consideration for Vietnam veterans where
P.T.8.D. was ¢ .ermined at play in the offense,

The Co:amission cares to thank the following for their assistance
ort this issue:
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Sherrill Ashton, Ashaq Asim, Paul Atwood, Steve Best, Steve
Blesofsky, Kevin Bowen. Pamela Brighton, I.eonard R.
Bruyette, Gene Bryce, Ronald Burdett, Frank Carney,
Lawrence Chartinietz, Charles Desmond, Lauren Gillis,
Patrick Guarnierl, sames Jackson, Donald Jerningan, Kate
Kitchfield, Arthur Latessa, Randail LePore, James K. Locke,
James Packer, Barry Phillips, Lucien Pipin, Lana Reeves,
Timothy Reid, Karen Sauriders, Fred Shinholster, Richard
Stahl, Ken Stimpson, Greg Stirk, Alex White.
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Less Than Honorable Discharge

As noted in the Interim Report, the punishment and difficulty
many veterans of the Vietnam conflict have suffered because of
less than honorable discharges often far exceed the nature of their
original infractions. Again, the Vietnam conflict was drastically dif-
ferent from that of nation's previous conflicts. It is still the impres-
sion of this Commission that the vast majority of these less than
honorable discharges are held by those soldiers who fought late in
the war, after 1869, when the entire war effort was beginning to col-
lapse. For example, data on less than honorable discharge rates
from the Department of Defen.  YOD) indicates that up until 1969
the percentage of soldiers receivu. g less than honorable discharges
from the Army was 6-77;, from the Navy was 6-8¢%, and from the
Marines was 1-11%. Over the next four years, the percentage of
soldlers receiving less than honorable increased — Army — 119,
Marines — 149, (the Navy rate stayed around 7% but increased
to 13%. for 1876-1977).

There is literature which indicates that for many, the less than
honorable dircharge resulted from an inability to adjust to stateside
reassignment for the few remaining months of service after their
Vietnam service. The early release program employed by the Arm-
ed Forces was Instituted because of this very problem, and
therefore, automatically contained a built-in inequity.

The most recent discharge upzrade rate data from the Office of the
Assistance Secretary of Defense indicates that there exists a signifi-
cant difference among the various branches of service with respect
to adjudication rates in favor of a discharge upgrade and that these
percentages of discharge upgrades have dropped.

1981-82
Percentage of Application
Branch Upgraded 1982.83
Navy/Marine Corps 21.3% 7.6%
Army 33.87% 16.5%
Alr Force 28.5% 23.6%

Overall, we have the case where less than honorable discharge
rates shof up in the late 1960s and 1970s and discharge upgrade rates
shot down in the late 19708 and early 1980s.

For the edification of those members of the General Court and
the administration totally unfamiliar with the military discharge

17 461 0 - 84 = 13 1 93
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system and the discharge upgrade review process currently
operative, the following outline may be instructive.

The United States military issues several types of discharges.
Honorable, general under honorable conditions, and medical (for
a host of reasons) contain no penalties; the recipient is entitled to
the full range of benefits from the Veterans Administration. Of
course, in some cases, medical conditions may inhibit employment;
yet, even here there are a number of safeguards to insure against
discrimination in employment, etc. The dishonorable discharge is
the most severe negative sanction applicable; it requires a full
Court Martial hearing procedures. The recipient is prohibited from
acquiring any Veterans Administration benefits.

There exists a third category, the so called ‘‘grey area'
discharges. These include the categories of '‘'undesirable’’ and ‘'bad
conduct'’. These can require court martial or be administratively
handled. The former procedure was/is time consuming, the latter
much less so. In effect a kind of plea bargaining procedure operated
whereby the soldler, young and uninformed as to the long term coa-
sequences, opted for the administrative avenue. Thus the vast ma-
jority of those veterans of the Vietnam Decade who hold less than
honorable discharges, possess either the undesirable or the bad con-
duct tvpe.

Currently, there exist two avenues which the veteran holding a
less than honorable discharge, i.¢., undesirable, bad conduct, or
dishonorable, can pursue to secure a discharge upgrade. The veteran
can apply to the Discharge Review Board (DRB) or the Board for
Corrections of Military Records (BCMR). Each branch of the ser-
vice has its own DRB and BCMR.

The DRB 1s authorized to upgrade the character of discharges
and to change the reason for discharge. This procedure allows for
record review only hearing, (2) personal appearance without
counsel, or (3) personal appearance with counsel. The veteran can
apply to the DLB i/ his/her discharge Is less than fifteen years old

r1if the charater of discharge is general, undesirable, or bad con-

uct  vm oa Special Courts Martial.

Tl "R has broader authority, it can change the character
of discae ge or change the re-enlistment (spin) code. The BCMR
hearings are usually based on a review of the existing military
record and rarely grants requests for personal hearings. The
veteran seeking a change in the quality of his discharge applies to
the BOMR when the discharge is older than fifteen years or is a bad

1941
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conduct or dishonorable from the General Courts Martial. If a veteran

has applied to a DBR but was denied, he/she can then apply to a

BCMR. Further, there is a three year deadline from discharge or

the last DRB decision in which one can file an application for an

upgrade with BCMR, though th.. may be over looked if there is

merit in the interests of justice. ,
The typical application for a discharge upgrade includes a state.

ment of explanation as to the rationale for an upgrade. A brief or
more detailed statement can be submitted with the application, or
at a later time, but before the hearing. DRB hearings are held
in the Washington, DC area. The DRB may and has scheduled
traveling panels for a particular location where there are enough
requests from that area for a traveling board. However, these have
been few in number and are even less frequent now.

It must be recognized that the type of hearing the veteran has
(records review, personal appearance, with or without counsel) is
significantly correlated to the discharge upgrade rate. Data from
the pasl two years demonstrates the marked advantage one has
if he/she has a personal hearing. In 1981, 45.7% of applicants who
appeared before the board for a personal hearing received an
upgrade, while only 25.77 of those who had a records review or
counsel only appearance were granted relief. Applicants who had
a personal hearing in 1982-1983 again had a much better rate of
receiving upgrades,

Obviously, the system of upgrading military discharges is govern.
ed by federal statutes and regulations; state legislators are limited
in the ways they can affect the federal system. Yet, this Commis-
sion through the Congressional Delegation cares to make the follow-
ing comments and recommendations:

* Since the cost of traveling to the Washington D.C. area pre-
cludes many veterans from exercising their right to have a
personul appearance before the Discharge Review Board, and
recognizing the fact that personal appearances by the applicant
significantly affects the outcome of decision, this Commissicon
recommends that the Discharge Review Board increase their
frequency, the traveling panel schedules, and announce such
appearances well in advance,

* That our Congressional Delegation (1) press the Department
of Defense and (2) file legislation for an extension of the
statute of limitations within which a veteran can apply to
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both the Diacharge Review Board and the Board for Corrections
of Military iRecord.

* This Commission strongly recommends that here in Massa-
chusetts the Oirfice of the Commissioner of Veterans Services
create a position for a military discharge specialist who will be
responsible not only to handle individual cases, but also to form
an advisory personnel, networking local veterans service agents,
service officers from the established National and state organi.
zations, and include personnel from Operation Outreach all in
order to systematically approach this problem.

* That HR4254 be passed. This legislation would amend Title 10
U.8. code so as to eliminate the requirement that a request
for correction of a military record be filed within 3 years after
discovery of the error.

* This Commission implores the appropriate review boards and
adjudication officers of the Veterans Administration to adopt a
more lenient attitude in connection with approving application
for benefits from those with bad conduct and undesirable dis-
charges.

The Commission cares to thank the following for their assistance
in this issue arca:
Leslie Collins, Ed Dean, Edward Desimone, Paul Desmond,
Phil Gavon, Richard Kimbell, Ron Lembo, Ed Peters, Ralf
Woodward,
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PART III.
CONCLUSION

SUMMARY OF
COMMISSION FINDINGS WITH
RECOMMENDATIONS
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ADMINISTRATIVE

As stated In the introduction, this Commission found it necessary
to expand its scope so as to cover as many of the pertinent and in-
terrelated issues of concern as possible. Again, there is no one lynch
pin problem which if resolved would rectify the whole cluster of
structural problems that face Vietnam veterans in the Com.
monwealth of Massachusetts or in this nation.

Rather than generalize, this Commission cares to summarize its
findings and recommendations on an issue by issue basis. We do
this with the explicit intention of again focusing attention on the
full range of problems that remain to be resolved, and to provide
a scorecard, or an agenda for action, against which the commit.
ment of those who seek to implement the recommendations of this
Commission may in the future be measured.

The following recommendations are presented in a compendium
format. First, we will present our concerns with respect to the ad-
ministrative steps t- be pursued and secondly, address these same
concerns in connection with pending legislation. In L.uth instances
we seek to separate those recommendations best handled at the
state level from those which more obviously fall into the federal
purview. Also for the sake of simplicity, this summary is additional-
ly broken down by issue area as outlined in section two.

Agent Orange
Finding
VA screening exam inadequate and not standardized in VAMC
system,
Recommendation
Accurate screening program designed and implemented
throughout VAMC system.
Finding
VA not prepared for Cancer care.
Recommendation
VA start planning for increased cancer care capability.
¥inding
Need exists for Agent Orange study in Commonwealth of
Massachusetts,
Recommendation
That this study be carried out under the auspices of the Office
of the Commissioner of Veterans Services.
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POW/MIA
Finding
Issue visibility is essential for the POW/MIA agenda.
Recommendation
That the POW/MIA awareness campaign continue and
include;
1) proclamation by the Governor on July 20, 1984;
2) cities and towns ‘‘adopt’” a Massachusetts POW/MIA
servicemen;
3) veterans crganizations encourage citizen letter writing
campaign,
P.T.S.D. (State)
Finding
Substance abuse ulrectly related to P.T'.8.D.
Recommendation
That prioritization for Vietnam veterans continue in mental
health portion of the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health
Service Block Grant,
Finding
There exists little awareness about P.T.8.D. among mental
health specialists.
Recommendation
That all appropriate state, local, and community agencies
develop and conduct a symposium series on P,T.S.D.
P.T.S.D. (Federal)
Finding
P.T.S.D. cut across the entire Vietham veteran population;
Operation Outreach best mode of service delivery.
Recommendation
The VA expand Operation Qutreach threefold.
Finding
P.T.S.DD. stress ward program immensely needed.
Recommendation
That VA Division of Medicine and Surgery establish program
implementation throughout the VAMC systems as rapidly as
possible.
Governmental Services (State)
Finding
Vietnam veterans are unaware of the governmental services
available to them.
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Recomniendations

The Governor issue a directive for all the secretariats, agen-

cies, and departments to develop an outreach program for

Vietnam veterans in the Commonwealth,

Finding

The problems confronting the Vietnam veterans are immense-

ly complicated and interrelated; any administrative effort will

require considerable resources and coordination from one cen-
tral focal point.

Recommendation
The Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services be rals-
ed to secretariat status.

Finding
Several new projects of concern to Vietnam veterans must
begin immediately

Recommendation

The Office of the Commissioner of Veterans Services:

1) fund a profile study specifically geared to the ‘hard to
reach' Vietnam veteran population:

2) continue and fully fund the Fitchburg and Roxbury Out-
reach Programs and expand the state outreach centor
effort to Cape Cod, Merrimack Valley, and to Berkshire
County;

3) that the 0.C.V.S. be the administrative arm with oversight
powers for all Title IV Part C to be initiated apd main-
tained over the F.J.P.T.A. lifetime in cooperation with the
pacticipating service delivery area vendors and sub-
grantees;

4) conduct the Agent Orange Study.

Governmental Services (Federal)
Finding
The VA Qutpatient Clinic at Court Street is an absolutely essen-
tlal service for all veterans in metropolitan Boston.
Recommendation
The Division of Veterans Benefits (now at J.F.K.) and the
V.A.0.C./Court Street be provided the low rise portion of the
J.F.K. while maintaining acconunodations for the National
Service organization — above a)) that an Outpatient Clinic
facility remain operational in Downtown Boston.




197

112 SENATE -~ No. 2307. : [Dec.

Finding
The VAMC at Jamaica Plain, Massachusetts is in disrepair,
Recommendation
That the VA Office of Construction follow through as is cur-
rently understood.
Finding
There exists an immediate and growing need for geriatric care
capabilities,
Recommendation
The Congress must approve the level of funding necessary to
fully implement these programs without cuts in other sectors
of the VA gystem,
Finding
Need exists to expand Operation Outreach programatically,
Recommendation
Vet Centers must keep storefront mode of operation and be
given more autonomy for advocacy aid intervention in areas
where there is need.
Finding
The need for a P.T.8.D. ‘'stress ward'’ program is
unquestionable,
Recommendation
VAMC implement this program as rapidly as possible.
Finding
The Vietnam Veterans L.eadership Program represents an in-
valuable program for veterans and the nation. Given only one
year of operation and such spare funding, its incredible poten.
tial has only minutely been recognized.
Recommendation
Another two years of federal funding will be required before
VVLP is solidly self sufficient.

Minority Concerns
Finding
Lack of awareness of benefits and programs exist in the
Minority veteran community.
Recommendation
An informational booklet be developed by OCVS which targets
all Vietnam veteran communities,

<Nj
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Finding
Veterans Administration needs to be more responsible to
Minority veter"n communities. :
Recommendation
VA increase their bilingual staff, hire more minorities and
women when possible, and construct an awareness campaign
to sensitize all to the needs of Minority veterans.
Finding
Need for VA to address the health care needs of women
veterans,
Recommendation
The VA employ the recommendation of its advisory committee.
Finding
A fully operational community treatment/outreach center is
a rust for the Minority veterans community.
Recommendation
That OCVS insure that full funding be made available,
Finding
Minority veterans also have little access to the network of
governmental services state and iocal.
Recommendation
Various CAP agencies and the FJTPA/PIC in Boston should
include Minority veterans in the board composition.
Finding
There exists no accurate knowledge about the Minority
veteran community in the Commonwealth.
Recommendation
Through OCVS a Minority veteran profile field research study
be conducted.
Finding
There exists a need for occupational training.
Recornmendation
Thit an adult occupational training and eductional program
for Minority veterans be established at the Hubert Humphrey
Occupational Center/Roxbury and special programs be im-
plemented throughout the state post secondary educational
system,
Edu  tion

Finding
Need exists to expand the upward bound program across the
state,
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Recommendation
That the Boarr of Regents see to it that such programs are
developed.
Finding
Funding is required for the Willlam Joiner Center at U.
Mass/Boston, :
Recommendation

That the Chancellor provide a line item appropriation for the
program in the next and all following budgets.
Employment (State)
Finding
There exists need to outreach Vietnam veteran community
seeking to engage in small business.
Recommendation
1) that Chapter 521 of 1975 and Chapter 579 of 1980 (Massa-
chusetts) be amended to formally include Vietnam
veterans as an applicant group and provide 209 of the 5%,
set aside go to Vietnam veterans:
2) the Department of Commerce develop and employ an out-
reach package geared to the Vietnam veteran community;
3) that the administration and General Coirt reconsider
the notion of a ‘‘small business bank’’ for the ‘'start ups’’
and truly small firms.
Finding
Labor Market information on veterans is outdated.
Recommendation
That the Division of Employment Security Job Market
Research update and improve the 1979 report,
Finding
Civil service for veterans has been circumvented for several
years now.
Recommendation
The Office of Personnel Administration implement the steps
recommended by this Commission. (See Affirmative Action
section and Governmental Services Section)
Finding
Qualified Vietnam veterans are being ruled ineligible for civil
service lists, i.e., fire and police because of current age
requirements,
Recommendation
Reinstatement of Vietnam Veterans Readjustment Act of 1979
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with modification of age requirement upward.

Finding
Lack of outreach effort to unemployed veterans and lack of
awareness of problems among employers.

Recommendation
That DOL/VES, VVLP, initiate outreach efforts into employer
community while Qutreach Centers, privat <ommunity bas-
ed offices, e.g., Fitchburg, DES officers and local Veterans
Services agents he charged with outreach responsibilities
among unemployed veterans.

Finding '
Requirements of FJTFA eligibility (156 weeks unemployed)
may preclude participation of those veterans most in need of
FJPTA services.

Recommendation
That requirement of 15 weeks continuous unemployment be
dropped for a significant portion of program (up *. 50%) so
as to allow veterans underemployed and working in menial
jobs to upgrade skills.

Employment (Federal)
Finding
Vietnam veterans desiring to start small businesses lack in-
formation and capitat.
Recommendation
That the SBA redouble its commitment and outreach efforts
to Vietnam veterans and revise its equity requirement formula
and develop a tandem lcan program.
Finding
No clear picture exists concerning Vietnam veterans in state <
employment.
Recommendation
The Office of Affirmative Action implement its study and
secure the cooperation of all EEO offices so as to carry out
and monitor the implementation of the Executive Order.
Finding
There are no clear statistics determining unemployment rates
for applicant groups.
Recommendation
The Bureau of Labor Statistics develop a standard method for
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determining the unemployment rates for all applicant groups
Including veterans — that is, applicable to any geographic
area.

Finding
The Office of Personnel Managenent is considering making
changes detrimental to the veterans,

Kecommendation
That OPM notably reverse its position but also provide the
Veterans Readjustment Act with higher visibility especially
in connection with employment announcements.

Finding
There exists a number of labor relation problems in the United
States Postal fetvice adversely affecting Vietnam veterans.

Recommendation
That the subcoinmittee on Postal Personnel and Moderniza.
t.on of the House Committee o Post Office and Civil Service
hold hearings here in Massachusetts on this entire tnat. .

Housing (Sta‘y)

Finding
Lnck of priority status tor veterans under Chapter 706 hous-
ing program.

Recommendation
That 307% of all existing and planned units of Chapter 70t hous-
ing be targeted for veterans preference.

Findiny
Lack of Chapter 707 rental assisiance to veterans.

Recomn. - dation
Fstablish a set aside for Vietr:1a veterans under Chupter 707,
Finding
Need for congregate housiny for disabled Vietnum veterans.
Recommendation
Development of a pilot congregate housing project for veterans
In vicinity of VAMCs with monies from Chapter 689 (handicap-
pe.d housing).
Finding
Difficulty encount “by Vietnum veterans in entering hous-
Ing market.
Recommendation
Creation of 50 mil.on dollar housing hond package for Viet.

205
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ram veterans administered by MHFA in the same lottery
fashion as done in 1983.
Housing (Federal)
KFinding
Lack of assistance awareness in banking community.
Recommendation
VA Loan Guarantee officers develop outreach effort aimed at
lending institutions.
Filuding
Deterioration of available Chapter 200 housing facilities.
Recommendation
Initiation of a survey to determine salvage ability of Chapter
200 housing, and if feasible, the establishment of a moderniza-
tion fund.

Criminal Justice

Finding
There exists a lack of awareness of the relationship which can
hold between PTSD and involvement in the Criminal Justice
System,

KRecommendations
PTSD seminars be developed through the cooperation of
Outreach Centers and local and state pulice departments
across the Cominonwealth,

istablishment of a secure hospital settling for inmates
diagnosed with PTSD,
Expanslon of the Court Diversion program,
Implementation of the pilot project (MAP) program for in-
carceratecC Vietham veterans.
That Informational booklets being developed are distributed
throughout the system,
That all mental health professionals working in the Criminal
Justice System be required to take PTSD training.
Discharge Upgrade (State)

Finding
There ig a lack of personnel speclalists within the Office of the
Commissioner of Veterans Services to handle discharge
upgrade services.

Recommendation
That the Commissioner of Veterans Services designate a
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member of his staff or Discharge Upgrade Specialist to en-
sure all appropriate services are offered affected veterans,
Discharge Upgrade (Federal)
Finding
Cost of travel nrecludes many veterans from exercising right
to personal appearance before Discharge Review Board.
Recommendation
Discharge Review Board increase frequency of traveling
panel schedule and announce this schedule well in advance,
Finding
Existence of statute of limitations creates unwarranted im-
pediment to the entire appeal process.
Recommendation
DRB increase their statute of limitation to 25 years.
Finding
Overly stringent application of rules by review boards of
Veterans Administration vis-a-vis benefits awards for those
with bad conduct and undesirable discharges.
Recommendation
That the Veterans Administration provide a survey to generate
data as to decision on applications for benefits by those with
less than honorable discharges and that such data be provided
to the appropriate subcommittee within the Veterans Affairs
Committee for Review of Policy.

LEGISLATIVE

In terms of fulfilling its advocacy role, this Commission was very
aware of the importance of recommending legislative solutions to
the problems at hand, and of supporting that legislation proposed
by others designed to do the same.

However, our Chairman, Senator Francis D. Doris, noted that
a much more fundamental effort was required. The Commission
reeded to develop & mechanism to directly involve the Vietnam
veteran organizations themselves in the legislative process, Qur
effort was to help them start out and continue long after our Com-
mission dissolved. Thanks to the entire Congressional Delegation
of Massachusetts, and particularly the Speaker of the House, the
Honorable Thomas P, O'Neill, Jr., and to the leadership of our
Gieneral Court, particularly Senate President, the Honorable
Willlam M. Bulger and the Speaker of the House the Honorable
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Thomas W. McGee — this Commission feels that together we all
have succeeded,

As a first step, this Commissien was proud to advocate, along with
others, for the passage of HR6731 (1982 legislative session) which
provided permanent office space for the Vietnam veterans through
the V.V.M.I. in the Statehouse. The Vietnam Veterans of
Massachusetts, Incorporated (an umbrella organization for over
twenty.two community based Vietnam veteran organizations
across the Commonwealth) was established in 1981, Its purpose is
to track and follow legislation which benefits the Vietnam veteran
community at large.

As a second step, this Commission began discussions with James
Kerguson, the Executive Assistant to Speaker O'Neill — both long
time supporters of the veterans cause — to co-sponsor with the
Speaker, a Conference on the Concerns of the Vietnam Veterans
in Washington for the entire Congressional Delegation of
Massachusetts. We did this in April 1982 and again in March 1983.
Both conferences were most successful in introducing the Delega-
tion and the leadership of the Vietnam veteran community to each
other and in beginning what we are sure will be a long standing
tradition of open dialogue.

One of the developments of the second annual meeting in 1983
was the establishment of the bi-monthly meetings between the
leadership of the Vietham veterans community of Massachusetts
and staff members here in Massachusetts. At these meetings per-
tinent legislation or public law enactment are thorougt" discuss-
ed. This constitutes a very important effort, and the Cornmission
cares to thank all those staff members of the Delegation for their
assistance and cooperation.

Finally, we are proud to note that plans are already under way
for the third annual conference in 1984. Replacing the Commission
as a co-sponsor with the Speaker will be the Vietham Era Veterans
Association of Massachusetts and the legislative umbrella organiza.
tion Vietnam Veterans of Massachusetts, Inc.

By way of observation, it may be noted that much of the success
Vietnam veterans have achieved on the national level may be at.
tributed to two facts. First and most obvious is the existence of the
Veteran Affairs Committee which provides a single coherent and
consultant channel for review of legislation affecting veterans.
Whatever the shortcomings of this committee may be, its very ex.
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Istence assumes a focal point for both lobbying and redress of
grievances. Second, and perhaps less obvious, is the existence of
the Vietnam Veterans Caucus in the Congress. The caucus is com-
posed of 38 Vietnam Era Veterans who meet and advise on legisla-
tion affecting their peers.

In the Massachusetts General Court, we point out neither such
a committee nor caucus currently exists. In fact only five members
of the Court are Vietham Era veterans.

THIS COMMISSION STRONGLY ADVOCATES THAT THE
COURT AND ITS MEMBERS CONSIDER THE FORMATION
OF SUCH A COMMITTEE AT THE STATE LEVEL.

In the meantime the importance of maintaining the V.V.M.1., for-
mat cannot be over emphasized. As the organization chiefly respon-
sible for keeping track of legislation affecting veterans for the en-
tire Vietnam veteran community in Massachusetts, that organiza.-
tion has come to consider the following legislation to be important
to the Vietnam veteran community. The Mass ichusetts Special
Commission on the Concerns of the Vietnam Veterans agrees and
as such has advocated for and recommends passage of the
following:

State Legislation
Agent Orange

H2138 — Petition of Thomas M. Gallagher for the adoption of

resolutions of the General Court memorializing the Congress of

the United States to investigate the use and effects of Agent

Orange, so-called.

H612 — Amends and clarifies the Massachusetts Pesticides Act.

P.T.8.D.

Hb6347 — Petition of Marie J. Parente that provision be made for

psychiatric services for certain veterans.

8762 — Petition of Jack H. Backman for legislation to provide

treatment of celayed stress syndrome.

Governmental Services

S1611 ~ Petition of Francis D. Doris for legislation to exempt

inpatients of veterans’ hospitals from payment of the meals tax

while away from the hospital.

S1147 — Petition of Daniel J. Foley, 8ara J. Robertson, and F'ran-

¢is J. McGrath (with the approval of the Mayor and City Coun-

V74060 O - 14 - 14
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c.l) for legislation to require the Commonwealth to fully reim-
burse municipalities for veterans' benefits paid to applicants
therefore.

H1271 — Petition of Jonathan L. Healy for an investigation by

a special commission (including members of the General Court)

relative to the feasibility of securing federal financial assistance .
for payment of veterans benefits,

S1095 — Petition of Joseph B. Walsh for legislation to make Viet-
nam Veterans Day a legal holiday.

H323 -~ So much of the recommendations of the Office of Com.

missioner of Veterans Services as relates to providing that cer-

tain cities or towns shall join a veterans’ services district which

has a full tirme veterans’ agent or director of veterans’ services

or appoint a full time veterans’ agent or director of veterans'

services.

$1390 — Petition of Francis D. Doris for legislation to provide

that certain veterans, upon becoming members of certain con-

tributory retire:nent systems, shall have prior service in the arm-

ed forces credited as creditable service.

S1824 — Report of the Special Commission established (under

Section 281 of Chapter 351 of the Acts of 1981, as amended by

Chapter 191 of the Acts of 1982) for the purpose of making an in-
vestigation and study of the Concerns of the Vietham Veterans.

S1608 — Petition of Francis D. Doris for legislation to exempt

former prisoners or war from payment of the automobile excise

and to provide for the issuance of distinctive license plates

without the payment of a fee.

H742 — Petition of Willlam J. Fllynn, Jr., Angelo M, Scaccia, and

Thomas W. McGee relative to increasing reimbursement by the
Commonwealth to cities and towns for veterans' services. t
H934 — Petition of Timothy Reid, A. Joseph DeNucci, Jack ‘
Backman, and others for legislation to provide certain benefits

for surviving children of deceased veterans oi the Korean and '
Vietnam wars.

Education
83566 — I’etition of F'rancis ID. Doris and Thomas P. O'Nelll, 111,
fcr legislation to provide certain educational benefits for Viet.-
nam veterans.

Q 2‘(_)
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Employment

H3742 - Petition of Mary Jeanette Murray for legislation to per-
mit certain public employees who are veterans to continue work-
ing after reaching mandatory retirement age.

S1391 — Petition of Francis D. Doris for legislation to allow the
. attendance at funerals of war veterans by employees of the Com-
monwealth who are also veterans.

H884 — Which would establish an interagency committee on
veterans in business in committee bill H3212.

Housing
H1699 — Petition of Joseph M. Navin and J. Michael Ruane for
legislation to increase the exemptions for property held by cer-
tain elderly, infirmed, blind, surviving spouses, veterans, and
other property owners. '

H1203 — Petition of Roger R, Goyette relative to the property
tax exemption for disabled veterans.

S799 — Petition of Patricia McGovern and Kevin P. Blanchette
for legislation to establish the veterans' farm and home purchase
act in the Commonwealth,

Criminal Justice
That two bills currently to be proposed for the next legislative
year concerning: (1) an enabling act which provides for secure
transfer of inmates to VA facilities, and (2) an act to provide ¥
parole eligibility consideration for Vietham veterans where
P.T.8.D. was determined at play in the offense.

Federal Legislation
Agent Orange

S5374/8786 — Each would amend Title 38 of the U.S. Code to pro-
vide presumption of service connection for diseases related to
exposure to Agent Orange.

HR1961 — Provides for presumption of service connection and
treatment for soft tissue sarcoma, chloracne, and liver cancer.
HR209 — Would require the Secretary of Health and Human Ser-
vices to arrange for an independent epidemiological study of per-
sons exposed to dioxin.

Governmental Services
HR2936 — This would provide for the expansion of the Board of
Veterans Appeals from 60 members to 66 members.
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Education
HR2204 — This would extend the delimiting date for educational
benefits from 10 to 20 years for Vietnam Theater veterans.

HR1326/HR328 — These would abolish all delimiting dates for
educational benefits.

Employment
HR2449 — Prohibits the Office of Personnel Managemnient from
Implementing new procedures detrimental to veterans.

HRR828-829 — Similar to HR2449 — would prohibit the contrac-
ting out jobs held by veterans.

Housing
HR2948 — This would authorize the VA to provide mortgage
assistance to veterans in order to avoid foreclosure,
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